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CHAIR COUCH: ... (gavel). . . Good morning. The January 9, 2012 Planning
Committee meeting will come to order. It is now about 9:12. I would ask
everybody to check their cell phones, make sure that they are on silent mode for
this meeting today. And I want to welcome the voting Members of the
Committee that are here today. Vice...Committee Vice-Chair Gladys Baisa.
VICE-CHAIR BAISA: Good morning, Chair.
CHAIR COUCH: Good morning. Council Chair Danny Mateo.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Good morning, Chair.
CHAIR COUCH: Council Vice-Chair Joseph Pontanilla.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Good morning.
CHAIR COUCH: And Elle Cochran is excused, Michael Victorino is excused, and Mike
White will be showing up in a little bit. The...with the Administration we're
going...we have Gina Flammer, Department of Planning, she's a Planner there.
Good morning, Gina.
MS. FLAMMER: Good morning.
CHAIR COUCH: And we have Michael Hopper, Deputy Corporation Counsel.
MR. HOPPER: Good morning.
CHAIR COUCH: Good morning. And Committee Staff, Legislative Analyst Kim
Willenbrink.
MS. WILLENBRINK: Good morning, Chair.
CHAIR COUCH: Good morning. And Committee Secretary Yvette Bouthillier sitting in
for Clarita. Good morning, Yvette.
MS. BOUTHILLIER: Good morning.
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CHAIR COUCH: All right. We're ready for testimony today. Testimony is limited to
the item we have on our agenda today. Our agenda today talks about short-term
rental homes which is single-family dwellings. We will not be talking about
anything else. If you start talking about anything else, I will ask you to confine
your remarks to single-family dwellings. You're limited to three minutes and one
minute to conclude. Please sign up in the back if you want to testify, and please,
when you come up please state your name and who you're representing if
anybody. If you're representing yourself, go ahead and tell us you're just
representing yourself. All right. First up is Randall Miller, followed by John
Brouillard. Is that right?
.BEGIN PUBLIC TESTIMONE . .
MR. MILLER: Mr. Chair and fellow Committee members, my name is Randall Miller. I
live in South Maui in a community that does not allow short-term rentals. Most
of the...in fact all of the owners who bought in my community were aware that
short-term rentals were not allowed when they purchased, and in fact many of the
members who purchased in there came from communities that did allow
short-term rentals because they wanted to get away from short-term rentals. And
my owners association has done a great job of upholding and maintaining our
CCRs and I just don't understand why you would want to mess with that. I don't
think that if you pass this that it would solve anything, because I don't think you
can enforce this any better than you are currently enforcing the existing law. In
fact, that's really the crux of the matter is that why are you not considering
enforcing the existing laws that exist? And in fact, one of the previous
Committee meetings, one of the attorneys for, who represented the County stood
up at length and said it's not that difficult to enforce the laws as they exist on the
book, it's just that nobody is doing it. So my question to you is why are you not
addressing the issue of enforcement under the existing law and let a community
like ours who is upholding the character of that community much better than I
think this Committee could do, just I think leave us alone? This resolution is
unnecessary and unwanted. Thank you.
CHAIR COUCH: Thank you, Mr. Miller. Members, any questions for the testifier?
Hearing none, John Brouillard, followed by Susan Bentley.
MR. BROUILLARD: Good morning, everyone. My name is John Brouillard and I'm
representing myself. I've owned a unit in Kai Malu for three years now, but prior
to buying the unit I also rented for a month at a time in South Maui in facilities
that permitted short-term rentals. A key consideration to me in buying in Kai
Malu was the six month minimum rental which had that not been in place I would
not have bought in Kai Malu, because I was...my wife and I were looking for the
stability of a place that did not have renters coming and going every single week.
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And I look at these proposed rules as an infringement on our ability to set our own
rules and to live the way we want to live. Thank you.
CHAIR COUCH: Thank you, Mr. Brouillard?
MR. BROUILLARD: Brouillard, yeah.
CHAIR COUCH: Brouillard. Members, any questions for the testifier? Mr. Brouillard,
I do have a question for you. You mentioned that this is an infringement on your
opportunity to have your CC&Rs, essentially?
MR. BROUILLARD: I believe so. Yes, sir.
CHAIR COUCH: Okay. You realize your CC&Rs are your own CC&Rs and we can't
infringe on...upon them; as a matter of fact, we can't act on them at all?
MR. BROUILLARD: My understanding is though that these rules would open the way
for easier short-term rentals.
CHAIR COUCH: Okay. You may want to check the, the rules again.
MR. BROUILLARD: Well I mean that's why every...I think everybody's here
. . . (inaudible). . . the same thing.
CHAIR COUCH: You may want to check the rules again. We are first of all unable to
enforce your CC&Rs but we are able to take them into consideration as character
of the neighborhood, and that's what we're planning on doing is making sure that
we take them into consideration as a character of the neighborhood.
MR. BROUILLARD: So if somebody applied for a short-term rental in ours, you'd say
well there's a six month rule, you can't have it?
CHAIR COUCH: There, there will be a letter requested from your AOAO or HOA,
whichever you have, that says whether or not short-term rentals are permitted via
CC&Rs. That's a provision in the rules. Okay?
MR. BROUILLARD: Hear you. Thank you.
CHAIR COUCH: Thank you. Susan Bentley, followed by Bill Gundry.
MS. BENTLEY: Aloha. My name is Susan Bentley, I'm here representing myself. I'm
a full-time resident of South Maui. I own vacation rental properties in the resort
areas of South Maui, and I also own a long-term rental property in a residential
neighborhood in South Maui. My primary residence I own in a residential
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neighborhood, and it was specifically chosen, I chose that neighborhood because
short-term rentals were not allowed in there. I am strongly opposed to short-term
rentals in residential neighborhoods. Neighborhoods designed and operated for
our visitors are...have specific requirements and an energy and character that is
totally different than residential neighborhoods, and those neighborhoods are
operated and designed for full or part-time residents and for long-term rentals. If
the Committee is honestly seeking to retain the character of these neighborhoods
then you'll look no further than our existing CC&Rs and rules, these define the
character that this neighborhood has selected. If the CC&Rs and rules address
vacation rentals, the neighborhood has been defined, and people like myself have
purchased homes in here with a specific understanding that there will not be
short-term rentals in these neighborhoods. Saying that the County will consider,
Chair, consider applicable CC&Rs and rules, it's vague language, it's
unnecessarily vague, and it leaves the door wide open for any interpretation and
multiple outcomes when you consider those CC&Rs and rules. If you honestly
don't want to affect the character of these neighborhoods then you'll simply state
in your document if an applicable CC&R bylaw or rule prohibits short-term
rentals, the application will not be accepted. You state in the draft amendment
that the impacts from these rentals are adverse and include excessive noise,
traffic, and garbage. This only begins to describe the negative impacts that we
will suffer from these rentals in our neighborhoods. In addition, this will require a
lot of compliance monitoring from our associations, from the police, and from the
County. This will also pit neighbor against neighbor. Soon we'll have a
reputation on TripAdvisor and other travel websites that says Maui is not
welcoming to visitors, and this will only harm our visitor business. There might
be areas of the County that need additional rentals but South Maui is not one of
those areas. I know for a fact you know what the occupancy rates are in South
Maui, and you look at one vacation rental website last night, showed over 80
residential homes available for rent in South Maui. This amendment is vague, it
uses non-specific language, and it isn't clear whether an application will be
approved or not based on CC&Rs. Please use clear, simple language. Please...
CHAIR COUCH: One minute.
MS. BENTLEY: Thank you. Please honor the existing CC&Rs. Limit this legislation to
areas that are underserved by the existing Resort zoning. This will benefit our
residents as well as our visitors. Thank you.
CHAIR COUCH: Thank you. Members, any questions for the testifier? Seeing none,
thank you. Bill Gundry, followed by Simone...Simon Russell.
MR. GUNDRY: Good morning. My name is Bill Gundry, I represent myself. I have
three things I'd like to kind of share with you, one of which after reading all the
testimony and the amendment, I think this is basically wrong as stated by many
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other speakers. Residential and vacation lifestyles are completely different and
cause nothing but strife in the neighborhoods. There are unmet vacation rental
needs in other areas of the island. I think there are other solutions that could be
addressed besides having an island-wide solution forced upon all the residents of
Maui. I mean the previous point was, does South Maui really need 100 more
rental units when we have arguably the largest number of vacation
accommodations on the island? Secondly, if you persist in pursuing the passage
of this thing, the residents need a lot more protection than what's articulated in
this bill. There is not one objective standard regarding the permit application
process or the revocation or renewal, it's all vague language about taking
consideration. I would hope that this legislation would be tightened up to provide
some objective standards around what will be allowed and what will be denied.
And again, starting with CC&Rs, as a previous speaker just pointed out, no means
no. We don't buy homes with CC&Rs to tell us what color to paint the house.
We buy for particular protections for the nature of the neighborhood that we live
in. Also, you should provide a single point in contact for reporting. I mean to ask
the burden of monitoring these vacation rentals when violations do occur to be
pushed onto the residents, the homeowner's association, and the Maui Police is
wrong. If you really want to capture what's really wrong with these things, I
think if you're going to take on the burden of doing a permit process you should
also take on the burden of taking all the collection of the violation reporting so
you get a clear idea of the nature of these things. Right now there are no objective
standards regarding reporting of violations. You know if I was to do this today, a
vacation rental, I wouldn't know who to call. Would it be a request for service
which I don't think a lot of our neighbors know how to do. Would it be to the
Maui Police? Is that really the right thing to do? I don't think so. And lastly, you
know, we're just residents. You know you've heard us all, we're not an
organized, we're not the MVRA, you know, we're not Maui realtors. We're just
people that know from fact the disruptive nature of these things, and we're really
asking you as our elected officials to help provide us some protections.
. . .(Inaudible). . . us which is already acknowledged in all the documentation and
all the testimony, this is a disruptive thing. We really...I'm asking you as our
elected officials to provide us some protections either by not doing this
amendment or providing us a lot more protection before it proceeds any further.
Thank you.
CHAIR COUCH: Thank you, Mr. Gundry. Members, any questions for the testifier?
Mr. Gundry, real quick question. Are you aware that it is now legal...it is
currently people are able to get short-term rentals anywhere on this island through
a legal process which is very onerous by the way -MR. GUNDRY: Yes.
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CHAIR COUCH: --and we...and in fact this Council approved three of them this last
week.
MR. GUNDRY: Yes.
CHAIR COUCH: So this process will make it so it's not so onerous to get but also much
easier to get rid of.
MR. GUNDRY: Well...
CHAIR COUCH: So that's...I, I just was wondering if you were aware of that.
MR. GUNDRY: Yeah. Actually I've read this documentation very thoroughly, you
know, and I understand, you know, the process, but again, there's no objective
standards, you know, to say, you know, like... again, if you read... if you get
letters from your neighbors or from a certain number of residents in a 500 radius.
Reading this, if every resident said no we don't want this, there's no language that
says yeah we'll deny it. It says that the Planning Director could just take that into
consideration, and that's the problem I've got with this language. It doesn't really
say if people object it will be denied, it just says we'll take that into consideration.
There are no objective standards. And this is the Planning Director who's not
responsible to the people. I mean it's, it's a Planning Director. As much as it's a
great job, I mean that person doesn't work for us. You guys do. I mean so there's
a process, but again, there's nothing firm that says this will be denied. So if you
do want to proceed I would ask you, maybe a citizen's advisory committee to
work with you on the language so you have a balance on this thing. I mean
you're trying to make this process work but you need some more input regarding
specific language from the citizens and residents that will be most directly
affected by this thing. This is the...this is an amendment to benefit the few at the
expense of the many, and that is so wrong, you know, regarding how we want to
work as a community.
CHAIR COUCH: Thank you, Mr. Gundry.
MR. GUNDRY: Thank you.
CHAIR COUCH: Members, any further questions? Hearing none, Simon Russell,
followed by Bill Hess.
MR. RUSSELL: Aloha kakou, honorable Council members, Chairman Couch. My name
is Simon Russell and I've been on Maui for 15 years. I was raised on a farm on
Kauai, and I work with the land, landscaping, building, and fanning. I currently
take care and live with my wife on three acres of ag land in Haiku. The owners
live in Italy and they would like to short-term rent so that they can have the
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flexibility to come here too, not be legally bound to long-term rentals. I speak on
behalf of TVRs on my own behalf. They bring jobs for our communities and
they're good for local economies, especially in Haiku where a lot of people like to
come and stay for the winter to windsurf. The reason I say that TVRs bring jobs
to the community is that every time someone comes here to stay at...when some
people come to stay at our long-term rental, it generates probably 40 hours of
work including cleaning, landscaping, decorating, customer service, et cetera. At
our place we actually do agriculture. I grow ducks as well as a whole range of
edible crops including kalo, papaya, banana, lilikoi, greens, peppers, tomatoes,
lots more. We do not generate $35,000 worth of farm produce per year so we
don't qualify for the short-term rentals but we would like to, so we'd like that to
be changed if possible. All of the visitors to a person have told me that they
wouldn't even come to Maui if they couldn't rent a house, not only due to lower
costs versus hotel accommodations but because of the, the quality of the
experience. In order for the owners of the property to keep the place where I live
and enjoy coming here too, they, they need the opportunity to rent it short term so
they can pay the rest of us employees as well as cover their expenses. Farmers
supplementing their income with revenue from traveling visitors seems like a
natural thing to me. The location of the property owner and the duration of stay
of the visiting party seems quite irrelevant, especially if the business is providing
income streams to many different parts of the community and the property is in
compliance with zoning ordinances and regulations. I like what I do and there's a
lot of people on Maui like me, so please amend the, the ordinances for transient
vacation rentals so that non-resident property owners can have them to. It'll help
stimulate our economy. Thank you.
CHAIR COUCH: Thank you, Mr. Russell. Members, any questions for the testifier?
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: I got one.
CHAIR COUCH: Mr. Pontanilla.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Thank you. You say you live in Haiku?
MR. RUSSELL: Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: How close is your closest neighbor?
MR. RUSSELL: Probably 500 feet, something like that.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Five hundred feet?
MR. RUSSELL: Yeah.
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COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Okay. Thank you.
CHAIR COUCH: Mr. Russell, I have a question for you too as well just for clarification.
Which version of the bill were you looking at, the one that was posted for this
meeting?
MR. RUSSELL: Yes. I was reading Section 19.30A.050, Section B, 2, a, provide at
least $35,000 of gross sales of agricultural products per year, for the preceding
two consecutive years, for each farm labor dwelling on the lot, blah, blah, blah.
CHAIR COUCH: Okay. Hold, hold on a second. What, what page was that? Because
that -MR. RUSSELL: Twelve.
CHAIR COUCH: --language has been taken out.
MR. RUSSELL: Oh well that's the one I received from your assistant in the front. And
not to mention the Code requires the property owner to live on the property, and
I'm not the property owner but I've been there for five years and I support the
owners being able to rent to whoever they would like for whatever amount of time
they would like to rent to.
CHAIR COUCH: Okay. Thank you.
MR. RUSSELL: Yeah.
CHAIR COUCH: And, Members, just before the next testifier comes out, just to remind
you, I don't know if you're aware that we had a meeting with some of the
proponents and opponents of this bill and they sat in a room for, gosh, about eight
or nine hours and came up with a bill that both sides agreed on. We had a lot of
community input as we...as one of the previous testifiers mentioned, so this is a
bill that was worked on by both sides of the issue and very...had a very good
product come out. So I just want to remind Members that, that...and that's the
one that was posted... supposedly posted on the agenda. So next testifier. Bill
Hess, followed by Kay Ghean.
MR. HESS: My name is William Hess -MR. RUSSELL: Hold on, hold on. There's a microphone right here.
MR. HESS: --and I'm speaking for myself. My wife and I own a two-acre agricultural
property in Haiku, and we've retired here several years ago. And before we
retired here, we...for approximately 20 years or so we visited Maui every year to
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visit my oldest son and his family. And, and we're...in those 20 years we've
mostly rented short-term combinations to...so we could stay and visit with him,
and we found it an excellent way to be here. It allowed us to afford to be here.
And in the later part of those years, we stayed for a month or two months when
my wife who is a professor had sabbatical leave, and we could certainly not have
afforded that had we had to pay hotel rates and things of that nature. So we think
that vacation rentals are something that should be allowed on the island. Many
young struggling families use it to supplement their income and allow them to
support their, their mortgage and things of that nature. So that we think that the
regulations should be made easier if that's at all possible. Right now I agree that
the permitting process, as far as I know about it, is onerous. We don't have an
interest ourselves in having short-term rentals on our property, but we do think
that our neighbors and other citizens should have that right. And we do believe
that it also contributes to Maui's economy. It's a way for people like ourselves,
when we were visiting, to get to know the different neighborhoods of Maui, get to
know the people of Maui, and we have developed friends from those people that
we stayed with over that period. I'm particularly upset when I had read to me that
there was a $35,000 requirement for property...ag properties under 5 acres in
order to have some kind of a privilege. Our, our acreage is two acres, you know,
we are retired, we, we do employ local people to maintain three quarters an acre
of orchard, and we...but we do not operate that as a commercial venture. We use
the product ourselves, we give it to friends, we give it to nonprofit organizations.
We're not interested in operating as a commercial venture, and I would
vigorously oppose any kind of regulation that tries to put a dollar amount on what
an ag property has to produce. We are, you know, working in the spirit of the
agricultural property use and maintaining that orchard, and I think that, that
should be sufficient. At any rate, I hope you will make the vacation
rentals...short-term vacation rentals available to visitors so that we can help, help
Maui's economy and help the, the economy of many of our residents. Thank you.
CHAIR COUCH: Thank you. Members, any questions for the testifier? Hearing none,
thank you, Mr. Hess. Kay Ghean, followed by Mary Jane Yardley.
MS. GHEAN: Good morning, Chair and Council members. It's good to see everyone
here today. Thank you for coming. This is a good opportunity for the community
to feel like we can speak directly to you, and I appreciate your time. You've
heard me speak before on this, so you know that I object to introducing
commercial activities into residential neighborhoods, and speakers before me
have spoken more eloquently than I could today. My direction typically is in the
financial area. Since you appear to be headed down this path, let me just ask you
to look at a couple things in the bill that I think are dangerous and could really
hurt the little guy, the individual taxpayer, the people that are not the bully on the
block renting their place and taking in extra income. These are people paying
their mortgage out of what they earn. One of the things I'd like to point is on my
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copy of Page 20, 19.65.020 [sic], Item I that speaks to changes of ownership due
to corporate transfers, and in there you have verbiage that speaks to the
corporation notifying of the changes. I would caution you on this. Effectively if
a corporation owns a TVR, a residential home with outbuildings, it has become a
business. It's not a residential neighbor. It's not a home any longer, it's a
business. I would ask that you consider seriously that if there is a corporate
change in ownership, if the corporation is sold, if the president is changed, if any
of the officers are changed, that the permit process be restarted again. As we
know, you know, with liquor license and such, these entities get sold and the
permit is the valuable item. So in effect really these are businesses that are being
sold and I'd like you to consider treating them that way. I don't know what has to
be done to do that, but we spoke earlier about the problem we have at the marinas
where the boat slips are the valuable item and the State is losing out because they
can't get these permits back. The second thing I'd like to ask you to look at is
when these sales take place and a TVR is part of the package, the price of the
property may be more, because again, the value of the underlying business. I'd
ask that you look at some way to separate the property value from the additional
value that may be placed on there of the business. This will protect the neighbors
from the increased appraisals that will come from doing comparables, because
you'll drive up the property taxes of the other people on the neighborhood. Thank
you.
CHAIR COUCH: One minute.
MS. GHEAN: You drive up the property value of the tax...of the neighbors, and
therefore their property taxes go up. If they're not in the TVR business they don't
have the income to support it, and essentially we'll be driving out the individual
homeowner. I have one small thing, I hope you don't disqualify me. One of the
things I also look at from a financial standpoint is as I've looked at some of these
TVRs, there was...just one I found is an illegal TVR paying $3,900 a year in
property tax. They advertise on Facebook. If they are claiming homeowners
exemption and they're paying the homeowner rate, the residential rate would
place their taxes at $10,000. At a minimum the County is losing $6,500 a year on
this property. My question is, why isn't the proper group looking at these kind of
things? This is not related, Chair Couch, so apologies for going off the mark a
little bit.
CHAIR COUCH: Actually it's, it's somewhat related so. But -MS. GHEAN: As you starting looking in -CHAIR COUCH: --your time is just about up.
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MS. GHEAN: --into these things, you find these inequities. And I mean I saw another
one last night where they advertise on...as for vacation rentals, they claim a
homeowner exemption on the vacation rental, but then they have another property
in the same area and they claim Ag. So I, I mean someone is not looking at these
things If I can find these without the tools that are at your discretion, I must
think that if people were charged to really look at the simple underlying taxes,
many of these things could be corrected. So thank you for your patience.
CHAIR COUCH: Thank you, Kay. Members, any questions of the testifier? Hearing
none, thank you. Mary Jane Yardley, followed by Bud Pikrone.
MS. YARDLEY: Good morning. My name is M J Yardley. I am a full-time resident in
South Maui and have been for the last 12 years, and prior to that I owned property
on Maui and did short-term rental for about 3 to 4 years before I moved here. I
won't reiterate all the, the various points that have been made previously and
other than to say that number one, I fully agree with them of those that are
concerned about introducing short-term rental into residential areas. And I'd just
like to maybe expand in a couple points that have been made. Obviously I think
one of the major concerns that has been voiced here, and having lived in both a
community that had short-term rental and one that did not, is there is an extreme
difference in the neighborhood, in your peace and quiet, in getting to know your
neighbors, in the feeling of your home. And to introduce short-term rentals into
neighborhoods that are strictly residential I think is a major problem and, and does
a disservice to those who live within that area. As far as the CC&Rs, I also am
president of an association and submitted written testimony on behalf of our nine
board members of our association in South Maui. And I would like to further
expound on the fact that, that the enforcement is a huge issue, although obviously
we don't expect you to enforce our CC&Rs. We also don't want them
undermined, and the concern here is, is if we have owners who buy into a
community knowing that there is not short-term rental allowed and then when the
Council passes an ordinance that potentially expands that and allows it, it is very
then difficult for the, the association. We have had short-term rental occurring in
our non-short-term rental association. We really police it strongly. We developed
registration that allowed us to track it, and we actually provided it to the County
with documentation of when it was occurring, the amount of...that was being paid
each week, and basically handed it to the County on a silver platter and literally
nothing was done. And we continue to enforce it ourselves by major fines on the
property owner, and in fact they actually were doing two short-term rentals. And
we had literal documentation with who had stayed there, how long they had
stayed, the short-term amount, and absolutely nothing was done. So I think the
concern from, from your constituents is that we want what is currently on the
books enforced and we have grave concerns about then opening it up. I think
the...
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CHAIR COUCH: One minute.
MS. YARDLEY: Thank you. I saw that. I think that the further point that was made
that, that I think also is, is a strong issue for all of us is...excuse me
.(clears throat). . . is, is looking at the neighborhoods. I mean to say you're
going to take into consideration the CC&Rs is not enough of an assurance for us
that have bought into a community where we don't want short-term rental, and
clearly in South Maui we don't need it. We have vast amount of, of places where
people can do short-term rental, and to then open it up potentially contrary to the
current zoning laws even for, for areas where we just don't need it. I mean the
gentleman that discussed in Haiku where you maybe are far enough apart from
your owner and your neighbor that it isn't going to cause a problem is one thing,
but in South Maui where we're close together and we have the opportunity for
short-term rental, I just don't see the necessity for expanding it. Thank you for
your time and attention.
CHAIR COUCH: Thank you, Ms. Yardley. Members, questions to the testifier? Joe.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Thank you. Thank you for being here this
morning. Just a fast question. So your organization does provide information to
the Real Property Tax as far as who are, who are the owners?
MS. YARDLEY: Yes, we do.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Okay, fine. Thank you.
CHAIR COUCH: I have a clarification of that. Do you provide it to the Real Property
Tax or the Planning Department? And you said you've brought them information
to the County. Where did...where'd that go?
MR. YARDLEY: Actually Mr. Pikrone was, was the president at the time that, that we
provided that information, and he would be able to -CHAIR COUCH: Okay.
MR. YARDLEY: --to provide you with exactly who, who we gave that information to.
But, but we, we had adopted clear, you know, procedures to, to monitor it and,
and penalize on our own part, and then it was very frustrating when, when we got
no action whatsoever from the County.
CHAIR COUCH: Okay. Thank you.
MS. YARDLEY: Thank you.
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CHAIR COUCH: Members, any further questions? Hearing none, Bud Pikrone,
followed by Anita Kaneakua. Did I get that right?
MR. PIKRONE: I guess I'll have to address that at some point. Good morning, Chair,
Council members. My name is Bud Pikrone, general manager of the Wailea
Community Association. I've spoke before about this bill being against it, our
community's against it. We've heard a lot about enforcement and I think that's
the key. This body should be discussing... from the beginning should have been
discussing how to enforce the current laws, and I believe one of the Council
members brought that up at one time. This bill isn't going solve that issue. You
should be talking about giving the proper tools to the different departments so that
they can enforce the laws that we have on the books now, because a lot of those
laws, the zoning is why the CC&Rs that exist are in place. They were based on
the zoning. They had the backup of the zoning to help them, and we depended on
that. So now you're going to take that zoning and change it and leave the CC&Rs
just hanging, so that's a problem because it is cloudy, there is the chance that
something can happen to change that. And if you think this bill is going to solve
it, no. You need to prove that there is enforcement and the possibility for
enforcement, you have to show that you can do that. Because I don't think this
bill is going to do anything. Talk about it's going to create jobs, it's going to do a
number of things, well let's kind of go back on that. When you take these 1,500
or so illegal's that you have now, I've heard numbers all over the place, but say
1,500. Now you're talking about reducing it to 400. You think those other people
are going to go away? First off, you're reducing jobs right there if you enforce it.
If you can't enforce it, they're not going to go away, the illegal's, they're still
going to be there. Why? Because do they want to pay the higher taxes? Do they
want to pay a management company or a manager? Do they want to pay the fees?
These are all things that are going to now bring that price up of their rental, and
what have we heard the reason for this was so you had an alternative to the high
hotel prices and condo prices. You're not helping yourself with this. So I don't
think this bill is going to solve any problems, it could create more problems. So I
think you need to discuss the issue of enforcement very, very seriously. That's
what should be discussed here. Take this bill, this discussion for transient
vacation rentals and that should be put into the General Plan and the community
plan to plan on this island where you can create new zoning for that where the
needs really are. I believe that's how the whole bed and breakfast thing started is
because of the need on the North Shore mainly, not in South Maui, not in West
Maui, but mainly the North Shore.
CHAIR COUCH: One minute.
MR. PIKRONE: So I think that, that needs to be discussed. There was also a point made
that there's...Chair, that there's an existing means of applying right now to get a
permit. I'm not sure that, that applies the same, and I think I'd like to hear
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Planning's description of that. Because I think that is a little more difficult than
you made it sound to get that particular permit. Thank you.
CHAIR COUCH: Thank you. Members, any questions for Mr. Pilo-one? Mr. Pontanilla.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Thank you. Thank you for being here, Bud. You
know we had Mr. Goode over here, I don't know, maybe three meetings ago, and
one of the issues is in regards to his manpower requirements to do enforcement,
and hopefully this upcoming budget he adds the number of personnel to, to
enforce the rules or the ordinance of this County. So I look forward from Director
Goode in regards to the possibility of increasing that particular area. So thank
you.
MR. PIKRONE: Absolutely. That's -CHAIR COUCH: Thank you, Mr. Pontanilla.
MR. PIKRONE:

. (inaudible). . be done

CHAIR COUCH: Members...Member Baisa.
VICE-CHAIR BAISA: Yes, thank you, Chair. And thank you very much, Bud, for
being here. As you heard, there was a situation earlier and one of the testifiers
mentioned that information was given to the County and nothing was done. And
the question was asked, who was it given to, and they said maybe you might
know. Can you comment if you remember?
MR. PIKRONE: Right. No, I can. There, there were a couple instances. We had one
subdivision where a, a home was being rented out as a club membership, and at
that point--this was a number of years ago--we were able to find information on a
website where they were blatantly advertising it. We did come to the County in
Planning and we did have an inspector go out there at that time, knock on the
door, and they ended up selling their property and getting out. But since then
they've become--and I've stated this many times before--they've become very
wise on how to do this, and this particular case that was mentioned earlier where
we had two rentals, one was being rented or advertised. And when they were...it
was brought to their attention that they were getting fined for doing that, they took
that off the website and it made very general so that you couldn't tell, you
couldn't prove. And when we went to the County inspectors they said do you
have proof? We said, what kind of proof? Do you have a website? Well it
doesn't list the dates that it's available, it says call and all of this, and there was
no assistance in trying to go further with that. So it makes it very difficult and
that's where we get back to this whole enforcement thing, and I've said this
before, they're getting very smart in the way they advertise. They don't advertise
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where it's easy for, for you to find it. You have to go out and try and find the
information and prove it. And what you're going to be doing here especially in
areas that if there are...I mean well regardless of this bill but right now for places
with CC&Rs, the HOA and AOAO right now has the difficulty of trying to prove
that before they can even go to the County. So it makes it very difficult. And if
that can't be done now, how are you going to be able to enforce any of this in the
future? So I think that, that's the issue here is enforcement. Before any bill,
before any zoning changes, any of that, you need to prove that you can enforce
the existing laws today.
VICE-CHAIR BAISA: Thank you.
CHAIR COUCH: Thank you. Members, any further questions? Thank you, Mr.
Pikrone. And I would like to acknowledge the presence of Mr. White.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Good morning.
CHAIR COUCH: Good morning. And Mr. Spence from the Planning Department as
well. Good morning.
MR. SPENCE: Good morning.
CHAIR COUCH: Okay. Anita Kaneakua, followed by Glen Roberts.
MS. KANEAKUA: Aloha, Council members. My name is Anita Kaneakua. I am a
single mother with two sons. My eldest son is attending UH and my youngest is
at Kamalii Elementary School. I work as a bookkeeper for a real estate company
that manages vacation rentals. At the previous hearing it was stated that this
proposed short-term rental legislation is about money and that is correct, I agree.
Without short-term rentals and the money that they generate, I would not have a
full-time job and probably end up working for McDonalds or something, anyway.
My salary pays for my...both of my son's educations. When the public school
teachers' hours were cut back I was concerned about my youngest son's education
along with two other parents. We pay a teacher from Kamalii School is tutor our
sons every Sunday at my office. We do not want our children to fall behind due
to government cutbacks. Education is a very important thing I spend my money,
my paycheck on in addition to my mortgage and food. When the previous
County, County Administration shut down vacation rentals, my boss was forced
to let one full-time and two part-time people go on unemployment. Without
reservations to be made and no money coming in, it was not possible to keep
these ladies on the payroll. I am in favor of this proposed legislation. Short-term
rentals that are properly managed by local agents bring in money that is spent and
stays in the local community. It, it helps local people like me to support my
family and educate my children. Thank you for letting me testify.
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CHAIR COUCH: Thank you, Ms. Kaneakua. Members, questions for the testifiers
[sic]? Hearing none, thank you. Glen Roberts, followed by Tom Croly.
MR. ROBERTS: Good morning, Council members. My name is Glen Roberts and I
represent myself. My wife and I own and run a cleaning company. We clean
vacation rental apartments. We used to clean homes. That was until the previous
County Administration closed down the vacation rental homes. We are a family
business. The more business that we have, the more family members we can put
to work. Without having the vacation rental homes to clean, it has been tough.
We need to clean about three condominium apartments for what we would get
paid for cleaning one vacation rental home. This is not because the vacation
rental homes were trashed, it is just because it takes more time because they are
usually bigger. I do want to say that we see how the homes are treated, because
we are the ones to clean when the guests leave. Most of our homes are treated
with respect like you or I would treat our home. The property needs to be
cleaned, laundry made, windows and things like that, but it's not because the
guests have been having parties. The guests leave things neat and some even,
even put things all ready to recycle. All in all the places look pretty good because
they want to be able to come back. I'm in favor of this proposed short-term rental
legislation. It makes sense when there is a local agent who can manage things so
there is local control. I know that the guests spend a lot of money here on Maui
and we see what they buy and it is from local businesses. I know the money we
get paid from cleaning vacation rentals is spent here on Maui, and it is used to
keep our business going and take care of our family. Mahalo in letting me for
speak.
CHAIR COUCH: Thank you, Mr. Roberts. Members, any questions for the testifier?
Seeing none, Thomas Croly, followed by Gurushabd Khalsa. Hopefully I got that
right.
MR. CROLY: Aloha, Chair. Aloha, Council. Thank you for taking the time on this off
day to, to hear this matter. This is the seventh meeting where this ordinance has
been discussed, but I'm confident with the Committee's work today that we can
be ready to move this forward for the whole Council's consideration. In the past
month and a half since you last met on this matter, the...this ordinance has
received input from a number of sources, Corporation Counsel, Council Services,
the Department of Planning, the neighborhood association of Maui Meadows, and
the Maui Vacation Rental Association who met about this. And it's been
reworked with some of the language and some of the intent that this Committee
had put forward previously. I think with a little more work it can be ready to
move forward today. Some of the language may need to be refined a bit and
some provisions may need to be strengthened a bit, but I think with the work that
we do today it could be possibly ready for adoption. The MVRA has submitted
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written testimony about three amendments that we think are necessary to make
this ordinance most effective. If you have questions about these proposed
amendments, I'll be happy to answer them. Our busy streets and highways of late
might give the impression that Maui has recovered from the effects of the
economic recession, but the popularity of Maui as a wintertime destination when
it's cold elsewhere kind of belays the fact that we haven't fully recovered. Those
of us who work in the vacation rental industry know that it's in the summertime,
it's in the off seasons that we find out whether or not there's enough revenue to
make everyone's jobs hang on through the years. Some of the folks that you
heard from here are the folks that I'm talking about whose jobs depend on these
vacation rentals. MVRA would like the Council to send a message with the
passage of this ordinance. It's that now that there's a process to offer your
property for short-term rental, there are rules that apply to that. And that people
should understand should they ignore these rules or choose to operate without a
permit, there will be consequences, and that those consequences will be severe.
We believe the rules should be fair to everyone who play by these rules and that
the process should be painless for those trying to play by the rules. But for those
who create problems, we believe that they should be shut down and not given
permits. MVRA supports the enforcement provisions contained within this
ordinance, and contrary to what you've heard, I do think this ordinance will help
overall with enforcement because it will give the tools that will be
necessary...that are necessary for the County to do, to do enforcement. But it also
will support the economy by allowing this industry to exist legally where there
aren't problems being caused.
CHAIR COUCH: One minute.
MR. CROLY: MVRA also supports upholding CC&Rs. We understand that it's a
difficult thing for the County to do because it's not the County's kuleana to
uphold CC&Rs, so we don't want this ordinance to get in the way of private
CC&Rs restricting this use. It has never been the intent for the...of the Maui
Vacation Rental Association to support rentals in areas where they're explicitly
prohibited by CC&Rs. Again, you have a whole day to work on this. I stand
ready as a Council resource to help you in any way that I can, and I hope we can
make some progress today.
CHAIR COUCH: Thank you, Mr. Croly. Members, questions for the testifier?
Ms. Baisa.
VICE-CHAIR BAISA: Yes, thank you, Chair. Mr. Croly, you're going to be here all
day with us?
MR. CROLY: Yes, I will.
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VICE-CHAIR BAISA: Because we have your amendments, and when we get to them
I'd like explanation.
MR. CROLY: Okay.
VICE-CHAIR BAISA: Thanks.
CHAIR COUCH: Members...hearing none, Gurushabd Khalsa. And, Members,
Ms. Khalsa is the last person to sign up to testify. Members of the audience, if
you want to testify, please sign up in the back.
MS. KHALSA: Good morning. My name is Gurushabd Khalsa and these are my
children Zedakiah
and Kuialani
. I'm a little nervous so bear with
me, I don't do well speaking in public. heard that some people are not
concerned about the many jobs created by the vacation rental industry. I have
been a full-time resident here on island for 14 years. I live and work in Haiku.
My children's family is from Hana. These jobs have saved me as a single parent
for the past six years. Just wanted... so I came to represent those who couldn't
make it. I have worked for owners in this industry for many years and have been
able to support me and my family with the jobs created by this industry. Please
try to understand that we all need the work we can find, and this industry is
perfect for many of us like single parents like me that really depend on the
flexible hours and schedule and the good pay. I'm only one voice but in my heart
I know I can speak for many. We need these jobs and please don't believe that
these are casual jobs. These jobs are supporting families on this island and are
very important to a lot of us. Thank you.
CHAIR COUCH: Thank you, Ms. Khalsa. Members, any questions for the testifier?
Seeing none, thank you very much.
MS. KHALSA: Thank you. Have a nice day.
CHAIR COUCH: Members, we have one more person signed up to testify, Catherine
Clark, and that's...she's the last one so far if anybody else still wants to testify.
MS. CLARK: Aloha, Council members. My name is Catherine Clark and I'm a board
member of the MVRA. A few years ago, if somebody had said that I would
testify to this Committee I probably would have thought they were crazy, but here
I, here I am. It's definitely not my favorite thing to do, but I appreciate your
willingness to listen to both the industry and the community. In December I had
the opportunity to meet with members of the Maui Meadows Neighborhood
Association and was pleased to find that we had many points of common ground.
By the end of the day, we were in agreement that this ordinance can work, and we
were pleased to see that most of the items we discussed are included in the current
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copy. But we are also in agreement that the key to the success of this ordinance
will ultimately be enforcement. When our members subject themselves to the
permit process and pay the fees and higher tax, they will want to know that they
won't be competing with other rentals being run from the mainland without a
permit, and we agree, everyone should be paying the appropriate property tax
rate. Please remember that this ordinance will, will drastically reduce the number
of STR homes on Maui and will require those with permits to be responsibly
managed. The rentals are already out there in the neighborhoods. In effect this
will reduce the number of rentals that are already there. We believe that this
ordinance does includes many safeguards, it does require proper responsible
management. It will be a strike against the permit if management is not
responsive to the neighborhood concerns. There will be a sign posted right at the
entry to the property with both the manager's 24/7 number as well as a contact
number to the Planning Department. It should be very easy for neighbors or
anybody impacted by the use to feel that they know exactly who they can call.
We are committed to running this industry responsibly, and we look forward to
the ordinance being passed. Thank you.
CHAIR COUCH: Thank you, Ms. Clark. Members, any questions to the testifier?
Ms. Clark, thank you very much for being part of the group that came and worked
through this for eight hours. I want to thank you, Ms. Livingston, Ms. Ramm, and
Ms. Schaefer for doing an excellent job on coming up with a great bill. Thank
you.
MS. CLARK: You're so welcome.
CHAIR COUCH: Beverly Livingston.
MS. LIVINGSTON: Aloha, everyone. I'm Beverly Livingston. I'm a former board
member of MVRA and a current member of MVRA. And it was my honor and
privilege to work with the people from Maui Meadows on trying to resolve the
issues which I heartfelt...have a heartfelt compassion for. I would not want to
live next to some of the situations that some people are living next to, and our
hope is that, by passing an ordinance that has adequate safeguards and yet allows
people to pursue this kind of activity where it's appropriate, that we can take care
of and resolve some of these issues. And I love the spirit of goodwill with which
we worked together, and I hope that that can continue. When we get guests to our
place...we have a small B&B type vacation rental, when we get guests to our
place, one of the things I hope to convey to them is the spirit of Maui, and the
spirit of Maui to me is that larger sense of community and family and home. And
I, I feel that in the process of working with people we, we tapped into that. And I
hope it can be reflected in the ordinance and in the carrying out of, the ordinance
that it goes right on down through the, the chain of dealing with this, this situation
so that egregious instances are taken care of, but where things are appropriate it's
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welcomed and nurtured. And I thank you for your time, and I just wish us all
well. Thank you very much.
CHAIR COUCH: Thank you, Ms. Livingston. Members, questions for the testifier?
Seeing none, thank you. Members, Ms. Livingston was the last person to sign up
to testify. The Chair's offering anybody in the gallery to. . .one last chance. And
if I don't see any movement soon. . .Members, I don't see any movement.
Any...without objection, I wanna close testimony.
COUNCIL MEMBERS: No objections.
CHAIR COUCH: Okay, testimony is now closed.

. . .END OF PUBLIC TESTIMONY . .
CHAIR COUCH: Members, you have before you hopefully the latest version of the bill
that was worked out, again, through a group of people who sat here for about
eight hours and, and just pounded through all the issues. We posted that, so that's
the bill that we are going to work from. What I'd like to do, you've seen this bill
for about...you've had it for a week, I want to just point your attention to Page 18,
Chapter 19.65. And, and this bill from there...from here on incorporates the
changes that were talk to...talked about by that group and also Corporation
Counsel and also the Committee Staff. In the, in the translation there have been
some changes that... in, in, in the attempt to make things tight and neat, some
changes that were made didn't quite fit what we had agreed upon. So I will be
making suggestions for some changes there. But first I would like to see if the
Planning Department would like to speak on some of the testifiers' concerns
about enforcement... current enforcement and the enforcement provisions in this
proposed legislation. Mr. Spence.
MR. SPENCE: Yes, thank you, Mr. Chairman Specifically I can speak to enforcement
in general right now. Specific to this bill we have Gina Flammer who's been
working side by side with all the parties on this.
Specific to enforcement, there's, there's been a lot of discussion on what is or is
not taking place. So I had. . .and I'll transmit this formally to your Committee,
but there is. . .I had my staff compile all the enforcement actions during 2011 and
so I can. . .like I said I can, I can send that to you. The. . .for starters, I basically
have four enforcement people, actually five. One acts more like a supervisor for
the, for the four people that are on the ground. One of my enforcement people has
been out most of the year due to injuries. As far as warnings and violations for all
aspects of zoning, we issued 158 warnings in 2011, that includes everything from
bed and breakfast, to farm plans, historic district, home occupations, multifamily
dwellings, shoreline issues, parking, SMA issues. For specific for. . .as of interest
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today, we issued 28 warnings for vacation rentals, and that comes after, you
know, I can't tell you how many RFS's that had been filed on that.
With regards to the number of inspections, and so people, you know, they're
wondering well they, they never see the zoning inspector, you know, they never
see anybody come out and see what kind of follow-up has been done. In 2011 we
had a total of 391 individual inspections where our zoning inspectors would go
out to a particular site and see what is taking place on that. And remember that's,
that's 391, that's my 3 or 4 zoning inspectors that's covering the gamut of all the
zoning issues in the County, that's not just for vacation rentals. Again, that's, you
know, we're discussing SMA, we're talking about shoreline issues, et cetera.
Specific to vacation rentals we had 72 inspections, so our, you know, we receive
the RFS, they do some initial research, they contact the...try to contact the people,
and they go out to the site to see what's going on. I can get the numbers for
notices of violation and those kinds of things for the Committee as well, but
mostly I bring all this up to say that there is an enforcement division. They are
very active, and they respond to, you know, the RFS's that they receive. I
personally think that . .(coughs). . . excuse me, I personally think that our
enforcement could be more effective and we're looking at a number of ways to do
that, including the provisions that are in the proposed bill that's before this
Committee. And we'll be dealing with other things, you know, as, as legislation
progresses, and as issues come up we plan on making enforcement more effective.
Mr. Chairman.
CHAIR COUCH: Thank you, Mr. Spence. Ms. Flammer, do you have something?
MS. FLAMMER: The only other thing that I'd like to add is that if you notice in the bill
we've added a separate section on enforcement, and we've done that to allow the
Department to have better tools that we don't have right now. So with the bill
there will be more tools for the Department to go after the unpermitted as well as
monitor the permitted ones to make sure they're doing what they're permitted for,
and that section is at the end, 080.
CHAIR COUCH: Thank you. Members, any questions for the Department on
enforcement? Mr. Pontanilla then Ms. Baisa.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Thank you. Director, thank you for that piece of
information, the activities that your four enforcers do for the County of Maui.
You know, the number of activity is huge. Do you feel that the number of
personnel that you have doing this enforcement...I, I think I told Bud that Public
Works did some of the enforcement. They do inspections, I know. Do you feel
that the four personnel that you have is sufficient to handle the number of
activities that you have? And then the other thing, are they done on a timely basis
and what, what is the priority?
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MR. SPENCE: I think most departments think they could use more personnel. You
know the...I think it'd be, it would be more effective if we had a couple of other
people, and I, I understand, you know, from a...the questions, your previous
comments that maybe there should be two people just for enforcement on
vacation rentals and I don't disagree with the concept. You know we can
certainly talk about that in budget. The...I know for this Committee as well as
members of the public are asking for more effective enforcement, that would
certainly be, you know, one way to accomplish that. Priorities, are you referring
to what are the priorities for, for enforcement?
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Yeah, based on what you do.
MR. SPENCE: The priorities come up with, with the individual RFS's. I mean I know
of some, some complaints about shoreline setback violations or SMA violations
that are just as egregious as an unpermitted vacation rental, probably, you know,
more so where there's concrete being poured into the ocean or unpermitted
structures, unpermitted seawalls. We also get, you know, any number of
complaints about buildings being built without building permits. So there's, you
know, they...they're...they each take on their own, you know, level of
importance. I'm not quite sure how to answer that except, you know, some stuff
demands attention right now. Other stuff, you know, we'll take a little bit of time
to do the background research and then we go and pursue it.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Thank you. What I was driving at is, is the
priority and, and, you know, the timeliness as far as getting to those complaints.
Yeah we do receive from you guys or from the Administration goals and
objectives, and you show the numbers, you show the numbers but really the
information that is...for me that is most important is the timeliness and, you
know, how many of those complaints that are driven by the people of Maui is
met, you know, on a yearly basis rather than just the numbers, yeah. So I, I look
forward for your, your budget requests. 'Cause we hear the people and, and we
should take care that.
MR. SPENCE: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Thank you. Thank you, Chairman.
CHAIR COUCH: Thank you, Mr. Pontanilla. Ms. Baisa, followed by Mr. White.
VICE-CHAIR BAISA: Thank you very much, Chair. Chair, I have a question for
Mr. Spence. You know we have been listening now for several meetings to the
people who have come with their concerns, and I've tried to listen very carefully
to what they're telling us. And not living in a area like Maui Meadows, you
- 23 -

PLANNING COMMITTEE MINUTES
Council of the County of Maui

January 9, 2012

know, I don't understand exactly what is going on but I, I think I have it. What
I'm hearing a lot about, complaints about disturbing noise and people not being
considerate of the neighbors and, you know, jumping in the pool early in the
morning and screaming or staying up late or whatever. Explain to me, under the
current laws and the laws that we hope to pass that are being proposed how that is
going to be changed, how you're going to handle it differently. I really want
these folks to have a sense of we're going to take care of it and things are going to
get better.
MS. FLAMMER: Okay. I'd be happy to answer that for you. The first thing is we've
given tools where if there's advertising on the website that, that does not have a
valid permit number, that in and of itself is a violation. I've looked into some of
the complaints in specific complaints we've heard in here, and a lot of times what
I've seen are what we would call over utilized properties. They're properties that
probably wouldn't qualify for a permit due to the number of people that are
staying at them. We also have provisions in the law when you're going through
the permit process where your neighbors will have input, and if there's been
operations in the past or it's been noisy, we've had a lack of management, that
does get considered. Off the top of my head, those are probably the two biggest
things that I can, I can think of.
VICE-CHAIR BAISA: Give me a for instance like on the noise complaint or what would
change between the way that's handled now and the way it would be handled
under this.
MS. FLAMMER: We have a provision in the bill that talks about when complaints are
filed. In the current version of the bill, if a certain number of complaints are filed,
we will have the ability to look at revoking the permit.
VICE-CHAIR BAISA: And you don't have that now?
MS. FLAMMER: Not right now we don't.
VICE-CHAIR BAISA: Well I think it's really important because I think what the folks
are wanting to hear is, you know, they're saying we've called, we've complained,
and it doesn't appear that they're happy with whatever happened. We want to
promise them or at least give them a feeling of comfort that we're going to change
and that it's going to be handled better, and that's what I'm trying to, to ferret out
for them.
MS. FLAMMER: One other thing I'd like to mention is the fact that people right now
don't know where to complain to. By having the sign in front with the contact
number and that contact number will also have the Planning Department's phone
number, we will then hear about things. I did look up some of the properties
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where the complaints were...that I had heard and I did not find any formal
complaints, and then the Department doesn't know. So with that sign it will help
us then be able to address those problems.
VICE-CHAIR BALSA: Thank you.
CHAIR COUCH: Thank you. Mr. White.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Thank you, Chair. What is your plan for enforcing the
new law on those that are currently flying below the radar if they don't apply for a
permit?
MR. SPENCE: And thank you, Mr. White. We're only now beginning to think about
how we're going...once this law is passed...of course we can't, we can't do
anything until there is a law in place. But we're, we're thinking about how we're
going to do this. We're starting to think maybe we could do what we're referring
to as soft enforcement, like say going onto some of the websites and saying hey,
we have these new regulations, please come in and apply. A lot of people are
unaware that, you know, even regulation is going on right now. So, you know,
somehow we need to get word out to all the operators, all the managers that, you
know, their properties need to come in for a permit. And after a certain amount of
time, then we'll, we'll start issuing notices of warning and then notices of
violation.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: But what, what is your timeframe within which you'll
start issuing warnings?
MR. SPENCE: That hasn't been formulated yet.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Okay. But you're not going to wait for a year before you
initiate something like that, are you?
MR. SPENCE: I wouldn't think so.
MS. FLAMMER: We've had some internal meetings about how to handle this. I've also
been working with the vacation rental industry as well as neighbors, and what
we're looking at is what we're calling a soft enforcement/educational campaign,
where we wanna really reach out to the people and help them understand that
there are new...there is a new permitting process. There is a way for them to
become legal. A lot of them don't even understand that, that, that it's not
currently allowed. That's the first thing is to educate them about that. The
second thing is to really reach out and work with them on the permit application
process, and they can work with our planners in the Department with that. We
did that with the B&B people, we really...we held a meeting, we met with them
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out in, in the evening, we told them about the process, how to do it. We meet
with people before they turn their applications in. And then the second part is
what happens if someone doesn't come in through this education. We now have
the...well we hope to have the advertising tool so that if they do not come in, we
will then be able to identify them through advertising and then educate them. If
that doesn't work then we can issue a violation and go down...or warning and
then go down kind of the, the...it's kind of the carrot on the stick.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Does your soft enforcement include notifying Real
Property Tax of your indication that they're operating a TVR and requesting a
change in the tax treatment of the property?
MR. SPENCE: At this particular point no, because no violations have been issued.
When there, when there is an enforcement action...I mean when we actually go
towards enforcement we will be notifying Real Property Tax, you know, with the
individual TMK and they can, you know, take appropriate action. If there's a
homeowners exemption, you know, that can be revoked. If they need to be taxed
at a different rate, they, they can take those steps as well. So...
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: But if the...if we've already confirmed that the use is
taking place, why are we not involving RPT at this point as opposed to giving
them another year or so prior...
MS. FLAMMER: No, how we've written it in the bill now--and this will come up for
discussion--is under the enforcement section is if a warning is issued, the
Department, we will not only notify the Real Property Tax Division, we'll also
notify the State Department of Taxation of that warning or of that violation.
MR. SPENCE: Advertising.
MS. FLAMMER: Oh, advertising. Oh, if you look at Page 25 of the bill of that section,
D and E should cover that. If you feel it needs to be more explicit then we can
make it that way. And basically it comes under if...with the advertising, so that
would be enough to, to notify those, those two agencies.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Okay. But you said that that wasn't going to be part of
your soft enforcement on the, on the ones that were operating illegally.
MS. FLAMMER: I think a warning would have to be issued before we could do any
notification.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Okay. Have, have you taken any action on the ones that
have been brought up by some of the testifiers over the last couple of months? Or
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has RPT had any interactions with them to remind them that they have a
homeowners exemption and they're violating that?
MR. SPENCE: I, I know of incremental or times that RPT has been notified. I'm not
familiar with the specifics.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Okay. So you...we don't know whether RPT has taken
any action?
MS. FLAMMER: We do know that we have notified them in specific cases. Where it's
gone at that point, we don't know.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Could you ask?
MR. SPENCE: Yes, we can.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: If you can just, just let us know which ones you've
notified them of and which one... and what the, what the response has been.
Thank you. Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR COUCH: Thank you. Ms. Flammer or Mr. Spence, I understand Mr. White's
comment and question. I don't know that we got an answer. You know if you're
going to go...if you identify that these are uses that are happening as transient
vacation rentals, is there anything preventing you from immediately as, as...since
you're going to contact them, say hey you gotta come into compliance? Also
telling the Real Property Tax Division that these guys are operating as...and in
our opinion they're operating as transient vacation rental, so give them a heads up
right away as opposed to waiting for an official warning.
MR. SPENCE: You know perhaps, perhaps the Committee can give us a little more
guidance on this, but I will also say that, you know, enforcement is a two-sided
issue. It's just like in any body of law, you know, you accuse somebody of doing
something, there needs to be some kind of... you know, that, that person that is
accused of doing something, you know, there's a presumption of innocence till
proven guilty. You know there's...that person has rights. You know they have a
right to due process, so you just, you know, you can issue warnings, you can say
hey, we believe you're doing this, either come in and get a permit or shut down.
But to actually to get to the point where you prove that there's a violation, you
know, that person is entitled to some kind of process. So it's...if we start
involving other agencies, let's say that...let's say the previous owner of a
property, you know, used to short-term rent. That property is still up on a dead
website somewhere, you know, those kinds of things, this has been a lot of the
discussion between the different parties. Perhaps there's a... some advertisement
that has never been taken down, we say hey we believe you're, you're still doing
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this. You have a new owner who's not doing it all, you know, all of a sudden
they lose their homeowners exemption. Now they're not just dealing with my
Department but they're also dealing with Real Property Tax, and it causes a lot of
hardship on people if we do it incorrectly. So there's, you know, there's a number
of steps and there's a number of things that we have to follow in order to conduct
that due process.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Yeah. But if I can just mention, Chair, I understand and,
and agree with the, the purpose of due process. The...I guess my feeling is that
we should be allowing RPT to initiate their own due process, because they've got
tools that you don't have, and I think that the...just the, just the act of getting a
warning from RPT. Because they can't do anything without, you know, getting a
response from the, the homeowner either or the property owner. But I think if
you can both be going down the same road using your own set of tools, it's going
to be more effective than you guys waiting and using all your tools before theirs
are implemented.
MR. SPENCE: I under, I understand that thought. I'll discuss that with Real Property
Tax. I don't...I am just not familiar with how they pursue these kinds of things.
MS. FLAMMER: I am.
MR. SPENCE: Okay.
MS. FLAMMER: I can give you a...I have some cases that come to mind, I will give
you an example of one of them. There was an RFS that was filed stating that not
only is a short-term rental going on but the owner does not live on the property.
That was sent to Real Property Tax. Real Property Tax then informed us that they
would be requesting proof that the person lived on the property. I'm not sure
what happened at that point, and that's a case where it was mentioned in the
original RFS.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Okay, good. Thank you, Chair
CHAIR COUCH: Mr. White and, and Members, you know, that question did come up,
one of the testifiers did email me saying hey, how come we're not doing this, and,
and we talked to Real Property Tax Department. And essentially he says that also
whenever submitting a complaint we will need factual information that is
defensible in court. Simply removing an exemption without factual information
and supporting documentation is not standard practice. So they would have to go
into their... get their own due process and their own proof before they remove
that.
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COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Right. But they also have the ability to say this is, you
know, send out a letter just saying this is what has been reported in a, you know,
in a check of records, we see that there...this may be a valid complaint, please
explain. So they, they have the ability to send out letters now and not just simply
lower the boom but ask for information. And I think if the two departments are
going down the same road concurrently, we're going to move further down this
road.
CHAIR COUCH: Great. Okay, Members, it's 10:35 right now. It's time to take the
morning break and then we'll get back into some more deliberations. So 10:45
and we'll be back. Recess. . . (gavel).. .
RECESS: 10:35 a.m.
RECONVENE: 10:48 a.m.
CHAIR COUCH: ... (gavel). . . Okay, the Planning Committee meeting of January 9th
will come back to order. Members, we were talking about enforcement and how
things are being done now and how things can be done in the future. And
Mr. Spence has graciously offered to have us talk to Mr. Shinmoto. Aaron
Shinmoto is here from the ZAED Division, Zoning, Enforcement and
Administration Division, who's the chief of the enforcers. Good morning,
Mr. Shinmoto.
MR. SHINMOTO: Good morning.
CHAIR COUCH: Mr. Shinmoto, we've been talking about how, you know, people have
been complaining that existing the existing TVR laws or zoning laws seem to
not be being enforced on existing unpermitted TVRs. Do you have any comments
on that?
MR. SHINMOTO: We do. . .contrary to popular belief, we do enforcement. The
problem we need to recognize is that these alleged violators, they also have rights.
We cannot go in there and, you know, break through doors, go on private property
without permission, and there's certain procedures we need to follow. And like
anything else it takes a while for us to build a case. We need to bundle the
evidence. We cannot just go on a...right now we cannot just go an internet
advertisement, we need to gather different evidence and eventually build a case
and then present it to Mr. Hopper here and, and proceed from there.
CHAIR COUCH: Okay. Members, any questions for Mr. Shinmoto? Mr. White.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Thank you. I don't know that you've had a chance to
review the, the current draft of the bill, but I would love to have your thoughts on
whether you feel that the new, the new wording provides you enough additional
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tools to make your job easier. Because I think, I think we all want the same thing,
we want the, the people who are complaining to feel that we're able to respond,
and we also want the person that is being complained about to have fair treatment.
But I know in many other cases where we have enforcement challenges, not in,
not in Planning but in other areas of the County, we simply have not yet
developed wording that provides you the tools with which to do an adequate job.
So I know, I know that, you know, it's easy to sit here and say well you've got to
enforce what you've got, well we don't really have a whole lot specific to TVRs
because we don't have a TVR piece of legislation if we don't...unless we pass
this. So if you haven't had a chance to do so or, or maybe you can just comment
on what tools would be helpful to you with respect to enforcement.
MR. SHINMOTO: Yeah, no. I haven't read the, the entire bill; however, we have
discussed sections of it and we have talked about the, the advertisements, and, and
yeah, that'll be helpful. I mean that's one tool we would like to have, yes.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: One of the main complaints that's coming up is noise,
and I know that's kind of hard to get your arms around because once a kid
screams, your inspector would have to go and wait for the kid to scream again to
see what... see how loud and how far it carries and that kind of thing. Do you see
an easy way to, to provide language that would address noise challenges?
MR. SHINMOTO: Well that, that's very arbitrary 'cause, you know, what is noise to
you is not noise to me. For example, noise that somebody playing in the pool at
12:00 midnight may be a problem, but somebody playing in the pool at noon is, is
not a problem. We haven't...we don't usually deal with noise. That's something
we, we...people complain about but we don't use that as evidence in, in our cases.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Okay.
MR. SHINMOTO: I don't know what the police has or, you know, on their noise things,
but normally they'll call, they'll call the police, and the reports that I've seen from
the police is very vague in general, there was noise. There's no measurement of
the noise, it's just there was noise and that's it.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Okay. Thank you. Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR COUCH: Thank you, Mr. White. Mr. Mateo.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Mr. Chairman, thank you. Mr. Shinmoto, thank you
very much. You did indicate that you did in fact review components of the law,
the proposed bill. The, the, the one I'm really interested in is probably the one
that brings most comments out from the bill and that is the section on
enforcement. Have you had the chance...I, I know Mr. White asked you if you
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read...if you reviewed the bill, but had you had the opportunity to focus in on the
enforcement section?
MR. SHINMOTO: I haven't read the, the actual thing, but, you know, we've had
meetings on enforcement. And, and, and to answer your question, no, I have not
read this exact language we have now.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Okay. Well let me just, let me just tell you then that
part of...under the enforcement section, part of it talks about the burden of proof.
In the event there's complaints, the burden of proof become the owner or the
operator's kuleana to validate the facts that they are either legal or they're not
doing a TVR. Is that sufficient for your Division?
MR. SHINMOTO: Okay. Again, it's just a tool that's helpful, but, but, you know, we're
not going to go out there and just make it one sided where we're just going make
false accusations, we're going to say certain things. We will...
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Yeah, no. This, this prevents that.
MR. SHINMOTO: Yeah. We'll...
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: This law prevents that. All it does is it's saying if there
is a complaint that there is an illegal operation and the question earlier was if
there's complaints perhaps we can have the Real Property Tax Division send a
letter, do an inquiry. At that point, it becomes the responsibility of the
owner/operator to validate their status. And, and I'm just concerned about
whether it's appropriate to you, because for me without an enforcement
component that has teeth, we're wasting our time, period.
MR. SHINMOTO: Yeah. We're, we're still going to build a case. We're still going to
look at advertisement, we're still going to make a site visit, we're going to still
gather evidence. We're not going to just go out there and say, Mr. Mateo, you're
conducting an illegal TVR, please prove to us you're not. We're still going to
build a case as if we didn't have this tool, but this tool makes it easier.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Oh, okay. Then...and since you're referencing
advertisements, Item C under the same enforcement indicates that without a valid
number...permit, it may result in enforcement action. It says it may result.
Would it be more beneficial to you instead of having it say may result it shall
result?
MR. SHINMOTO: Well a lot of times it may inadvertently... somebody may
inadvertently not put the number on or might not do certain things. It's a, it's an
oversight, so we'd like to give the benefit of the doubt to the alleged violator, ask
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him or her questions, do investigation, and, yeah, if it's clearly the violation we'll
issue it. So, you know, may or shall, it doesn't matter.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Yeah, okay. Well, you know, I guess, I guess my only
reason for questioning, yeah, is because when the prior Administration shut down
these operations, so called illegal's, this room was full. We had testimony after
testimony reminding us, you know, that the shutdowns were illegal, it's not
proved, we cannot prove that they're illegal. It was really depressing to go
through, yeah. So now that we're trying to address the situation, I think we had
better be real thorough and real specific in what we expect, because a soft
enforcement doesn't cut it for me at all. It's illegal, what don't you get, let's
make it legal, and if they cannot comply then by all means shut 'em down. Thank
you, Mr. Chairman.
CHAIR COUCH: Thank you, Mr. Mateo. Ms. Baisa.
VICE-CHAIR BAISA: Thank you very much, Chair. Chair, we've been talking quite a
bit about noise and, you know, we've heard a lot of testimony about the unrest
and, you know, the upheaval in the neighborhood about noise, and I've been
trying to look, you know, where do we address this in the ordinance. And where
it appears is in the section about revocation, and it says that if the Department
receives a total of three complaints from two or more neighbors about a
short-term rental home within a 12-month period and the Director's investigation
of the complaints is inconclusive, the Director shall refer the complaints to the
applicable Planning Commission. And then the Commission considers
everything, and one of it is police reports of noise or other disturbances as well as
everything else. I think what I'm concerned about is I don't want to see this go to
the point where we're talking about revocation. Unfortunately I think we need
more people, I really do, so that if a call is made, a visit can be made. And, you
know, that, that presence of a person from the County with authority to say, you
know, there's been a complaint filed and we hope that it won't happen again, true,
false or whatever. But I mean some kind of contact from us from a presence, I
think it would make a big difference, and it shouldn't have to wait and go to
police and revocation. So it looks like if we're going to be more effective and
help, you know, the people that are going to live with this, we need to give more
staff so these folks can go out and deal with it.
CHAIR COUCH: I totally agree. And, and, and it's the Chair's intent to during budget
time to remind Members about this, and quite possibly put a proviso in the budget
that say one or if we get one or two more positions that that is their sole purpose is
for bed and breakfast and transient vacation and short-term rental enforcement.
So that's the Chair's intent, and then I...now that's on record, that's good to
know. Mr. White.
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COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Thank you, Chair. With respect to the enforcement, if
somebody's advertising an illegal TVR and you find out that he is, I don't see any
fines or actions against them. What, what's, what is the plan there? Are there
options somewhere else in the Maui County Code?
MR. SPENCE: Okay. Thank you, Councilmember White. The...right now our
enforcement falls under 19.350 -MS. FLAMMER: 530.
MR. SPENCE: --530, excuse me, of the Maui County Code. When we issue a violation
it can be up to $1,000 a day for the... for whatever violation is taking place, if we
see that somebody is advertising. And I would say this is...the language that we
have here for enforcement does give us additional tools that we can go after
people with. If we determine that there's a violation, we can fine them up to
$1,000 a day, and, you know, those, those fines keep mounting for as long as that
advertising is up or as long as we determine, we, you know, we go back on
subsequent site visits and we see that there's still people there. You know we, we
can pursue that according to the Codes that we already have.
MS. FLAMMER: Can I address that?
MR. SPENCE: Yes, and...
CHAIR COUCH: Ms. Flammer.
MS. FLAMMER: If I could explain a little more the procedure. You know as you know,
legislation broadly spells out, then you have administrative rules and then you
have policies. In working with the enforcement officers as a planner, what I've
come to understand is their first goal is compliance, so when they receive a
complaint they contact the complaintee [sic]...no, they contact the person that the
complaint is being filed against and they work with them to come into
compliance. If they are not getting that compliance then they go to the next step
which is issuing a warning. If they don't get compliance through that, they can
issue another warning and then it can go violation. So and addressing
Councilmember Baisa's concerns, we don't go directly to the revocation process,
we would follow our standard procedures as we do now. Our goal would
continue to be to get compliance first and then we would like, you know, the stick
at the end of having the revocation there, but that wouldn't be our first thing that
we would do.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Okay. Thank you.
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CHAIR COUCH: Thank you. Ms., Ms. Flammer, the issue is on, you know, "illegal
TVRs", those without permits and haven't applied for a permit. That revocation
language is only for a, an existing permit. Should we not incorporate some of that
in the enforcement section as well, some of that language? Because the issue on,
on a non-permitted TVR is we want 'em to either get the permit -MS. FLAMMER: Right.
CHAIR COUCH: --or shut down.
MS. FLAMMER: Right. And how that works now and will continue to work under the
bill is there will be a complaint filed, there's an unpermitted operation going on.
The enforcement officer will address that person and explain to them there is a
permitting process. I often get forwarded those requests and then I will work with
that person on whether or not they qualify for it and how to, how to go through
that process. I mean it's an application process and I'll work with them on that.
If they choose not to go down that road, that's when we do the other, it goes to the
warning. And, and this is for what Chair Couch is talking about, these are people
that are not permitted. That's different, the revocation is for permitted people that
are violating their permit by noise, and we do have provisions in there if it's
audible off the property, the noise hours. I mean that would follow a separate
process that would end up at Planning Commission.
MR. HOPPER: Mr. Chair, my only comments on enforcement was some of this new
language I think stems from trying to give the Department additional tools to, to
enforce, and, and goes to what the Department would have to prove in
establishing a violation. What typically happens is if a notice of violation is
issued, there may be an appeal, and if an appeal of that violation...that would go
to the Board of Variances and Appeals. The Department would typically have to
establish essentially that there was an illegal use going on. An illegal use would
mean that someone was renting out the property illegally, in this case shorter than
the term required by law. That can be difficult to prove in some cases. And so in
order to assist with enforcement, and then this is in Section 19.65.080 and I
believe the Planning Director and Department has language that, that could be
used to kind of clear this up a bit. There would be several tools available. The
first is, is based on County of Kauai and a bill that they adopted which would
allow any advertising to be used to establish essentially a basic case for the
Department such that once the Department establishes there was advertising for
this property as a TVR, the burden would be on the alleged operator to then show
that despite that advertisement they didn't actually operate a TVR during the time
the ad was up. This is, is kind of a basic thing where if the Department puts in
evidence of an advertisement, that, that establishes a basic case of, of the fact that
this person was operating. And I think that would be of assistance to the
Department because sometimes other evidence may be difficult to find. It
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wouldn't prohibit the Department from entering other evidence, but it would give
some weight to that evidence much in the same way that the County of Kauai has
decided to draft their ordinance. And I think that would assist in enforcement so
that if the Department gives an advertisement as evidence to the Board of
Variances and Appeals, the Board would have to recognize that the Department's
established a basic case of the operation of the illegal use without having to
introduce evidence of something like a receipt for the rental which may be more
difficult to, to show as evidence. Basically these rules go to assisting the
Department in establishing a case, because the, the Department would be required
to put forth some kind of evidence showing that the violation occurred. And, and
this specifies in, in which cases which evidence would be relevant and what
weight would be given to that evidence if the appeal goes to the Board of
Variances and Appeals.
CHAIR COUCH: Okay, thank you. Ms. Baisa had a question, then Mr. White.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: She can go.
VICE-CHAIR BAISA: I forgot the first question but I have another one. I mean this,
this gets very confusing. What I wanted to ask was in the section about how
you're supposed to behave and rules and all of that stuff on Page 21. It talks
about quite hours from 9:00 p.m. to 8:00 a.m. One of the e-mails that I got over
the weekend was concerned about not necessarily noise during quiet hours but
just noise. You know lots of times I guess a vacation rental will have children or
young people and they get up and they want to jump in the pool and carry on
which the neighbors might find annoying. Is there anything that, you know, if we
follow the rules it says 9:00 p.m. to 8:00 a.m. So I guess an inspector then would
have to decide what is normal, 'cause it says shall not be more excessive than
would be otherwise associated with a residential area. And, you know, those of
us who live in residential areas that are kind of tight, we hear our neighbors' kids.
They play on the road, they ride their bikes up and down our driveway, you know,
they do all that stuff. So to me residential noise is...deciding what is excessive
would be very, very difficult. Ms. Flammer, maybe...Mr. Chair, if you could
have Ms. Flammer.
CHAIR COUCH: Please.
MS. FLAMMER: What I can provide you is some background information of how that
came about. It actually came about from the Maui Meadow's Rental Association
and they had reviewed the Home-Based Business Bill, and they were looking at
ways to mitigate impacts. And we really liked the language that they wrote about
what is normal for a residential area versus for a non-residential area. We were
talking not just about the type of noise but the frequency of the noise. Residential
neighborhoods, you're going to have children that are in school during the day, so
- 35 -

PLANNING COMMITTEE MINUTES
Council of the County of Maui

January 9, 2012

you're not going to have eight hours of that every single day. That is one the
things they would look at. So they would look at frequency, they would look at
probably just how loud, what the hours are, and there may be some other
considerations that would be taken into account.
VICE-CHAIR BAISA: Sounds like a tough one, 'cause, you know, every neighborhood
has different kinds of noise that is acceptable. You know if you live near a busy
street you have a lot of cars, you live...big trucks, you know, a dog barking,
roosters, you know, whatever it is in your neighborhood.
MS. FLAMMER: And that's where having an enforcement officer that's dedicated to
this one area will become experienced in understanding this particular issue.
VICE-CHAIR BAISA: I, I think it's imperative that we have people to whose job this is
going to be. Thank you.
CHAIR COUCH: Thank you, Ms. Baisa. Mr. White.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Thank you, Chair. How often are the $1,000 a day fines
levied in actions that are roughly the same, in the, in the neighborhood of this, this
type of a violation of operating a TVR without a license?
MR. SHINMOTO: We don't have many TVR violations, we have a number of warnings.
And again when we get to the stage of the violation, I would, I'm guessing now
maybe half a dozen that actually go to violation, and those are levied. But again
the majority of our enforcement action is warnings and, and we get...we have
gotten compliance. So it's not often that we levy the $1,000 daily fines.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Chair, my...one of the thoughts I had was that if you're
renting out a TVR for a significant amount of money every night, like one that we
dealt with last week was...no, I can't remember. But the question in my mind is
whether we should put a minimum, a minimum fine for operating an illegal TVR,
because I think one of the challenges that we're looking at is that people can
advertise, then pull it off and, and, okay, so they've, they've fixed it. Then
they're going to go do it somewhere else, so and then that starts another process.
So my feeling is that we ought to come up with a significant level fine in this
document that we're working on now, not just rely on the 19.530 language.
CHAIR COUCH: Thank you, Mr. White. And I want to...the Chair wants to remind the
Members that we have a Charter limit of $1,000 on a fine, so I have submitted I
believe I've communicated or at least I've got a PAF going to make a Charter
amendment to remove that dollar amount. Because right now we're limited to the
maximum we can do which in some of these cases is going to be a cost of doing
business in my opinion. Ms. Baisa.
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VICE-CHAIR BAISA: Thank you, Chair. One more question. I'm a Zoning inspector,
I'm a Planning Inspector and I get a complaint about XYZ running an illegal
TVR, so I'm going to be very clever because I saw it on the website. So I'm
going to call whoever it is and say hi, I'm so and so and I live in New York City
and I'm coming to Maui on this date, can I rent your place? Can you explain, you
know, how you rent and what it is. If that person says sure come on down and I'll
rent it to you for $500 a night or whatever it is, does that constitute evidence?
What is required?
CHAIR COUCH: Mr. Hopper or Mr. Spence, or Mr Shinmoto, or all of the above.
MR. SPENCE: Or both.
MR. HOPPER: I, I would say I think that would certainly be evidence. I think that you
have in the enforcement section there's some language to kind of recognize that
that's enough to establish a case. You know like an e-mail or something or, or
something like that where the, you know, inspector could testify as to something
like that.
VICE-CHAIR BAISA: Without an e-mail, just a conversation, that would be okay?
MR. HOPPER: Well you would then have the inspector provide testimony at the
hearing, and of course the, you know, the board would have to evaluate the, you
know, that testimony, and it, it, it probably wouldn't be, you know, it'd probably
be preferred to have the written evidence. But certainly if the inspector testifiers,
that can be considered as evidence as well.
VICE-CHAIR BAISA: Okay. Thank you.
CHAIR COUCH: And, and, Mr. Hopper, I guess have a follow-up question to that is that
you being somebody who would have to defend our inspectors, is that sufficient
enough to, to prove your case or do you... are you going to need more, more
evidence?
MR. HOPPER: Well, Mr. Chair, some recommended language in 19.65.080B says a
positive response by an owner, operator, or lessee to any unpaid advertising--I
would take out unpaid, I would just say any advertising--to rent a home as a
transient vacation rental prohibited by Chapter 19.37 of this title--you could say
transient vacation rental or a short-term rental home, you can adjust that--shall
constitute prima facie evidence of the operation of a transient vacation rental on
the property, and the burden of proof shall be on the owner, operator, or lessee to
establish that the subject property is not being used as a transient vacation rental
prohibited by Chapter 19.37. Again I would take out the 19.37. What that
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essentially says is that if there's evidence introduced of a positive response,
basically saying yes, you can rent or here are the dates, that shall constitute prima
facie, which means a basic case, to establish the operation of a TVR. That would
shift the burden then to the owner/operator to then show even though there was
this positive response, I'm actually...I actually wasn't running a vacation rental.
It's essentially a burden shift and establishes among other things, you know, what
evidence the Department can introduce to show... again these are cases of outright
illegal operation without a permit.
CHAIR COUCH: Okay.
MR. SPENCE: Mr. Chairman?
CHAIR COUCH: Yes.
MR. SPENCE: I would, just also commenting that, you know, in 19.530 right now we
have...it's much more general, it covers all, you know, zoning kind of violations.
This, this specific language addressing just vacation rentals, short-term rentals,
that's a tool that we can... it's much more specific, as where right now it's more
general. This is saying this is the case, you can make a case using these things.
As where before it was just kind of vague, out there, and it gets us...this kind of
language would give us the ability to get from A to Z a lot more quickly than
having to stop and build a case and go on multiple site visits and, you know,
et cetera, et cetera, and on and on. It would provide enforcement in a much more
timely manner than probably what we currently have now.
CHAIR COUCH: Okay. Ms. Baisa.
VICE-CHAIR BAISA: I did want, I did want to continue to say that I support Member
White's idea. You know to me it's unacceptable that you get caught doing this
illegally and then you get a slap on the wrist and okay, I'll help you fix it. I think
there needs to be a penalty and then we can offer to fix it or...but there has to be
some substantial penalty if you get caught.
CHAIR COUCH: Okay. Mr. Hopper.
MR. HOPPER: Just a comment I should add to my previous comments just for the
record. While this would be evidence that could be used, the real answer to what
is required is whatever the Board of Variances and Appeals, the evidence they
would consider to be sufficient to prove the illegal use. So it's whatever the
Board would consider in that case either overturning or sustaining the
Department's violation. So these are some ideas I think for good solid evidence
that the Council could establish...would establish that illegal use, but that
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wouldn't prohibit the Department from establishing other evidence or, or putting
forth other evidence of that illegal use.
CHAIR COUCH: Now you mentioned something about the Board, and I'll get to you,
Mr. White, in just a second. If the Board of Variances and Appeals has this
language, isn't that something that they can, they can rest on saying hey look, the
language is in the Code, this is what the Department did, sorry you're out of luck
to the rental owner.
MR. HOPPER: Yes, Mr. Chair. I believe the Board of Variances and Appeals is
required to hear appeals, and, and, and it is required to follow the, the rules of the
Council or the ordinances adopted by the Council. So if these were adopted then
the Board of Variances and Appeals would need to give the, the weight that the
Council dictates of the advertising and of the positive response. So yes, that
would dictate the Board's weighing of evidence.
CHAIR COUCH: Excellent. Mr. White.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Thank you. I'll, I'll take another whack at this. If
somebody is found to be in an illegal operation, can we instead of levying a, a
monetary fine, can we say that they will, they will be ineligible to apply for a
short-term rental permit for five years or ten years? Then you're, you're really
giving them a lot to think about. The other question is whether or not if we were
to see that they have--just for the heck of it--advertising on the internet for
14 consecutive days and we provide them with a warning that for each day they
have advertising up that's a $1,000 fine because they're in violation of this
ordinance. The next time around--they've already had the warning--the next time
that becomes something pretty solid. So then they have both the financial
exposure plus the loss of the ability to even apply to become legal for a significant
period. Because I think, you know, all the talk about all the illegal operations,
you know, yes, we haven't been able to really close in on them because of the fact
that we don't have a specific law. But once we have the law, we should have the
ability to make it easy--as I said earlier--for the enforcement guys to simply shut
them down. And so anyway that's . . . (inaudible).. .
CHAIR COUCH: And, Mr. White, I, I concur with that except for the fact that just
advertising alone without any kind of communication back on a site, because at
least go if there's advertising--and I guess we have to deal with the Department on
this--that they make an attempt to contact and get a communication back.
Because there are some free advertising sites that won't take down an ad or
sometimes they even pull from other...
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: No, I understand, I understand that.
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CHAIR COUCH: Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: And that makes the whole thing -CHAIR COUCH: And that's my little concern -COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: --more challenging.
CHAIR COUCH: --about that, yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Because sometimes they can't take certain -CHAIR COUCH: Correct.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: --things down. But...
CHAIR COUCH: And that's why I prefer the communication back and forth as another,
you know, nail in the coffin kind of thing. Certainly advertising is the first flag
that I would recommend that the Department go after, say oh, there's advertising,
we're going to make a communication.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Well my thought was that this first statement that you've
been on, on for 14 days and, and you're, you know, you're exposed to a $14,000
fine, that's just the initial communication. Then they can follow up on other,
other things, but at least we're putting them on notice -CHAIR COUCH: Yep.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: --and then the follow-up can take place.
CHAIR COUCH: Yep, I agree. Members, any more questions for Mr Shinmoto at this
time? Okay. Hearing none, thank you, Mr. Shinmoto. You've heard the
direction that we're looking to go, so hopefully that this helps. And when we get
the fmal language for enforcement before we make the final vote, appreciate it if
you could take a look at it and give us your thoughts and comments on that if
anything we can tweak. Okay. Thank you. Members, since we're talking about
enforcement, let's just go right there. We are working off the, the version that I
sent or that was posted, and I want to go straight to the enforcement on Page 25.
Mr. Hopper, you had said you had some other comments you'd like on the
enforcement section. Are you okay with the way it's set up here or you want to
go back to the Kauai language that we had talked about earlier?
MR. HOPPER: Well, Mr. Chair, by way of background, the Planning Department had
discussed some language with me prior to me seeing this bill, and the Department
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and I...I think as well as others, including I think Mr. Shinmoto, had commented
and come up...came up with a, you know, kind of a revision to Section .080.
Maybe I could have the, you know, Planning Department explain or have the
language distributed, but it is a bit different than this language. It deals with
similar themes, but, but in my view it is a bit better than the language that's there
right now. I think the...this is the Department's language after soliciting
comments from myself as well others, so I think it would be good to let them kind
of explain the, the background.
CHAIR COUCH: Okay. Thank you. Department.
MS. FLAMMER: Okay, I'd be happy to do that. Of course we had to have internal
discussions about how would we actually administer...or how would we actually
administer the section that was written. So...kind of hard to see in the dark. Hold
on.
CHAIR COUCH: Let's do a little more light. Yeah.
MS. FLAMMER: We have different language. The first thing that we...the difference
that's up between what we have there...actually if I could make a request, could
we get copies of this to them?
CHAIR COUCH: Sure, that would be better if we could get that.
MS. FLAMMER: Is it typed up there?
CHAIR COUCH: No.
MS. FLAMMER: Oh, okay. I believe our staff, Kim's typed it out already or?
CHAIR COUCH: Kim, have you typed this out? No? Can we get a copy of that to
everybody, please.
MS. FLAMMER: It's hard to read the way it's highlighted.
CHAIR COUCH: Okay.
MS. FLAMMER: I could go ahead and just read it.
CHAIR COUCH: All right.
MS. FLAMMER: Recess?

PLANNING COMMITTEE MINUTES
Council of the County of Maui

January 9, 2012

CHAIR COUCH: Actually...yeah, let's have a two-minute recess while we get the
proper version. Two minutes. . .(gavel). . .
RECESS:
RECONVENE:

11:28 a.m.
11:30 a.m.

CHAIR COUCH: . . . (gavel). . . Okay. The Planning Committee meeting of January 9 th
will come back to order. Members, as Ms. Willenbrink is typing in the changes
because the changes were highlighted and it's really hard to see, I wanted to point
your attention to a couple of just typos in the bill as posted. If you look at Page
19, number (D)(1) that subsection (F) should be subsection (G) and without any
objection, I'm gonna have the Department change that or the Staff change that,
and I have it written down so don't worry about it. Ms. Willenbrink.
MS. WILLENBRINK: Thank you.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: No objections.
CHAIR COUCH: Okay. And one of the other things that we wanted to talk about and
this may take a bit of a discussion is Page 20, (H)(1). We're talking about no
person may hold...a person may hold no more than one short-term rental home
permit provided that this restriction shall not be applicable when the permits are
for short-term rental homes that have a County assessed market value of seven
times the County's median single-family home sales price, or higher, at the time
of such application, and (2). We had discussion back and forth on this and it's the
Chair's recommendation because Section...number (2) says the permit holder
files complete applications for the short-term rental home permits within one year
of this chapter's original effective date. So in essence this section is only good for
a year. Let's just put a dollar amount and be done with it so the Planning
Department doesn't have to deal with making calculations every other week and
just put a single dollar amount and we're done. Because after a year the whole
section goes away in essence. Is there comments or concerns about that,
Members? Okay. Now the next thing would be what's the dollar amount? Ms.
Baisa.
VICE-CHAIR BAISA: I'm thinking what is the...I'm sure we have many realtors
present. What's the present value of a single-family home? Median, median.
CHAIR COUCH: Here's, here's the Chair's comments on that. The whole idea for this
is to not have a bunch of homes that would be normally considered workforce
housing or something in a long-term rental pool be pulled out of that pool. It's
the Chair's thought that if we say 11/2 million dollars, that's more than enough
to...I don't think any home that's 11/2 million dollars is going to be in the, in the
workforce housing rental pool. If you need to move it up to a higher number,
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that's fine with me. If, if anybody has a comment. Ms. Baisa, you're saying
2 million, possibly?
VICE-CHAIR BAISA: I would be close.
CHAIR COUCH: You'd move it up to 2 million? Okay. Mr. Pontanilla.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Yeah. We had the discussion earlier, right?
CHAIR COUCH: Uh-huh.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: What was the number we came up with?
CHAIR COUCH: Well the number we came up with was seven times the County's
median single-family, so any of the really high end.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Like over a million.
CHAIR COUCH: Now there was a concern by some of the Staff for the Planning
Department that, that only allows super rich people to have more than one
short-term rental home, so that's where the whole dollar amount comes in. Where
do we want that provision if we want it at all? The whole idea is that there are
several homes in West Maui and South Maui that are owned by individuals, but
they own several homes and they're very, very high-end homes, and a lot of
people come and stay at those kind of high-end homes. So do we want those out
of the pool? They will never be in the workforce housing pool. So that's the, the
Chair's reason for bringing that up. And...Ms. Flammer.
MS. FLAMMER: Okay. I just looked at my notes for that day, the meeting that we had
when we discussed that the number that we...the number that we ended up with
was 3.2 million. We had been talking about ten times the median value which I
didn't write down, but I think it was 430,000 or 480,000. We could Google it
pretty quickly. And then we had decided to bring it down to seven times which at
that time was 3.2 million.
CHAIR COUCH: Mr. Pontanilla.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Yeah, thank you for that information. I, I
. . . (clears throat). . . excuse me, I look at my district and there's several areas that
are residential subdivisions that, you know, that have that kind of value, and I'm
afraid that especially The Island, it's a gated community and somebody in there
might say I want to do a short-term rental. And I can imagine the neighborhood
in that one particular area, you know, what they would say, but for the area that I
represent basically that is the only area that I can see short-term rental housing.
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CHAIR COUCH: So is the concern the dollar amount is too low or?
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Well I don't know the value in that area,
probably in the $2 million bracket.
CHAIR COUCH: And again this is for a single...for one year to have a single person
own more than one. Any other comments? Mr. White.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Thank you, Chair. You know with, with today's...with
the amount of money you can generate if you invest in, you know, treasuries and
things of that sort, people are happy to invest in real estate and rent out on a
long-term basis. And I know there, you know, in West Maui there's a number of
people that are renting homes for thousands of dollars a month, and some of those
may be 1.5, $2 million, maybe 2Y2 million. But I...my sense is I, I'd like to go a
little higher.
CHAIR COUCH: Okay. That's, that's fine. If we can come up with a number
everybody agrees, 3.2 is what we talked about last time, I'm fine with that as well.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: So we're talking about the assessed value?
CHAIR COUCH: The assessed value, yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Yeah.
CHAIR COUCH: And it's only for a year, after that one person, one home.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Yeah.
CHAIR COUCH: Any other comments? Okay, let's go with 3.2 million if that's okay
with everybody. Any objection to that?
COUNCIL MEMBERS: No objections.
CHAIR COUCH: Okay. So we'll change that language to 3.2 and be done with it.
Ms. Willenbrink, your fingers have been going fast and furious, are you ready for
the enforcement side?
MS. WILLENBRINK: There may be a few typos.
CHAIR COUCH: Okay, that's fine. All right. Members, hopefully up on the screen in a
second...or do you want to print out a copy for everybody?
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MS. WILLENBRINK: I can do that.
CHAIR COUCH: Yeah, let's print out a copy for everybody so they can see it and get
the wording. All right. While we're waiting for that printout, yeah, on Page 20,
number (N)...or letter (N), number (1). This is the CC&R issue, and in an
attempt to "clean up the language" the Department...not the Department but the
Staff in my opinion weakened it quite a bit. And so my thought... and I, I... on
11/28/11 in your binders I sent out some language, it looks like this. It's dated
11/28/11. I would like to reinsert that language in there, and I will read the
language so that everybody understands what we're talking about. It says, if the
property is subject to any private conditions, covenants, or restrictions, a letter
from the homeowners association or other entity responsible for the enforcement
of such conditions, covenants or restrictions is required. The letter shall include
the specific condition(s) which determines whether or not the proposed short-term
rental home use is allowed. This letter shall be used to assist in determining the
character of the neighborhood. If no such association or entity exists this
requirement shall not apply. The director and the Planning Commission shall not
be bound by any private conditions, covenants, or restrictions upon subject parcel.
Any such limitations may be enforced against the property owner through
appropriate civil action.
Members, we talked about this before, we're basically asking for a letter from the
homeowners association if it exists that whether or not a short-term rental is
permitted via CC&Rs, and if they say yes or no, provide the CC&R sections that
states that. That will give the Planning Department a huge gun...not gun, a huge
hammer to say no, you know, the character of the neighborhood is such that you
cannot have short-term rentals. So we're not...they...what it would be that the
permit would be denied or the application's not complete or how would that
work?
MS. FLAMMER: How it would work is the application would not be complete. You
need to have a complete application before it can be processed. We
wouldn't...you wouldn't even get to Go basically.
CHAIR COUCH: So even if they have the letter and the letter says they're not
acceptable then that's not a complete application, is that what you're telling me?
MS. FLAMMER: Yes. But I would like clarification from the Members that, that is
their intent of that provision.
CHAIR COUCH: Sure. Mr. White.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Just a question, Chair. Whether the word should be
permitted or not prohibited. Because some...I mean some of the CC&Rs were
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developed where there, there was no TVR in anybody's mind, so the, the
likelihood of them having language that permits it is probably...we're probably
not going to find it. Whereas putting in not prohibited may be a little more, a
little more helpful.
CHAIR COUCH: Well are you talking about...and again I don't know if you have the
copy. It says the letter shall include the specific conditions which...oh, I see what
you're saying.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Saying that the letter should state that there...that they
are prohibited.
CHAIR COUCH: Well it can state one way or the other.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Or not prohibited but I think permitted or permitted is a
different connotation.
CHAIR COUCH: We're saying that the letter shall include specific conditions which
determines whether or not the proposed short-term rental home use is allowed, is
or is not allowed.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: You had the, you had the word permitted. I, I, I'm sorry,
I don't have the...
VICE-CHAIR BAISA: I don't see it.
CHAIR COUCH: Yeah, I don't have the word permitted in here.
VICE-CHAIR BAISA: Permitted.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: No more.
CHAIR COUCH: No.
VICE-CHAIR BAISA: No more.
CHAIR COUCH: No, the word permitted isn't in there.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Oh, okay.
CHAIR COUCH: Okay.
VICE-CHAIR BAISA: It says allowed.
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CHAIR COUCH: So without objection, I'd like to replace (1) with this language. We
had talked...and this is language Mr. Hopper came up with...nope, this isn't
language...
MR. HOPPER: It's, it's substantially similar, Mr. Chair The only, the only
recommendations... it's not exactly the same, the only recommended changes
would be to the phrase, the correspondence shall include specific conditions that
determine whether or not the proposed short-term rental use...home use is
allowed. I would perhaps recommend, the correspondence shall include a
statement of whether or not the proposed short-term rental home use is allowed
based on the CC&Rs. And then the next phrase, the correspondence shall be used
to assist the Department. I'd recommend the correspondence may be used to
assist the Department, because then the next sentence says they shall not be bound
by the CC&Rs. I did do some case law research on CC&Rs as it relates to county
zoning permitting, and the case law is pretty clear that the zoning authority
essentially is not bound by, cannot not...and cannot enforce or interpret CC&Rs
because they're a private agreement. And it says if there was a contract between
two other people and the zoning board said we're going to deny this based on this
contract or we're bound by this contract, and I just wanted it to be clear that
the...and either the Planning Department or the Commission wouldn't be bound
by this outside agreement nor can they affect that agreement. So even if a permit
is granted, that does not give someone the right to run a short-term rental home if
that's prohibited by their CC&Rs, it could not. Just as the...if the CC&Rs allow
the use and the zoning prohibits the use, the County could still enforce zoning
against that person even though the CC&Rs would allow the use. They're
independent. CC&Rs are a private contract between people and homeowners, and
the zoning authority is the law that the Council dictates, and they are separate.
CHAIR COUCH: But, and Mr. Hopper, the, the concern is that if we don't look at the
CC&Rs in determining the character of the neighborhood...and that's all we're
doing right now is to determine the character of the neighborhood. If we didn't
have this clause in here and we said all right, there's nothing to prohibit a permit
being done in this neighborhood. Say, say there's a Wailea neighborhood that the
CC&Rs specifically prohibit short-term rentals. If we say you
can...Mr. Homeowner, you can have a permit to do this, then that puts the burden
on the...the association to file a civil suit and pursue that civilly. Whereas if we
as a County say we don't want short-term rentals to affect the character of the
neighborhood, that's our first thing that we say in here pretty much. Short-term
rental shall not affect the character of the neighborhood. And our thought is that
when determining the character of the neighborhood which is what...where we
are here, we can say that if everybody agrees that our CC&Rs determine the
character of the neighborhood, that the Department can say...can request a letter
saying homeowners association or A0A0...well this...in this case it would
obviously be a homeowners association. Homeowners association, does the...the
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character... is the character of the neighborhood defined in your CC&Rs and if so,
is it permitted.
MR. HOPPER: Yes. And I think the only suggested change that I had was the language
of a statement of whether and then also saying the correspondence may be used to
assist the Department in determining the character of the neighborhood. The
"may" recognizing that the CC&Rs would not be binding which is what the next
sentence says -CHAIR COUCH: Right.
MR. HOPPER: --on the County or the Planning Commission. I'm not saying that they
couldn't be considered, but I just it want it clear that the Planning Commission or
the Department wouldn't be bound by those CC&Rs. And one of the problems, I
think Mr. White may have brought it up where is if it's a bit ambiguous. Maybe
if it says no commercial use or something like that. We would want a statement
from the association but also I would want to avoid based on the case law the
Department being in a position of having to interpret and enforce CC&Rs in a
given case by denying permits based on a CC&R prohibition. I would just advise
to have that language changed to "may". I think that's the intent anyway, 'cause
the next sentence says, the Director and the Commission shall not be bound, but I
think having that "shall" in there in the previous sentence may make that a bit iffy
for the Department. That was all.
CHAIR COUCH: Let me ask the Department what your...if you looked at this and said
we saw this, or what would your procedure be?
MS. FLAMMER: It would be to ask our attorney how they...how he reads it, and that
would...I guess I would like to ask Mr. Hopper, could we accept an application
where a letter from a homeowners association came in saying it was a prohibited
use?
MR. HOPPER: Yes. I believe that this would be a, this would be a consider but not be
bound by provision. And again because I'm involved here because I know my
office, our office would be asked these questions and are not really equipped to
interpret private contracts of other people where we had no input into that contract
and have no ability to amend or alter that contract. And that was the concern I
had with having to evaluate outside agreements and give an opinion on them. I
think that's why the original language was shall not consider nor be bound by.
This is a bit of an expansion but I think it just should be clear that the County
would not be bound by that outside agreement which can be amended by parties
but not the County.
MR. SPENCE: Right.
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CHAIR COUCH: Okay. Mr. Spence.
MR. SPENCE: And Mr. Chairman, if I could also just add a little bit onto that. Because
it is a contract between two parties, you know, my Department spends a lot of
time going... interpreting our own Code, you know, what does it mean by
single-family residence, what does it mean by the setback, et cetera, et cetera. If
we go venture into third-party contracts, you know, of what these people mean
between them, that's...that is certainly not -CHAIR COUCH: Again -MR. SPENCE: --our kuleana.
CHAIR COUCH: --again I,
sorry for interrupting, but I want to emphasize that
first of all you've heard the concerns, right?
MR. SPENCE: Yes, and I understand those concerns.
CHAIR COUCH: Then I want to emphasize the fact that we're determining the character
of a neighborhood. We say short-term rentals shall not affect the character of the
neighborhood. If the character of the neighborhood...which is very hard to
define. If it is succinctly defined in CC&Rs which in a lot of cases it is, then in
my own opinion that we can stand behind that saying look, your CC&Rs say A
it's okay or B it's not okay. The issue is going to be in the grey areas, that's why
we want the letter to say yes or no, and then if we deny a permit because the letter
says no, the AOAO or the HOA says no then that's up to the...and it goes to the
Board of Variances and Appeals. Then it's a situation where the homeowners
association goes against the individual, but that's only in a case of a denial that
the homeowner or the applicant then appeals that decision. Does that make
sense?
MR. SPENCE: Yeah, it makes sense. And I think being aware of the CC&Rs, knowing
what they say would be useful to our Department. You know as, as you're
specifying, but just as far as our interpretation of it, I would...we...
CHAIR COUCH: No, it wouldn't be our interpretation, it would be a letter that says yes
or no. And if that letter is contested by the applicant or the homeowners
association, that's between them, but we can act on a letter that says no. Then
you can say sorry, it says no so we can't do it because that defines the character of
the neighborhood. Is that correct, Mr. Hopper?
MR. HOPPER: I would just comment that again, the Planning Department and the
Planning Commission has the legal ability to approve a short-term rental home
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permit even if the letter says this is prohibited by CC&Rs. Now could it deny and
consider the CC&Rs as a factor? I believe that it could, and if that's written into
here I believe that it could consider those if this language is here. But I would
want it to be clear that because they're independent, the Department could still
grant the permit, and there's a lot of cases that say the...a zoning board can grant
a permit even if it...that would be contrary to the CC&Rs because that's a
separate... it's a separate contract. So I...can they consider that and use that as a
factor in denial? I believe so if that's written into the law, but I'd advise against
having that Commission be bound by a letter like this.
CHAIR COUCH: So your... and, and you... your advice would be to satisfy that
would...to change the "shall" to a "may", is that correct, Mr. Hopper?
MR. HOPPER: Yes. To change the correspondent shall include a statement of whether
or not the proposed short-term rental home use is allowed, and then the
correspondence may be used to assist the Department in determining the character
of the neighborhood. And, and I think "may" versus "shall" would be preferred.
Again I think that's the intent of this section is to be allowed to consider but not
be bound by, but I think that would be better than saying this shall be used to
assist.
CHAIR COUCH: Okay. And again in interpreting that, Department, if you saw a letter
that says the CC&Rs prohibit it, what...
MS. FLAMMER: I would have to amend my earlier answer then according to our
attorney's advice, and I would have to say that the Council had a different intent
than that, they would have to instruct us and change the language so that there
was no grey there.
CHAIR COUCH: Run that by me again.
MS. FLAMMER: After hearing our Corp. Counsel's interpretation of it, I do not believe
we would be able to not accept an application that had CC&Rs that prohibited
short-term rental use. If the Council has a different intent, you would need to
instruct us to change the language so that it was very clear that, that was your
intent.
MR. HOPPER: And again I would generally advise against a provision that would...
CHAIR COUCH: Against putting that language in there.
MR. HOPPER: If there's something that would prohibit the Department from even
considering someone's application because a homeowner association sends a
letter saying that they don't believe that these are permitted, I, I think that...I
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wouldn't advise against that saying that...I wouldn't advise you to do that,
because it would prohibit the application from even be considered based on a
private agreement from, from other parties. I, I'd advise against that generally.
CHAIR COUCH: Okay. Again if we put it in there where it says this letter may be used
to assist in determining the character of the neighborhood and we say that the
character of the neighborhood shall not be...the short-term rental shall conform to
the character of the existing neighborhood. And you get a letter that says the
CC&Rs prohibit it and they show you that yes the CC&R, CC&Rs prohibit it, you
can accept the application but then you can deny the permit based on that, can you
not? Mr. Spence.
MR. SPENCE: I would say we could deny a permit, it...not exclusively on that, but, you
know, in taking into consider all of the other characteristics. The thing about
permit applications is they're so individual, the circumstances of each are, are
different from, you know, block to block, from neighborhood to neighborhood.
This, this would certainly be one of the things we would take into consideration.
CHAIR COUCH: Let me ask you then. This is all part of N. N., it says short-term rental
homes shall conform to the character of the existing neighborhood in which they
are situated. Prior to issuing a permit, the Department or applicable Planning
Commission shall consider the following, and then we have this language that
we're talking about. We also have language that says existing land use
entitlement and uses, applicable community plan, community input, and potential
adverse impacts. So you get the letter, you may get a comment from other
members in that neighborhood, so that, that ticks off two different things right
there. I guess it's going to be this...at least my recommendation that the
Department strongly consider, it may not be shall but strongly consider testing
this, and, you know, if you deny a permit based on the CC&Rs and somebody
takes it to the BVA or takes it to court, that's where it's going to have to be held,
held up or not in my opinion. Department.
MR. SPENCE: Yeah. There, there...Mr. Chairman, there will be cases. I am saying that
it's so individualized, but there will be cases in which that letter from the
homeowners association comes across so strongly and their CC&Rs are so
specific that, you know, we may go okay, there's no way this can fit within this
neighborhood.
CHAIR COUCH: Okay. That's, that's what I wanted to hear.
MR. SPENCE: Yes. And there will be other times that...
CHAIR COUCH: Oh, of course there'll be other times where it's grey area and
that's...then that falls back onto the neighborhood association unfortunately.
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MR. SPENCE: Certainly, yes.
CHAIR COUCH: But where there's not a grey area then you guys are saying...or you
hear the will at least, you know, of the Chair and that's the recommendation I'm
going to make is...without objection, is to really seriously consider those, and if it
says no then no means no.
MR. SPENCE: Depending on...I mean every set of CC&Rs -CHAIR COUCH: Of course.
MR. SPENCE: --is worded differently.
CHAIR COUCH: But it... but, but like you say if it's... if a letter from somebody says no
because, and here's where it says no, that should be enough.
MR. SPENCE: We, we, we may...we, we may deny a permit on that basis. I'm not
saying, you know, that's going to be every case.
CHAIR COUCH: Okay. Mr. Hopper, does that satisfy your concerns?
MR. HOPPER: Well I think just the language change at this point would be what I
would recommend to the, to the body. That, that's all. I think I gave my opinion
on the, on the -CHAIR COUCH: Okay.
MR. HOPPER: --considering CC&Rs.
CHAIR COUCH: Okay. Members, we're getting close to lunch. Without objection, I
want to put in the language as suggested in the 11/28 submittal, but changing the
word "shall" to "may" in the letter may be used to assist in determining the
character of the neighborhood with strong emphasis on if it says no then no means
no. But I know I can't put that in the law or, or whatnot, but you
can...people...you can...you do look at minutes of meetings where this, this law
is concerned. I know that you do that in, in some determinations. So without
objection, I'd like to put that in there as that, and then, Mr. Hopper, we'll fix your
other piece of language in a second. Any concerns? Ms. Baisa.
VICE-CHAIR BAISA: Chair, I, I know where you're going and, you know, it's
dismaying to me that we cannot just say well if your CC&Rs say no, well tough.
You know it would be so simple but I understand the legal ramifications that
Corp. Counsel has explained. But, you know, there is a whole other avenue that
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is going to play with this and that is the requirements of notifications to all the
neighbors -CHAIR COUCH: Correct.
VICE-CHAIR BAISA: --the big sign that has to go up, and people will have an
opportunity to come and say we don't want this to happen. And if there's enough
of it and there's some very strict requirements, that it wouldn't go forward
anyway. So, you know, I, I, I really am sorry that we have to do this but we have
to find a way, and this seems the most reasonable way. But, you know, the
neighbors will have and the neighborhood will have an opportunity, because
they'll know about the application and they'll be given, I understand, direct
correspondence to each owner so they'll have an opportunity.
CHAIR COUCH: Right. And this language and these meeting minutes will tell the
Department that CC&Rs while they can't be 100 percent that if it says no then
we're, we're good.
VICE-CHAIR BAISA: And I know that the Department pays very close attention to the
input of the neighbors.
CHAIR COUCH: And that on top of neighborhood response and all the other stuff
should be more than enough to permit... deny the permit. Okay. Members, any
concerns? Mr. Mateo.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Mr. Chairman, yeah, I'm just going to state my concern,
and it still bothers me that it is still a consider versus shall be bound, because both
Ms. Flammer and Mr. Spence may not be there forever and then it becomes
subjective all over again. So we're going to run into the problem again and again
until we're definitive, and that's just the issue because based on law apparently
we cannot. But, you know, I, I still have my issues because it is still a consider
issue.
CHAIR COUCH: Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: So...
CHAIR COUCH: I agree, I agree with you, Chair Mateo, 100 percent, and were it up to
me, I would do that. We have some strong rebuttal from our Corp. Counsel, so
and, you know, and they're the ones that have to defend it. So and... yes,
Mr. Hopper.
MR. HOPPER: I just want to also comment, I think I said this before but just to reiterate.
If there's a situation where there's a CC&R that clearly prohibited a vacation
-53-

PLANNING COMMITTEE MINUTES
Council of the County of Maui

January 9, 2012

rental or, or similar operation and the Department granted a permit, that does not
override the CC&Rs. Those CC&Rs are -CHAIR COUCH: Well I understand that and I think...
MR. HOPPER: --still in place.
CHAIR COUCH: Yeah, the Committee does understand that, but that then requires the
homeowners association to expend a lot of money to fight something that the
County said yeah, go ahead and do. That, that's my biggest concern. I mean they
do it now in several different locations anyway, because we don't have the
enforcement capability, et cetera and so forth. They do it now, they spend a lot of
money and they do win most of the time, but it costs them money to do that. And
being a member of homeowners association myself, I would hate to have us do it
as opposed to...you know because the County said it's okay. That's the biggest
concern. Yes, Ms. Baisa.
VICE-CHAIR BAISA: Chair, this thing is driving me nuts. Like, like Chair Mateo, I'm,
I am just as uneasy with it. And I'm not a lawyer but I'm wondering, is it
possible that along with this letter that we want that may or, you know, whatever,
could we have like a signed affidavit from the applicant that verifies that he is
submitting a application to operate this thing on property that there are no CC&Rs
that prohibit it and if it is found that there are, there be a penalty?
CHAIR COUCH: Corp. Counsel, is that potentially a workaround for this?
MR. HOPPER: Well that, that...the result of that would be if there are CC&Rs
prohibiting that the application would be, you know, wouldn't be able to be
processed, 'cause that affidavit couldn't be produced, and I think you'd be at
the...you know the Department will be rejecting applications based on private
covenants. And I mean I, I generally wouldn't advise that. I mean the person
wouldn't be able to give you an affidavit if it wasn't the case that there...if there
are CC&Rs prohibiting the use, the person couldn't provide that affidavit to you.
VICE-CHAIR BAISA: Yeah, he could lie.
MR. HOPPER: They wouldn't have...well they'd be...they could, they'd be lying and,
and that would be the problem.
VICE-CHAIR BAISA: And that, that's where I'm looking for the penalty, if you lie.
MR. HOPPER: Yeah, but if they...I'm, I'm saying that if they're assuming that the
applicants are being honest and I think that's the assumption throughout this, that
would prohibit somebody from applying for a short-rental home if they had
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CC&Rs prohibiting that use. And I understand that that's something that the, the
Committee wants to consider. Because if a person needs to sign an affidavit
saying that there are no CC&Rs prohibiting this use and there are, then the person
couldn't provide that affidavit.
VICE-CHAIR BAISA: They might.
MR. HOPPER: Well then they'd be signing a false affidavit and...
VICE-CHAIR BAISA: And, and that's where I'm going, then they should have a big fat
fine.
CHAIR COUCH: All right. Members, it's getting close to lunch... or it's actually a little
bit pass lunchtime. Let's break for lunch till 1:30. And, Members, if you have
suggested language to add to this or the other section, the enforcement section,
please see if you can come up with some, some of it in writing so that all the other
Members can see, so we don't have to rely on the, the thing on the wall. And also
if you have some concerns to talk to Mr. Hopper or Ms. Flammer and see if we
can iron this out, and that'll be the first thing we'll come up and discuss at 1:30 is
the CC&R language. All right, with that, Members, we're recessed for lunch till
1:30. . .(gavel). . .
RECESS:
RECONVENE:

12:05 p.m.
1:34 p.m.

CHAIR COUCH: . . .(gavel). . . The Planning Committee meeting of January 9, 2012
shall come to order. All right, Members, we left at a very interesting spot talking
about CC&Rs and enforcement. Did everybody get their. . Sind their copy of the
language that I proposed? Okay. Without objection, I'd like to throw that in
there on Page 20, number (N)(1). Replace (N)(1) with that language as written on
this piece of paper. She's... it's firing up.
MS. WILLENBRINK: Chair?
CHAIR COUCH: Yes.
MS. WILLENBRINK: Did you want to change that one word from "shall" to "may"?
CHAIR COUCH: No, no. Is the projector up there?
MS. WILLENBRINK: It's coming up.
CHAIR COUCH: It's coming up, okay. All right, no objections? Oh, Mr. White.
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COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: I thought we were gonna insert "may" instead of the
"shall".
CHAIR COUCH: Having discussed it further with Corp. Counsel, he's reluctantly okay
to have "shall" in there but...and the reason I have...I'm saying that is that the
Department needs the "shall" in order to at least consider.
MR. HOPPER: I think
CHAIR COUCH: It doesn't, it doesn't mean that, that, that it will be the be-all and
end-all, but they have to consider it at least.
MR. HOPPER: Yeah. I, I think, Mr. Chair, stating that they shall consider but
they...the, the next sentence would still say...
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Could you switch that to kupuna font?
CHAIR COUCH: They're going... she's going to put it on kupuna font shortly.
MR. HOPPER: I think as long as the sentence The director and the Planning
Commission shall not be bound by is the key. Shall...
CHAIR COUCH: Yeah, it's still there, that language.
MR. HOPPER: Yeah. "Shall consider", yeah, I think is, is okay. It just...it states that
that's part of the application requirements.
CHAIR COUCH: Okay. So without objection, we'll put that in there and move on.
Okay, good. Thank you, folks, for that.
We were talking about enforcement and had some stuff that we wanted the
Department to give us. So on Page 25 is 19.65.080 Enforcement, and this
document that just got passed out or prior to the...I believe prior to the recess that
says, advertising that offers a property as a short-term rental home shall constitute
prima facie evidence. This is the language that the Department and the
Corporation Counsel would like to replace with A, B...and, and, Ms Flammer,
tell me if I'm incorrect here, but A, B, C, D, and E.
MS. FLAMMER: Yes, that's -CHAIR COUCH: Is that -MS. FLAMMER: --correct.
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CHAIR COUCH: --correct? And while I, I understand the, the Department and the
Corporation Counsel's concerns, I'm okay with A, B...A and B, D and E. My
concern is with C. Our, our version of C that we had in there basically tells the
Department that there, there will be no more than two warnings, but it also says
there will be no less than two warnings. Is there something that we can put in
there? Our I think the Committee's concern or at least it's my concern that we
get warning after warning after warning without any, you know, fines or a
resolution. So what...would you suggest any other possible language or is, is
what we have in our C good enough?
MR. HOPPER: Can I make a comment?
CHAIR COUCH: Sure. Mr. Hopper.
MR. HOPPER: Mr. Chair, the Committee may not be aware, there's a section of
Administrative Rules that the Planning Department uses relating to any, any civil
fines it issues under Title 19 which is the entire Zoning Ordinance. And under
those rules, it does state the Department will issue one written warning, and then
after that written warning the...a notice of violation may be issued. So that's
generally taken care of in Administrative Rules of the... as far as the number of
warnings given and things like that. So typically...and I think this would be the
first time you would ever see a warning requirement placed in, in the Code. So I
think that's why the Department was okay with and I was okay with taking out
the references to required warnings and, and things like that, 'cause they are
already dealt with in Administrative Rules that the Department has adopted.
CHAIR COUCH: Okay. That, that's in theoretical practice. In actual practice what
happens, Mr. Flammer?
MS. FLAMMER: Well our only other concern, it was just a practical one that this
actually... if we did not meet this criteria that perhaps the advertising would not be
considered a problem.
CHAIR COUCH: Well...
MS. FLAMMER: It would just need to be reworded so that it didn't...
CHAIR COUCH: I'm sorry, I'm looking for in, in actual application at this point do you
give just one warning and then start doing the fines or do you give multiple
warning after warning?
MS. FLAMMER: Standard practice is we'll go one warning, two warnings, and then we
can go to a violation at that point. As I mentioned earlier, our main goal is to get
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compliance, so we'll work as hard as we can to get compliance before we go
down those...take those steps.
CHAIR COUCH: Okay. And again my concern and I think the Members' concern and I
see somebody furrowing their brow pretty heavily over there saying may and
possibly. Here it's saying you shall do it, that's, that's our...I think the
Committee's biggest, biggest concern is we're not going to let it go for more than
two.
MS. FLAMMER: There, there was internal discussion on it, and the discussion said that
we were open to the language that, that's up there, that...the way it's worded
now.
CHAIR COUCH: The way C is worded now. Mr. Hopper, is that...you're, you're
concerned about the precedence of putting warning language in Code, is that
correct?
MR. HOPPER: Oh, Mr. Chair, initially it would conflict with the existing rules. Now I,
I think the County Code would typically override those Planning Department
rules because they're Administrative Rules. But typically the method of
enforcement in those cases in 19.530.030 which is not just zoning enforcement
but is also building permits, subdivisions -CHAIR COUCH: Right.
MR. HOPPER: --et cetera, says...has may...does have discretionary language and it can
be difficult in a case for the Department to be in a situation where it's forced to
issue a violation if it may not believe that it has sufficient evidence to sustain the
violation in, in a given case. I think that's why there's the discretionary language
that's currently in the Code under 19.530.030. We may need to look at changing
that section if there's any kind of, any kind of mandatory issuance language.
CHAIR COUCH: Members, any comments on that? Are you okay with removing that,
the, the first and second warning requirement? Or... all right, Ms. Baisa and then
Mr. White.
VICE-CHAIR BAISA: I'd like to leave it in.
CHAIR COUCH: Mr. White.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: That's my sentiment as well, if it's not in conflict I
think the challenge that we have with a lot of our Code is that if you really want to
understand what you're facing in penalties or treatment, you've got to go to
another section of the Code and try to understand the application to your specific
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situation. And I think it's more clear to people who we're dealing with if it's
stated in this section. And...
CHAIR COUCH: Okay.
MR. HOPPER: Mr. Chair? Mr. Chair, the language that I have--maybe I'm looking at
the wrong one--doesn't have any mandatory language. It says...
CHAIR COUCH: On Page 25, it says permit holders shall be be notified that all
advertising without a valid permit number shall be terminated within 7 days of the
notice. Number two, a second warning may be issued after an additional seven
days if the advertising without a valid permit continues, and enforcement action
may commence pursuant...oh, so you're saying the "may" is...
MR. HOPPER: Well this is actually more restrictive than the current enforcement
practices is. Current enforcement practice dictates one warning and then the
Department may issue a violation. This requires two warnings and a waiting
period in between warnings, and then still says may commence is, is the language
in, in the bill that I have. So that's actually more restrictive on the Department's
ability to, to issue in, in certain cases, 'cause it has, has one, one warning within
seven days, allows the advertising to stay up for seven days. A second warning
after additional seven days if it continues, and then enforcement may commence
if the advertising continues after two warnings. Again right now under the
Department's rules one warning is required and there's technically no waiting
period in between the, the warnings, so just, just to the inform the Committee
that's the current status, as I understand it, based on Administrative Rules.
CHAIR COUCH: Okay. And, and, Members, I...if I remember correctly, this is one
that, that the working group came up with, if I recall. Yeah. They were, they
were really concerned. It says in order...okay. I guess their concern...both, both
sides of the issue are concerned that, you know, that so many warnings keep
going and going, and that, that it will not go into an actual violation. So Mr.
White.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Thank you, Chair. I think we could solve that by taking
out the second warning. Take out Item No. 2, and then add in No. 3 after
"enforcement action", say "enforcement action including fines may commence
after". I think I'm okay with "may" so that I'm not...we're not forcing the issue.
But...
CHAIR COUCH: Okay. Members...Mr. Mateo.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Thank you, Mr. Chairman. And I think I can buy in to
Mr. White's proposed recommendations only because, you know, to me it's like
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everybody knows the law, you know, and all these warnings, I mean here we go
back to the so-called soft enforcement again.
CHAIR COUCH: Right.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: And I think, I think we need, you know, it's either we're
going to, we're going to create a rigid law and make it work, or we're going to
continue to go with a subjective type of an ordinance that it becomes dependent
on one's interpretation. And I think the, the more specific we are I think the
better it is for us. You know the, the first warning is fine because the second one
comes with the hammer advising them that, that an enforcement action is
forthcoming. So I guess I can buy into that even though I would prefer take away
with (1) and (2) and just, you know, just enforce the law.
CHAIR COUCH: Okay. And I guess this is a comment to the Department. Again we're
looking at actually enforcing and, and getting the advertising down and, and
moving forward on this as opposed to letting it sit for a long period of time. So
again with the minutes, and yes, if Ms Flammer and Mr. Spence isn't here, we
still have the minutes and we still have practices between the time this gets
enacted and the time they leave for whatever reason. So that's...at one point he's
going to retire, I'm sure. So, so Mr. White's comment was to get rid of No. 2, is
everybody okay with that?
VICE-CHAIR BAISA: No.
CHAIR COUCH: And, you know, I have several of the people who were...two of the
people who were on each side of the issue that actually came up with this
language. Is there, is there any objection to having them come down?
VICE-CHAIR BAISA: No.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: No, that's fine.
VICE-CHAIR BAISA: No objection.
CHAIR COUCH: Okay. Would Ms. Clark and Ms. Ramm come and kind of give us a
comment on that, please? 'Cause you're the ones that discussed it so I'd like to
hear what you have to say about possibly removing No. 2.
MS. CLARK: Good here?
VICE-CHAIR BAISA: Yeah, go ahead.
CHAIR COUCH: Sure, that's fine.
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MS. CLARK: Okay. So when we talked about it, we understood the original system to
say that you had 30 days to correct your violation. The 7 and 7 was designed to
say we didn't want to wait 30 days, we wanted to give you a notice and give you
7 days which in actual fact is a very short period of time if it wasn't down to give
you 7 more, so that was a total of 14 which was still a lot less than the 30 that, that
notices normally allowed, as, as we understood.
CHAIR COUCH: And you concur with that?
MS. RAMM (spoke from the audience): That, that is what we came up because initially
it was 30 days, but I am not opposed to...
CHAIR COUCH: Go ahead and start that, start that comment again.
MS. RAMM: Okay. Initially it was 30 days, we thought it would be better 7, but now
that I'm listening to all this and, and going through this, if the second warning
isn't there. I mean I know that's not what we initially came up with.
MS. CLARK: Seven is a very short period of time.
MS. RAMM: It is a short period of time but we're talking about people that are, are
running these businesses illegally. We're not talking about the guy that's doing
this right.
MS. CLARK: These are only people without permits.
MS. RAMM: This is all people without permits -CHAIR COUCH: Okay.
MS. RAMM: --so why give them a second...I mean, you know.
CHAIR COUCH: Okay. Department, comments? Michael.
MR. HOPPER: Just, just to note again, the reference in the Code to a warning is still
being more restrictive on the Department than the current law which is to say
nothing about what warnings have to be given in a given case. Now they have
adopted Administrative Rules that say we will give one warning, but the default is
that no warnings are required. And that's why typically throughout the Code
there's no specific reference to when a warning has to be given. This would be
the first time for a specific type of violation the Department's told they have to
give at least one warning. And that is the practice under the Administrative
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Rules, but there's nowhere else in the Code that I know of that, that, that goes
through that, at least, at least as far as zoning is, is concerned.
CHAIR COUCH: Sure. But their, their... and you heard their concern is that typical
practice may--it may not be in Administrative Rules--gives somebody 30 days
and they're asking to cut that down.
MR. HOPPER: Well again it could be zero days depending on the, the, the, the given
situation. There's nothing in the Code or in the...now the 30 day requirement
hopefully that's not being confused with a notice of violation. Once a notice of
violation is issued there are 30 days to appeal that notice of violation, but if the 30
days after a warning requirement is something the Department's been giving
typically, that's not something that I know of in the Code or in the rules even
where that's a requirement. It just requires a warning to be given -CHAIR COUCH: Of course.
MR. HOPPER: --and then before a notice of violation. There's no 30 day or 10 day or,
or specific time limit It's up to the discretion of the Department in a given case,
and it could say if, if there's, you know, a lot such as maybe a building to be
removed in a given case, it may give more time than if it's an illegal use which
could stop immediately.
CHAIR COUCH: And, and again, Members, the, the reason why we have a section aside
from 19.530.030 is because we want to hone down...hone the enforcement teeth,
if you will. Before I speak to Mr. White or allow Mr. White to speak, Mr. Spence
or Ms Flammer, what's...you know it's the concern of the, the people who
helped out with this bill that, that typically a warning is happened...has happened
and then it's 30 days before another requirement comes. Is that normal practice?
Can you tell me how that, how that works in...I know what Mr. Hopper says in
theory but in actual practice what happens?
MR. SPENCE: Well in, in practice what Mr. Hopper is describing, you know, the...we
have Administrative Rules adopted by public hearing that gives, you know, the
requirements. However the Committee or however the Council adopts this
ordinance, I mean we can certainly change our...
CHAIR COUCH: But what I'm saying is, is right now you give a warning and then
30 days later you then go after the enforcement maybe, the fine, notice of
violation as opposed to they're ask...where according to Mr. Hopper you could
give the notice of violation the next day if you wanted to but you don't. Is that
right?
MR. SPENCE: Well...
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MS. FLAMMER: Okay. Again in practice the Department works very hard to get
voluntary compliance. We will work with the person receiving the complaint to
get the, the compliance. We don't automatically issue a warning without making
those attempts at first.
CHAIR COUCH: Okay. And then you're hearing the concerns of both sides saying that
they would like it sooner rather than later? Do you need...do we need to put that
in Code? Again, what happens in...when Miss, Ms. Flammer and Mr. Spence
aren't sitting in those seats?
MS. FLAMMER: I would think if that's the Council intent then, then you should direct
us.
CHAIR COUCH: Via Code?
MR. HOPPER: Just as a comment.
CHAIR COUCH: Okay.
MR. HOPPER: And maybe Mr. Shinmoto can, can opine, but I think we sent this
language around to, to Zoning Enforcement, and, and I, I think that's how we kind
of came up with the, the new language, right? It was I think they said they didn't
really want warnings to be dictated in those cases. We can check, check in on that
but I, I don't, I don't know what the, the people that are actually doing the notices
of violation and things like that have, you know, what they think about, about this.
I, I think you could dictate a warning and time but I don't think it's ever been
done, and it's, it's, you know, it's different in the law right now.
CHAIR COUCH: Let's think outside the box maybe in this one. Okay. Members, it
sounds like we can get rid of No. 2. Oh, Mr. White and then Miss...
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Oh, Gladys had an objection.
CHAIR COUCH: Oh, I'm sorry.
VICE-CHAIR BAISA: I'm going to live in the real world.
CHAIR COUCH: Okay.
VICE-CHAIR BAISA: I would like very much to hammer people that do any of this
when they're not supposed to, but I live in the real world of how government
works. And in seven days we give a notice and I don't know when that begins,
when the clock begins. Does it include weekends or, you know, it's not very
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specific. Let's say they have five working days, are we really going to be ready to
issue a second warning in seven days? I kind of doubt it, unless somebody sits on
this.
CHAIR COUCH: So your recommendation then would be?
VICE-CHAIR BAISA: That we have the second warning.
CHAIR COUCH: As well?
VICE-CHAIR BAISA: Yeah.
CHAIR COUCH: Leave the second warning in?
VICE-CHAIR BAISA: And then we go to the enforcement if nothing happens. Give us
a little more time to get ourselves together.
CHAIR COUCH: Mr. White.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: The question...thank you, Chair. The question I had is
when one of your inspectors currently goes out in the field and finds a violation
of, of the Planning Code, do they issue a warning or do they issue a notice of
violation at that time? I, I don't know what the process is.
MR. SPENCE: They issue a warning initially and then give some time for...we'd like
people to comply, and again, we're talking about all aspects of Zoning Code.
Whether they need to apply for a permit, they need to cancel reservations, what,
whatever they need to do to come into compliance. For some really blatant stuff,
you know, we can issue a warning one day and issue a notice of violation the
next.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Okay. I'm, I'm okay either way.
CHAIR COUCH: All right. So it -COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: But...
CHAIR COUCH: --seems that the consensus is to leave it in. Is that, is that what I hear
from everybody?
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: No.
CHAIR COUCH: No? You want to take out No. 2?
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COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Yeah, I'd like to take it out, because, you know, I think
if the inspector goes out and finds a fault and he, he gives them a warning, then
wouldn't that be like a first warning?
CHAIR COUCH: This is just on advertising at this point.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Oh.
CHAIR COUCH: This...at this point this is just advertising without a valid permit
number.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Okay. Okay.
CHAIR COUCH: So this is to get mainly the illegal ones because they don't have a
permit number and gives the Department a quicker time other than the normal
30 days to correct it to get it going. That seem better? No?
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: No, no.
VICE-CHAIR BAISA: Chair?
CHAIR COUCH: Ms. Baisa.
VICE-CHAIR BAISA: I'm not on the operational end of this and maybe somebody
who's doing it has a better understanding. But if we're worried about advertising
that gets found on a website and we hear about it and then we issue the warning
and we say you need to take that website down, is that the typical situation? That
would tell me how much time we need.
CHAIR COUCH: Correct. That's, that's the intent is any kind of advertising whether
it's on the web or wherever...
VICE-CHAIR BAISA: Well assuming I've got it in a web, I've got on a magazine, I've
got it in a visitor's magazine, I've got it in The Maui News or God knows where I
might have it. That, that's something I'm thinking about.
CHAIR COUCH: Uh-huh. Mr. Mateo.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Yeah. And, and I, I understand Ms. Baisa's concern.
For me I look at it is I don't think I'm that worried. I mean if it, if it's an illegal
operation why are we worrying about, you know, all these...all the need to help
them get through the process? They're violating the process. I mean, you know,
it's real clear, the law says prohibited, so I have an issue with us being the nice
person and say come, let me help you with your illegal activity to make it legal. I
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mean they know better, these are not, these are not youngsters we're dealing with,
these are adult business people. So I gonna stand on that and, you know, I'll
listen, and I don't think I'm going to change my mind at this point. Thank you,
Chair.
CHAIR COUCH: So you'd like...your, your contention is to remove No. 2?
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Yes.
CHAIR COUCH: Okay. Mr. White.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Thank you, Chair. The Chair has convinced me that he's
on the right side of this issue, because in essence I think what he's saying is by
having...by saying in here we're giving them a second warning, we're actually
giving them a free pass on the first part.
CHAIR COUCH: Okay.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: And I...and the majority, the vast majority of this, the
advertising for this is going to be on the internet, not in a magazine, not in
something else. So to leave, you know, to give 'em an extra...a free week of
advertising without penalty is I think unnecessary. So I'm back -CHAIR COUCH: Okay.
VICE-CHAIR BAISA: Chair?
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: --I'm back to feeling that we should take out the -CHAIR COUCH: Remove No. 2?
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: --second warning.
CHAIR COUCH: Okay.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Because that gives the Department a much wider range
of options. It's not saying that they have to take action or implement fines at the
end of the seven days, it gives them the option to do so, and I think that...having
those options is appropriate. But I also would like to state again just so that they
know that fines are there is to say enforcement action including fines may
commence in No. 3.
CHAIR COUCH: Okay. All right. Without objection, we'll add that language in there,
enforcement actions including --
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MS. WILLENBRINK: Chair?
CHAIR COUCH: --fines. Yes?
MS. WILLENBRINK: I need a bit of direction. Originally we were striking the whole
section and replacing it with the new verbiage. So now we're going to keep the
original C?
CHAIR COUCH: On C... so far we're talking about the original C and making tweaks to
that.
MS. WILLENBRINK: Okay.
CHAIR COUCH: And maybe we can have that up on the board again.
MS. WILLENBRINK: Let me project that first.
CHAIR COUCH: Okay. And so in 3 it said, enforcement action including fines. Is that
correct, Mr. White?
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Correct.
CHAIR COUCH: Okay.
VICE-CHAIR BAISA: Good.
CHAIR COUCH: Okay. And then removing No. 2. Ms. Baisa.
VICE-CHAIR BAISA: I am able to count and I can see where the wind is blowing, so I
will go with this; however, I just want to make everyone aware that this could
possibly apply to a permitted person who neglects to put their permit number in
the ad.
CHAIR COUCH: And therefore may not have enough time, but, but again, that's where
the "may" comes in.
VICE-CHAIR BAISA: Like I said, I can...
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Yeah, and that's nowhere near the violation that not
having a permit is.
CHAIR COUCH: Correct.
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VICE-CHAIR BAISA: Yeah.
CHAIR COUCH: All right. So we're going to...yes, Mr. Hopper.
MR. HOPPER: I think you would also want to change part three at the end which states
"after two warnings". It now says after two warnings but you just took out No. 2
. (inaudible).. .
CHAIR COUCH: So we need to say "after such warning"?
MR. HOPPER: Yeah, you could say that.
CHAIR COUCH: Such warning. Okay. Yay!
VICE-CHAIR BAISA: Yay!
CHAIR COUCH: Okay. So, so now, you know, we're trying to get this enforcement to
be really, really full of teeth. My thought is to add possibly F and, Mr. Hopper,
maybe you can help me out here. If you look on Page 24...
MS. FLAMMER: Chair?
CHAIR COUCH: Yo?
MS. FLAMMER: I, I noticed there's one thing that may have gone missing, was that E?
VICE-CHAIR BAISA: Yeah.
MS. FLAMMER: Under Enforcement, E is still in there, correct?
CHAIR COUCH: Yeah, E is still in there. I said A... A, B, C, D, and E as you...as, as
this piece of paper was submitted.
MS. FLAMMER: No, the, the old E which requires the County Real Property Tax.
Would that...?
VICE-CHAIR BAISA: To be notified.
CHAIR COUCH: Oh yeah, okay. You're right. So make the old E now F, 'cause we do
want the Department shall notify the Real Property Tax Division of the
Department of Finance violations of this chapter.
MS. WILLENBRINK: I believe it would remain an E, but I'm going to move all these
things around right now.
-68-
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CHAIR COUCH: Oh, okay. Okay. So we still want the...we definitely still want the
Real Property Tax Division to be notified as well.
VICE-CHAIR BAISA: Yes.
CHAIR COUCH: All right. And then, then an additional section. If you look at the
revocation procedures which is on Page 24, No. F, and this is means for
revocation. Now somewhere in there, especially...I don't know, I want to figure
out how in enforcement we want to point to F. On an existing permitted use we
want to say, look if you, if you screw up in F we're going to enforce on you. Now
I can't put that exact language in. So, Mr. Hopper, let's see...
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Chair?
CHAIR COUCH: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER WHI'L'E: Just a question for you.
CHAIR COUCH: Mr. White.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Under enforcement it's primarily relating to a
non-permitted operation.
CHAIR COUCH: At this point.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Isn't it? Yeah.
CHAIR COUCH: And we want also do permitted.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Conditions...I mean compliance and revocation could
almost... and that heading could also be enforcement.
CHAIR COUCH: Okay.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Rather than trying to refer back and forth.
CHAIR COUCH: Yeah, Ms. Flammer.
MS. FLAMMER: Oh we have a solution to...
CHAIR COUCH: Yeah. Fire when ready.

PLANNING COMMITTEE MINUTES
Council of the County of Maui

January 9, 2012

MS. FLAMMER: Okay. So under F, No. 1 it says, shall be revoked. It should say, and
enforced pursuant to section, and that's the enforcement section of this title.
CHAIR COUCH: And/or enforced?
MS. FLAMMER: And enforced pursuant to our enforcement section of the Code.
CHAIR COUCH: So (F)(1) you're talking about?
MS. FLAMMER: Yes.
CHAIR COUCH: Okay.
MR. HOPPER: Just as a comment, Mr. Chair, as well. Though these are some special
enforcement sections -CHAIR COUCH: Yes.
MR. HOPPER: --there's 19.530 still would apply generally also, so if someone does
violate a condition of a permit, I think basically the Department could issue a
notice of violation for the violation of a condition. I think maybe we can be
specific as to that, but if someone has a permit with conditions on it, in addition to
revocation, it, it would be just like an SMA Permit condition for . . . (inaudible).. .

CHAIR COUCH: Oh, okay.
MR. HOPPER: --or a condition of zoning. I think there can be violations...in addition to
revocation a notice of violation can be issued saying here was a condition and you
didn't live up to it. I think revocation though probably should have its own
specifics, because when you take away an entitlement after it's granted, usually
there's some kind of a process required for that.
CHAIR COUCH: Okay. And I'm thinking with compliance and revocation, as
Mr. White mentions, is this, this compliance is in fact part of enforcement. The
enforcement section 080 does refer to non-permitted and 070 essentially is the
rules for permitted, so I think we're okay with that. Department, are you okay
with that? Ms. Baisa. Okay. So I just want to make sure we have teeth. I want
to make sure that everybody's aware of what the rules are and what the
consequences are, and if 070 and 080 point to that then I think we're good. Any
comments from the Department?
MS. WILLENBRINK: Chair?
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CHAIR COUCH: Yep.
MS. WILLENBRINK: Have you included an 080F?
CHAIR COUCH: No, we decided not to.
MS. WILLENBRINK: Okay. Okay, thank you.
CHAIR COUCH: You okay, Mr. Hopper?
MR. HOPPER: Well I, I spoke with Mr. Spence on this a bit and I think this is the first
time I've had a chance to review this section. For revocation, it may be preferable
to have the Planning Department, you know, review to see if there's a basis for
revocation. Perhaps provide like a, a notice of revocation which would take effect
in 30 days and allow for an appeal to the Board of Variances and Appeals in the
event that there's a, you know, someone disputes the fact their permit should be
revoked. And then if there's no appeal within 30 days it would just be revoked.
Or if there's a appeal then it would go to the Board of Variances and Appeals to
determine whether or not the permit should be revoked, basically should the
Planning Department's decision stand or not. I'm trying to look at...for more of a
kind of clear procedure, because right now it basically says the...if the
Department gets three complaints and they're unverified, the Department may
refer it to the Commission to determine whether or not they shall be revoked.
And, and, and that's a little bit different than...maybe we could clean that up a
little bit is all I'm suggesting.
CHAIR COUCH: Okay. And our concern there is...the reason that's put in is because
we're worried a little bit about frivolous complaints, and the Planning
Commission has been very, very good at sussing out whether a complaint is
frivolous or not. So that's why we put that in there, because there may be
instances where somebody just doesn't like their neighbor and is going to make a
complaint over and over and over again. As you well know, you guys have...get
those all the times, a lot of RFS's that way. So that's the intent with that
language. Now if you think it might be...you might have some cleaner language,
I would certainly welcome your suggestion.
MR. HOPPER: I would offer perhaps the Director and I or the Department could maybe
work on -CHAIR COUCH: Okay.
MR. HOPPER: --altering a bit and maybe have something a bit, a bit more clear and that
the Director is more comfortable with.
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MR. SPENCE: Yeah.
CHAIR COUCH: Okay. That's fine. If you guys can come up with one prior to the next
posting, that would be nice.
MR. SPENCE: And, Mr. Chairman, the way that that (F)(1) reads right now
. . .(clears throat). . . excuse me, (F)(1) and the you go A, B, C. It reads and the
rules the Department if the Director finds...the way that it's written now I would
have to find all A, B, and C. I would like to be able to find any of those or other
circumstances.
CHAIR COUCH: So you would like "or" after A and B?
MR. SPENCE: And/or.
CHAIR COUCH: Actually -MR. SPENCE: Whatever.
CHAIR COUCH: --it looks like it's missing because it is there under B, but it's just not
there under A.
MR. SPENCE: Okay.
CHAIR COUCH: So, Kim, (A)(1)...(F)(1)(A), the permit holder provided false or
misleading information during the application process; or...and then go right to
(B).
MS. WILLENBRINK: Okay.
CHAIR COUCH: Does that make sense?
MS. WILLENBRINK: (F)( 1 )(A).
CHAIR COUCH: Correct.
MS. WILLENBRINK: Is this right --

CHAIR COUCH: Correct.
MS. WILLENBRINK: --here?
CHAIR COUCH: Yeah.
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MS. WILLENBRINK: During the application process...
CHAIR COUCH: Semicolon, or.
MS. WILLENBRINK: There?
CHAIR COUCH: Yep.
MS. WILLENBRINK: Thank you.
CHAIR COUCH: Perfect.
MR. SPENCE: Thank you.
CHAIR COUCH: All right. So that should clear us up on enforcement. Hopefully that
helps everybody and we're in great shape on enforcement. I do want to go to
Page 23.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Chair?
CHAIR COUCH: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Before we leave enforcement.
CHAIR COUCH: Okay.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: I brought up earlier and I'd like to bring up again that if,
if somebody is found operating a short-term rental without a permit, can we or
should we put in place some language that say that it, that it...that will result in
the property being ineligible to apply a short-term rental pen nit for a period of
five years?
-

CHAIR COUCH: That's a great segue to the next thing I was going to discuss.
Ms. Flammer, do you have that language?
MS. FLAMMER: Which one?
CHAIR COUCH: Did you pass that out? The one . . . (inaudible).. .
MS. FLAMMER: Yes . . . (inaudible).. .
CHAIR COUCH: I can't find it. That goes to...
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COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: And the reason I bring that up--while you're looking for
your papers--is I -CHAIR COUCH: Thank you.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: --I don't...I know we're putting some teeth in it but the
inability to operate is the biggest hammer. And then once...if their...then if
they're caught doing that then the financial fines will take place.
CHAIR COUCH: Okay. Members, in answer to Mr. White's comments--and I totally
agree--we passed out this document that says Planning Department
recommendations for short-term bill, just prior to...okay. And one of the
requirements talks about, No. C, short-term rental homes...I'm sorry, No. D. In
any...in addition to any enforcement action pursuant to Section 19.530.030 of this
Title, the rules of the appropriate Planning Commission and the rules of the
Department...the permit for the short-term rental home shall be denied and the
owner/applicant may not reapply for another permit for two years after the date of
denial if it is shown that the owner/applicant provided false or misleading
information during the application process. So you want to add something along
those lines as far as if they lose their permit during revocation?
VICE-CHAIR BAISA: No.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: No, no, no. I'm talking about if, if we're catching
people, you know, the...this would go near the advertising section.
CHAIR COUCH: I'm sorry, you're right. If...okay.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: If we're finding somebody who's operating illegally
after, you know, after we get this in place, if they are operating illegally
then...and not applying for a permit, because I, you know -CHAIR COUCH: Right.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: --I don't know exactly how you're going to transition.
But I'm assuming that we're going to give all the illegal operators an opportunity
to apply and have a grace period, but once that, that grace period goes by and we
catch somebody operating illegally, there's gotta be a fair...a fairly significant
hammer.
CHAIR COUCH: Okay.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: And if we can't do it with...
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CHAIR COUCH: So that would be under (F) then under 19.65.080?
MS. FLAMMER: I think it would be (G).
CHAIR COUCH: Well it would...all right, (G), whatever the last letter is. And how
would you...Mr. White, did you have some language that you wanted to...
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Well you have the existing or the proposed (D) which
states, operating without a valid permit is prohibited. Evidence of operation may
include guest testimony, rental agreements, receipts, or any other information
deemed relevant by the Department. Then you could just add it to that.
CHAIR COUCH: And where...what are you looking at?
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: (B) up there.
CHAIR COUCH: Okay.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: And then you could add, operating without a permit
would result in the property being ineligible to apply for a permit for a minimum
of five years or ten years or whatever you want to put. I'm comfortable with five.
CHAIR COUCH: Okay. Say that again 'cause she has to type that.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Would result in the property being ineligible to apply for
a permit...for a short-term rental permit.
MS. WILLENBRINK: Is that right?
CHAIR COUCH: Yes.
VICE-CHAIR BAISA: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: To apply for...
MS. WILLENBRINK: One point is a property can't apply, a person has to.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Okay, a person, that an owner.
CHAIR COUCH: Owner.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Yeah.
MS. WILLENBRINK: Five years?
- 75 -
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CHAIR COUCH: Correct.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Yeah, for a...yeah, five years.
CHAIR COUCH: Mr. Hopper, is that meet legal...
MR. HOPPER: I'm just, just considering. If, if there's some sort of grace period where
this wouldn't apply to people I, I'd probably put that in here where it says, you
know, if you're actually -COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Following the grace period.
MR. HOPPER: --going to give grace period. But I mean yeah this would mean anybody
once this is adopted that it's operated without a permit wouldn't be allowed to
apply for five years unless you would write in an exception to that, so if there's an
intent to have an exception. Also the type of evidence the Department would use
to determine if someone operated without a permit, does that mean they went to
the BVA and lost an appeal and had a judgment against them? Or, you know,
would there need to be an NOV actually issued and resolved at that point, or is it
just that there was, you know, evidence? You know that, that...those are maybe a
couple of things that could be clarified, but defmitely if there's a grace period
because, you know, and it is illegal to operate a vacation rental. And, and it's
illegal to do it without a permit once...as soon as this law applies as well. So if
there's something where you can still apply even if you're operating based on, on
this language, then, you know, it could say with the exception of those who file
applications within--I don't know--one year of the effective date, operating
without a permit will result in an owner being ineligible. Again it's still illegal to
operate without one of these permits, but if the intent is to not do that then I think
that should be stated.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: So if we were to put in the front of that sentence...and I
don't know what the, what the grace period would be. But I would
say...Department, what...
CHAIR COUCH: Effective one year from the...
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Well not one year, because I, I think, I think everybody
that has spoken about their displeasure with illegal operators, the sense I get is
that they'd like to have a grace period that's as short as it can be. And I would
say that the grace period probably shouldn't be more than three or four months.
CHAIR COUCH: The, the only reason I would want to make a comment on this is that
what would happen if you say three or four months then the Department would be
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inundated with applications. If the Department feels that they can handle 'cause
they're going to have up to 400 applications in three or four months then...
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Or is there an option for somebody to file a notice that
they're gonna...they're going...they're working on submitting a permit. I mean
there, there should be some mechanism that can put them on, you know, can
provide the Planning Department notice that, of an intent to apply. 'Cause I
would, I would agree, and it's going to take some people longer to put an
application together than others. And...
CHAIR COUCH: And the Department to handle them.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Right.
CHAIR COUCH: Members, any further comment on that? 'Cause that, that's my only
concern on there, one of my concerns. Ms. Baisa.
VICE-CHAIR BAISA: I, I agree that we need a grace period.
CHAIR COUCH: Yes.
VICE-CHAIR BAISA: The reason we need it is if we want people to come in and apply
and not be afraid to apply, we've got to give them some time.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: I guess an amnesty period.
VICE-CHAIR BAISA: Kind of, yes. Even though we don't like talking about amnesty
but let's be realistic. If we want people to come and apply, we can't say if you
apply we're going to slap you right away.
CHAIR COUCH: Okay. Mr. Mateo.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Mr. Chairman, I agree with Mr. White. I, I think we
heard from the Department that in the, in the upcoming budget they're going to be
looking at additional staff dedicated specifically to this particular issue. So with
that being said, I think the shorter period of time, you know, I think it's...it
becomes appropriate, because not only does he have the existing five staff or
investigators or whatever they're called but now he'll have additional staff to
provide this particular service. So I'll, I'll go with the shorter period.
CHAIR COUCH: So...oh, I understand that. Now we're looking at a timing issue. We
get this passed say prior to budget and it's going to be three months for budget,
and then the budget doesn't happen `til July and the, the three month period that
he's talking about...or four month period that, that is being suggested is gone and
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they haven't had a chance to even open up the positions. So there's a timing issue
there with budget. So do we want to say three months after the new...in the fiscal
year? Something like that? Because of the timing issue again. If this, if this
passes before budget, you know, they won't have their positions for another
good...almost four or five months after the fiscal year starts 'cause of all the
procedures and . . . (laughter). . . That's my, my biggest concern is, is it meshing.
I understand and I do agree with, you know, the shorter the better, but in order to
get the personnel and everything in place that might take a long, a longer time.
Mr. White, then Ms. Baisa.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Yeah, I think it's wrong for us to presuppose that they're
going to get additional staffing to do this with as opposed to simply reassigning
some existing staffing. You know the, the Mayor has his attrition program that's
supposed to be in place and in the works, so to, to say that we're simply going to
add staff to take care of this, well if that's the case then I'd like to include a filing
fee of $5,000 to cover that staff.
CHAIR COUCH: We haven't gotten that far yet. We're -COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Well I know, but I'm just...
CHAIR COUCH: --we're getting there.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: But I think it's wrong for us to sit here and presuppose
that we're going to have...you know, you're giving them the indication that
they're going to have additional staff with which to do this. I'm not interested in
adding any more staff, just as an aside.
CHAIR COUCH: Ms. Baisa.
VICE-CHAIR BAISA: Thank you. I think I heard sometime earlier today that we have
five enforcement staff. One position is kind of stuck because somebody's out on
a long-term leave. Second one is also ill, so we're operating with three people. Is

that correct?
MR. SPENCE: We're pretty much...well one, one of those people is...acts as a
supervisor for the others. One person is out on, you know, with some medical
difficulties.
VICE-CHAIR BAISA: So you essential have like three people out doing the fieldwork?
MR. SPENCE: Essentially, yes. And, and I would also comment, I mean sort of along
the lines of Chair Couch that, you know, when this Council passes an ordinance, I
mean say we get additional staff, say, you know, I mean all of these things are in
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place. I mean just the numbers that we're going to deal with, it's not going to
correct everything overnight. So, you know, and there's going to be people that's
saying well why aren't you enforcing? Well we're getting there. You know it's,
it's everything's not going to be just resolved at the, at the vote of the, the
Council.
VICE-CHAIR BAISA: Well, you know, if this follows the B&B Ordinance, the first
few...I think it was the first year or two that we didn't get that many people, and
as of today I'm not sure what the count is but I'm sure somebody can tell us.
Fifty eight? We have 58 approved B&Bs and we authorized 400. So if the same
thing happens with the TVRs, it's going to be a slow trickle.
MR. SPENCE: Well I think the, the difference here is all this additional language than
what has...what was in the B&B Bill. I recall the B&B Bill, we expected a flood
of applications and that didn't happen. This has much more of a positive
direction towards enforcement, so I would expect if not a flood, when we start
enforcing some of these things then there'll be a lot of people coming in to apply.
VICE-CHAIR BAISA: Heavy rain.
MR. SPENCE: I'm sorry?
VICE-CHAIR BAISA: No flood, heavy rain. Maybe, but, you know, we are going to
have to deal with it and I hear what Member White is saying about the hiring
policies, but I don't know the workload of the Planning Department. I have to
assume that they're very busy considering all the things that we're dealing with in
Planning as well as the General Plan, and we are going to start with the
community plans so they're going to be busy.
CHAIR COUCH: Ms. Flammer.
MS. FLAMMER: If I could just make a clarification that it's...we have three divisions,
and Enforcement does enforcement. Current Planning, those Planners process the
B&B applications. From what I understand the discussions about beefing up staff
has been for the Enforcement, but it's the Current Division right now. And I
think our B&B team is seven or eight Planners that work on that.
CHAIR COUCH: Okay. Mr. White.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Thank you, Chair. The I think we may be able to solve
at least the timing issue if we were to say that if you intend to put in an
application, you need to send the Department a letter to that effect or you're going
to be considered illegal. If you don't have something...
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CHAIR COUCH: And how long do they have to do that?
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Well we could, we could set that at three months, and
then you can still have whatever time it takes once they've got their application
in. You know they're still okay to operate while you're going through the
application process.
UNIDENTIFIED SPEAKER: . . (inaudible).. .
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: What?
CHAIR COUCH: Yeah.
MS. FLAMMER: The, the current policy of the Department is that you're not allowed,
you're not allowed to operate, and coming in for a permit you're...technically
you're not supposed to be operating. When the applicants go to Planning
Commission they will ask them if they are operating, and they will look and see if
they are operating. The Planning Commissioners will.
MR. HOPPER: I think, Mr. Chair, they're looking at this additional burden of being
unable to apply for a period of five times, I think that is perhaps a bit separate
from the right to operate. I mean I think it's clear that based on the, the current
law and based on, on this law that you, you need to get a permit before you can
operate. But there's this...there's a, there's another thing that says in addition if
you operate illegally, in addition to the rest of those penalties you can't apply for
five years which is different than someone who's just operating illegally. If they
stop operating for example they could apply for a permit and get that permit. This
would say if you're caught operating illegally even if you stop operating you can't
apply for five years. So that is a bit in addition to what the, what the current law
is, and so that's why this may be a bit different than the right of someone to just
operate generally.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Yeah. Chair, maybe I've been asleep for the last three
months or so that we've been going through this, but I'm assuming that there are a
whole lot of people out there that we...that are operating and we're not enforcing.
So what...if I'm understanding what you're saying, in order to apply you have to
stop operating, lay all your employees off that you've got working for you in
order to go through this process. Well I don't think that...that's not what I
intended to have happen. Am I missing something? I thought that where we were
going was that there are...we, we accept the fact that there are those out there
operating and we're going to give them time to come in and apply for a permit
and get legal. Otherwise if, if we're saying that in order to get a permit you have
to shut clown and lay off all your employees and tell all your, your former visitors
to go fly a kite in order to apply? I, I don't understand the rationale there.
-80-
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CHAIR COUCH: Mr. Spence or Mr. Hopper, either one.
MR. HOPPER: I, I...just from a legal...from the law, the law is that operation of a
vacation rental is, is illegal. Now I'm not sure what the Department's doing as far
as handling applications, but -COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: I understand that.
MR. HOPPER: --that's the, that's the law right now is, is that vacation rental operation
without a Conditional Use Permit is, is illegal.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: I understand that, and that's what...that...part of what
happened in the last Administration was we shut up...we shut down a whole
bunch. Now I'm assuming that there are still some operating, and so we're going
to tell them shut down as well?
CHAIR COUCH: Department.
MR. SPENCE: In theory.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Well I'm like -MR. SPENCE: You know it...
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: --I'm like Ms. Baisa -MR. SPENCE: No, I, I, I agree.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: --we have to live in the real world.
MR. SPENCE: Yes. And I, I agree with...I mean there's the practicalities, there's the
theory that yes it is illegal and nobody should be operating, and if somebody
wants a permit they should cancel all of their bookings, lay off all of
their...whatever employees or contracts to maintain the properties, come in and
apply, and not do anything until such time as they, they get a permit is...it, it's a
difficult thing in the real world. You know it...during...I'll just say in the
previous...well in the, in the previous Administration the...you know, a lot of
people were shut down, it shut down entire businesses. I don't, I don't mean the
rentals. I mean the ancillary businesses, you know, say in Pala Town or I'm
thinking of one gentleman that came and testified from...had a restaurant in
Pauwela and, you know, a lot of those businesses shut down. Is...I don't believe
that's the intent that we're wanting to accomplish.
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COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: But, but we are.
MR. SPENCE: That's...
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: We're stating it right here on -MR. SPENCE: That's...
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: --the floor that if you want to apply you have to shut
down. I mean and I'm not, I'm not, I'm not necessarily supporting those who
have been creative enough to keep going.
MR. SPENCE: We're...
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: I'd like to get...before we move any further I'd like to
get some sense of how many people are out there operating under the radar.
MR. SPENCE: A lot.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Okay. So we're going, we're going to shut them all
down, we're going to go through another shutdown which is one of the first things
those of who were campaigning last year were hit with. We've just been
decimated because we were forced to shut everything down.
MR. SPENCE: Yes. And I, I, I personally disagree with that. I mean that's, that's the
theory part.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: But that's what we're doing again, if I'm -MR. SPENCE: And...
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: --if I'm following what you guys are saying.
MR. SPENCE: And I believe that there should be some kind of provision that people can
come in and apply, I mean make a good faith effort to apply. When, when we had
the...when we...
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: But you're saying that when you come before the
Commission they're going to ask you if you've been operating.
MR. SPENCE: Well that's before the Commission as well.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Okay, well...okay, but then we need to give you guys
direction.
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MR. SPENCE: Yes, I agree. I think...
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Chair, I think we, we got a lot of thinking to do on this
one.
MR. SPENCE: Council...Council member...Mr. Chairman, if I...
CHAIR COUCH: Yes.
MR. SPENCE: The...there should...in my opinion there should be some kind of
provision where people can safely come in and apply. There have been a lot
of...I mean just bed and breakfasts that have avoided coming in and applying for
Bed and Breakfast Permits just for this very reason.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: And that's, that's my point.
MR. SPENCE: And...
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: And, you know, here we sit, the President just checked
out of an illegal vacation rental. So why are we slamming somebody who's, you
know, unfortunately we've forced to fly under the radar, we force them out of
business in many cases, we've shut down other businesses as you mentioned, and
now we're going to do it all over again?
MR. SPENCE: Yeah, and we're, we're trying...
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: I don't get this.
CHAIR COUCH: And, and...
MR. SPENCE: I agree, we should be avoiding it.
CHAIR COUCH: And, Members, yeah, I agree with -COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: I'm sorry.
CHAIR COUCH: --Mr. White.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: I'm sorry for waking up after -CHAIR COUCH: That's...
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: --three months, but...
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MS. FLAMMER: If I could just make one comment that would be relevant.
CHAIR COUCH: Real quickly.
MS. FLAMMER: Many of the enforcement cases get kicked to us and we get
applications with no intent to ever follow through, it's a way of...they think of
getting around enforcement. I understand your direction, maybe we just want to
have a time limit or some way that it won't sit in abeyance for eight or nine years.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: I have no, no problem with -CHAIR COUCH: With a time limit
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: --any of that. I just don't want to shut people down.
CHAIR COUCH: Ms. Baisa, I would like to hear the...I mean that we are at bare
quorum here but I, I kind of know where some of the other people might be lying,
but I'd like to hear what you guys have to say as well.
VICE-CHAIR BAISA: Well, well I have the scars of the discussion about amnesty when
we were trying to do the B&B Ordinance, and we were told unequivocally that
that couldn't be done. So I'm hoping that, you know, we'll come up with a better
situation here. I'm sure we can be creative. I don't want to see all these
businesses shut down and people losing their jobs, I mean particularly at this point
in our lives. I mean people are struggling and things are really bad. And do we
really want to send a message out one more time that we don't want people to
come and stay in vacation rentals? I, I must have had 900 e-mails from all over
the world when we, when we closed down the vacation rentals when we did that
in 2007. And so we...I'm sure we can be creative in trying to figure out what is,
what is going to work, and I think it's tied up with this thing too of how long
people would have to come in and apply.
CHAIR COUCH: Correct.
VICE-CHAIR BAISA: Based on what you said and the timetable you're talking about in
regards to budget and considerations for possibly more staff, and nobody should
take this to the bank and say you're going to get two or three or how many people.
But if we're going to have that discussion, if we have it and we pass the budget
and the budget takes effect July 1 st , what if we say 'tit the end of this year? You
have to have an application in by the end of this year.
CHAIR COUCH: That's, that's another possibility. Mr. Chair.
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COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Yeah. I, I could, I could accept that. The end of the
year would, would give people more than enough time to the applicant to apply.
VICE-CHAIR BAISA: More than enough, it's generous.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Yeah. But actually, you know, like I, I think we're
going to run into the problem no matter what we do, because what we're looking
at is the legalization of 400. There's more than that available, so there's a whole
group that still going be underground. There's a whole group that we cannot
really control because we're not designed to do that, so one way or another we're
still going to have illegal operations, and I get worried about closing businesses
down. I just resent the fact that there's so many and our ordinance is just not
going to...well it will make a little dent but there's just a far distance to go.
CHAIR COUCH: Actually, Mr. Chair, I, I kind of disagree in that hopefully with this
enforcement here those others that go underground won't be underground for very
long. I think that's what our intent is, is to get the bad apples out, the guys who
don't apply, get 'em out, stop 'ern. Okay. Now 400 is, is the number that...I
mean that was kind of an arbitrary number. If that is...if we get 600 applications
and there's a big need for 600, we, we may have to come back here and, and
discuss whether or not we want more than 400. You know that, that's a separate
issue is, is the number that we're going to end up with. Right now we're at 400,
but I, I really...it's my hope that we have really good strong language here and a
lot of teeth to, to get rid of the other ones that, that don't want to play by the rules.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Yeah, and that's my interest.
CHAIR COUCH: Yes, I know.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Thank you.
CHAIR COUCH: Ms. Baisa and then Mr. White.
VICE-CHAIR BAISA: I'm very interested in Chair Mateo's comments. I think that he
has a really good concept of what's going to happen, but I was going to ask
Planning, you know, we passed the B&B Ordinance and we were told there were
hundreds of these things going everywhere, right? And we've had 58 apply. Do
you have a problem with illegal B&Bs being brought to your attention?
MR. SPENCE: I think last year I think on the, on the report that I'm going to transmit it
says we had three complaints about illegal B&Bs or we had 50-something about
short-term rentals.
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VICE-CHAIR BAISA: So, you know, I can see where legalization and a process does
make a difference, so maybe we can give it a try and if something happens and
like Chair says, Chair Couch, and we need more, we could come back and discuss
that. I think it's going to be a while before that happens, I really do.
CHAIR COUCH: Further comment, Mr. White?
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: That still doesn't address my concerns about the, about
the folks that are in business now, because, you know, if we're, if we're setting a
timeframe to apply for this permit before the end of the year, who is that for? Is
that for the people that are currently in business or the people who would like to
get into the business? Because if we're establishing a law and you can't take
advantage of that law anytime after the end of this year if we're... and we're still
under the cap of 400, then the end of the year doesn't make any sense to
implement unless it is for those folks who are currently operating illegally.
They're the only ones we need to put a timeframe on; otherwise, we just
take...keep taking applications until we hit the cap and then we're done.
CHAIR COUCH: Yes. Oops, we lost our screen there. It does say that operating
without a permit, so we're talking about already operating without a permit. If
somebody new, that's a whole different story. We're talking about those that are
operating without a permit and they'd have up to the end of the year to, to get
their...to apply for their permit. That make sense?
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Yeah. But, but they're being...they're going to be told
that they have to shut down during the permit process.
CHAIR COUCH: No, no, no. We're, we're...that's what we're trying to say, they have
up to the end of the year to apply, then they won't have to shut down. That's
what we're, that's what we're trying to imply here. That's that...
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Well we need, we need some language that, that will
make it certain that any applicant is not going to have to shut down while they go
through the process if the Planning Commission's going to say are you operating,
oh, have you been operating, okay, you're, you're application is denied.
CHAIR COUCH: Well remember most of these hopefully will be administrative permits
as opposed to Planning Commission, A. B, Department do you have the language
now that you're okay with or do we need something more specific in there?
MR. SPENCE: Mr. Chairman, I, I think we should...we can develop some language. I
note that in other zoning or subdivision ordinances that the, that the Council
passes, there's usually a section at the end that says, you know, if you've already
started this process, you know, you know, you're essentially grandfathered in.
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Something similar to that, that if you can show that you've been, you know,
operating up to this certain point, you can continue to operate until it's deemed
that you're...you can get a permit or not.
CHAIR COUCH: Okay. I would sure like to get that language prior to posting of this,
what we come up with today if we can.
MR. SPENCE: Okay.
CHAIR COUCH: With the same language here, we decide...the end of the year I think
we got consensus on. They have 'til the end of the year.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Well I, I'm, I'm comfortable with getting the application
in by the end of the year, 'cause -CHAIR COUCH: Right.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: --because it -CHAIR COUCH: And then we're -COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: --applications take a long time.
CHAIR COUCH: --we're going to come up with the language to be able to operate at
that same time.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: But I'd like to have some sort of a letter of intent to
apply, because anyone who doesn't file one of those can be deemed operating
illegally or can be told you either start, you know, you either sign up or you're
going to get, you know, you're going to get nicked. I'm, I'm a little concerned
that we're giving somebody who's operating illegally, if they don't want to
comply we're giving them a free pass for, you know, throughout the...for a whole
year.
CHAIR COUCH: Ms. Baisa.
VICE-CHAIR BAISA: I, I think Member White has a very legitimate idea. Why can't
we have two things? A shorter term to file a form that says I intend to apply and
then by the end of the year we better have that application. We could have both.
CHAIR COUCH: I'm fine with that.
VICE-CHAIR BAISA: Yeah.
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CHAIR COUCH: Chair Mateo.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: . . (inaudible).. .
CHAIR COUCH: Okay. That's fine. Can you come up with the language that you're
interested in -COUNCILMEMBER WHIIE: No, you got Staff for that.
CHAIR COUCH: --or have the Department...hey, you wanted it. All right, we will see if
we can come up with the language.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: No, the, no, the staff just...the Planning staff just said
that they would come up with it.
CHAIR COUCH: Yep. So we'll come up with the language to some sort of letter of
intent to apply. Is that right? And if...and, Department, if you have any
questions, see Mr. White, he can come up with the...okay. All right. Now the
Department would like to add a couple requirements to 19.65.060, the actual
permit processing process. That's Page 23. And I handed out this document. I'll
just go over it...we want to add (3)...it says (A)(3), we want (A)(3) to say, the
Department or respective Planning Commission may consider but are not limited
to the following factors in reviewing an application. And, Members, this was
brought up because the Department has people that, you know, they've wanted to
deny permits before, and they have representatives of the people come in or
attorneys come in and say show me where it says I can or cannot do this. So this
is what they're going to be able to point to and, and say this is where it says you
can or cannot not do this. So (3)(A) would be the number and distance to other
permitted short-term rental homes from the subject parcel, that's the 500-foot
issue; (B) the number and substance of protests to the specific short-term rental
home application and protests related to the cumulative short-term homes in the
larger neighborhood or region; (C) existing or past complaints about rental
operations on the property; (D) existing or past noncompliance with government
requirements and degree of cooperation by the applicant to come into compliance;
(E) whether the applicant is currently or has operated a short-term rental home
without a permit; and (F) correspondence received by the Department pursuant to
19.65.030(N)(1). Ms. Flammer, can you talk to us about those first before we go
into the next set?
MS. FLAMMER: Okay. This was also done at the request of Corporation Counsel
which asked for more consideration factors, so the process is not quite so
subjective. And this is based upon existing criteria that we use for B&Bs within
500 feet. This was crafted by the Department and many of these were adopted by
the Planning Commission, and when we write reports for the Planning
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Commission with...for B&Bs within 500 feet of another one, we analyze these
similar ones to this and present it to the Commission. It provides them just with
some more information. I do want to say that some...with some of these, I'd, I'd
like to talk about (E) whether or not you're currently or have operated a
short-term rental home without a permit. I have seen that applied because we
would like to see if, if it's been a good operation in the past or not. With the
B&Bs we had many cases where people had operated for long periods of time,
and we had neighbors that would come in and say we never even knew it operated
and... or we would have neighbors that would come in and say we've had
problems for years. And we wanted to be able to take that type of information
and use it to really evaluate. We've also had cases where numerous RFS's had
been filed over the years for the properties. Nothing had been done and we
wanted the ability to be able to take a look at some of that and give it to the
Planning Commission when they were reviewing the application. When you're
looking at (C), you know, it also addresses that. (D) we have had applications
where there's been other problems with the properties not dealing with the use of
the properties but maybe Building Code violations or SMA violations, and there
were times when there just was no compliance ever achieved. And we thought
that, that was valid because if they had a history of noncompliance, perhaps that's
not the type of applicant we were looking for. And then (F) we incorporated
during the break so that we could be consistent with looking at the homeowners
associations' covenants.
MR. HOPPER: Just as a comment, we...I, I went to the Department and kind of
suggested that they draft a criteria for approval, because the Bed and Breakfast
Permit law didn't, didn't have perhaps as extensive a criteria as a Short-Term
Rental Home Permit would have. For example, the County when it considers
Special Use Permits has a list of criteria that it uses to determine to approve or
deny, and that just I think gives clearer direction to the Department and the
Commission as well as the applicant as far as why their permit was approved or
denied and what the conditions are based on. Just about every permitting
procedure we have in County law does have some sort of criteria, so I think that if
the Council is interested in having the Department or Commission review certain
criteria on deciding whether to approve or deny a permit, that it should be stated
in a section like this and there should also be a statement that the permit shall be
approved or denied based on these criteria or something along those lines.
CHAIR COUCH: Okay. Members, any questions on that? Ms. Baisa.
VICE-CHAIR BAISA: Thank you, Chair. I want to discuss (E) a little bit more. I
understood with what Ms. Flammer said, and I think that's constructive to get the
history of this property. Has it been an asset or a liability in the community? But
unless we transmit to the Planning Commission the feelings of the Council that
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this should not be an automatic no, this could be a problem. So I think that along
with this we're going to have to send some, some instruction.
CHAIR COUCH: Yeah, I'd rather not see it in Code.
MS. FLAMMER: You know (C) does cover that also.
CHAIR COUCH: So if you combine C and D and E, actually C and E, then we should
be okay?
VICE-CHAIR BAISA: My concern is I've heard...I've listened to the deliberations and
of course we don't have a law now, so there is nothing that says okay this is okay.
But I wanted clear that the intent of this Committee is that we want to give people
an opportunity to confess their sins and go forward, and it's...I want to be sure
it's in here and that, that intent is here. 'Cause I'm going to come forward and
say yeah I've been operating and then I'll be told well you broke the law so good
bye.
MS. FLAMMER: The Department's okay with wording it another way or removing it
or... with your...
CHAIR COUCH: Ms. Baisa, that goes with the language that Mr. White talked about.
VICE-CHAIR BAISA: Maybe we can put it all together.
CHAIR COUCH: Yeah.
VICE-CHAIR BAISA: I'm okay.
CHAIR COUCH: Okay. Mr. White.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Yeah. And I would go along with the removal of that,
because I think, I think all of us support the fact that if you've been operating in a,
in a bad way and you've got a lot of complaints, I don't want to continue that
operation. But if you've been operating just fine, no complaints, then I would
prefer that we remove that, that item (E), because I agree with Ms. Baisa, if it's
there, somebody is going to use it. And I just don't think that's fair based on the
discussion we just had.
CHAIR COUCH: Okay. Miss, Ms Flammer, you're okay with that? And you're the
one that your Department, your coworkers are the ones that...
MS. FLAMMER: Our former Director wrote, wrote them and then it was adopted by the
Planning Commission.
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CHAIR COUCH: Okay. And are these the ones that you're talking about too when a
representative of an applicant that comes in that you've said you want to deny and
they say point to where this...
MS. FLAMMER: Oh, we, we can only use these when it's another B&B within 500 feet
of another...a permitted operation under the B&B law.
CHAIR COUCH: Okay. But will this fix the problem that you were talking about?
MS. FLAMMER: Yes.
CHAIR COUCH: Okay.
MS. FLAMMER: And it addresses Corp. Counsel's request.
CHAIR COUCH: So if you're okay with removing (E), I'm okay with removing E.
VICE-CHAIR BAISA: Yeah, I think (C) is the more relevant one.
CHAIR COUCH: C is the more relevant? Okay.
VICE-CHAIR BAISA: Because if there's been complaints then I think definitely, either
existing or past, then the Planning Commission and everybody should know about
it and it should be stopped.
CHAIR COUCH: Mr. Mateo, any comments?
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Not on that.
CHAIR COUCH: Okay.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Not on that, Mr. Chair. However the...No. 3, the
Department or respective Planning Commission may consider. Who determines
if the Director is going to consider it or the Planning Commission considers it? Is
there some kind of criteria -MS. FLAMMER: Yes. There's...
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: --between both?
MS. FLAMMER: Yes. There's a trigger under permit application processing which we
haven't gotten to yet. It is 19...it's on Page 23, and it's No. 2, (A) through (F)
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COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Okay.
MS. FLAMMER: --are the triggers.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Thank you. And you'll notice that the piece of paper
that I passed out today that (B) would allow when we have unusual circumstances
we...the Department could transmit it.
CHAIR COUCH: We haven't quite got there yet.
MS. FLAMMER: Yes.
CHAIR COUCH: All right. So (A) through (F) minus (E), everybody's okay with and
we'll throw that in -VICE-CHAIR BAISA: Yes.
CHAIR COUCH: --the language in?
MS. WILLENBRINK: Excuse me, Chair.
CHAIR COUCH: Yep.
MS. WILLENBRINK: (C) complaints about rental operations, is that short- or long-term
or just short-term rental?
MS. FLAMMER: We would view either as relevant.
CHAIR COUCH: Thank you. All right. The next one that would then be added right
after (A) which would make it (B) which eventually will force the current (B)
down to whatever letter we come up with. But the new (B) would say, the
Director may transmit applications for public hearing by the Commission in
accordance with complaints received or some other substantive reason. Members,
this gives the Director the opportunity to say if this person's being just a pill, if
you will, and, and is not complying with requests from the Department and
whatnot and it's a substantive reason that they can kick it to the Planning
Commission and have the Planning Commission take a look at it. I don't know
that there's any concern about that, is there?
VICE-CHAIR BAISA: No.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: No.
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CHAIR COUCH: Okay. So without objection, we'll put that in there. And then the new
(C) would be, short-term rental homes that are operating under existing
Conditional Permits that meet the criteria as set forth in 19.65.030, operations
shall be given the option of transferring existing permits with renewals subject to
17...Section 19.65.070(A) or may continue to operate under existing Conditional
Permit requirements and time extension procedures. This is similar to what was
done for the B&Bs, they get the choice of keeping their Conditional Permit or
going to the new procedures. Is there any concerns?
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: No objection.
VICE-CHAIR BAISA: No.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: I, I... yeah.
CHAIR COUCH: Okay.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: I do.
CHAIR COUCH: Okay.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: And it, it's I think base...basic. If you've given an
individual...one individual gets their permit and then it's transferred to somebody
else, once the transfer occurs I would want them to start from scratch.
CHAIR COUCH: Which transferral? This isn't. this is somebody who's got a
Conditional Use Permit already and now this new law comes into effect. Do they
want to become under this new law or continue the Conditional Permit Process.
Does that make sense?
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: That makes sense. Thank you.
CHAIR COUCH: Okay. Thank you. Yeah, we haven't got to transferring yet. (D) in
addition to any enforcement action pursuant to Section 19.530.030 of this title, the
rules of the appropriate Planning Commission and the rules of the Department,
the permit for short-term rental homes shall be denied and the owner/applicant
may not reapply for another permit for two years after the date of denial if it is
shown that the owner/applicant provided false or misleading information during
the application process. Right now we don't have that in there and people are
pointing to it saying you don't have any reason to deny even if we do have faults.
Is that...Ms. Flammer, is that correct? You guys have actually had that happen?
Maybe? Not sure?
MS. FLAMMER: We're not in a position to really answer that right now.
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CHAIR COUCH: Okay, that's fine. Members, any comments on that? Okay. So we'll
throw that in there, and then therefore the current...on Page 23, No. B will
become E.
MS. FLAMMER: And, Chair, I have one additional comment that I should have made
earlier on...Corp. Counsel just reminded me. For No. 3 it should read, the
Department or respective Planning Commission may consider but are not limited
to the following factors in reviewing and approving or denying an application.
CHAIR COUCH: Oh, okay.
MS. FLAMMER: The new wording being "and approving or denying".
CHAIR COUCH: Or denying. Okay. And we'll get that language to, to
Ms. Willenbrink and get that in there for the next posting. Again, Members, on
number...thank you for that, Members. On Page 23, No. D there's a typo. If
Planning Commission review is required pursuant to Subsection 19.65.060(A)(3)
should actually be (A)(2) of this chapter. That's just a minor change. All right.
With that, Members, I believe that's a very substantial comment on
Chapter 19.65, and again I want to thank the people who came and, and worked
this out for hours and hours and hours. But without any objection, I'm going to
make the changes that we talked about today and repost this as amended.
Mr. White.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Thank you, Chair. We haven't gone over the
transferability clause.
CHAIR COUCH: Okay.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: And I have some...
CHAIR COUCH: What page?
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: It's on Page 20, Item I.
CHAIR COUCH: Okay.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: And, you know, we've gone back and forth trying to
make it possible for corporations and LLCs to, to be involved or properties owned
by corporations and LLCs to be involved. But I, I'm, I'm still having a challenge
with how we can do that and prevent these licenses from being transferred. And I
think most of our focus has always been to protect families and --
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CHAIR COUCH: Correct.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: --you know, personal ownership as opposed to corporate.
So if a family or an individual has something held in a corporation or in an LLC,
they can transfer it into a trust. But I would be more comfortable amending (I) to
read, a permit shall not be transferable; provided the permit may be transferred by
a trustee to a successor trustee upon notification of the Department within 90 days
of the transfer. This limits it to the ownership being either in the name of a
natural person or that, that person or a family trust. So there may be another place
where we need to insert possibly in (G) where it says, the short-term rental home
permit shall be issued in the name of the applicant who shall be a natural person
or a trust...or a family trust. I put that out there because I'm, I'm still concerned
that in the harbors we have slips -CHAIR COUCH: Correct.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: --developed by the State given to somebody, they put it
in a corporation or an LLC, and all of a sudden it is no longer the purview of the
State to identify how that gets transferred. So we have waiting lists but the slips
are simply transferred by people buying the corporation or the LLC. And I don't
think the way we had it put together by saying the president can, can transfer it to
the new president, or the new partner can transfer it to the old...or the old partner
can transfer it to the new partner. I don't think that solves the, the transferability
issue. I think limiting it to people and their trusts -CHAIR COUCH: Family trusts.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: --their family trusts takes care of that.
CHAIR COUCH: Mr. Hopper, would that...adding in (G) a natural person or a family
trust of a natural person?
MR. HOPPER: That's correct, Mr. Chair. I think it should be pretty explicit who can
hold these permits, and right now just saying natural person typically would not
mean a corporation, LLC, partnership or a trust, because though a trust may be
held for the benefit of a natural person, the trust itself is not a natural person.
CHAIR COUCH: Okay.
MR. HOPPER: So I think adding, or a family trust, and I can look at the definition of
family trust if that's something that's -CHAIR COUCH: Please.
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MR. HOPPER: --or we need to be more detailed, a trust held by members of the family,
something like that. And then deleting the references to corporations or partners,
I think that would be clear to show the permit holders can either be an individual
or a trust and a family trust at that. So those would be the two...the, the person or
entity that can hold a trust, no corporations, LLCs, or partnerships, and I think
that's clear. You could allow those entities to hold them but I think that should be
clear in the law as well.
CHAIR COUCH: Okay. Ms. Baisa.
VICE-CHAIR BAISA: Thank you, Chair. This morning we received some suggestions
for amendments.
CHAIR COUCH: Well, we're not, we're not quite there yet.
VICE-CHAIR BAISA: You don't want to deal with -CHAIR COUCH: Not, not yet.
VICE-CHAIR BAISA: --this now?
CHAIR COUCH: Not yet.
VICE-CHAIR BAISA: Okay.
CHAIR COUCH: Let's go over this, this section.
VICE-CHAIR BAISA: Oh, I'm sorry. I thought we were done with it.
CHAIR COUCH: Oh no, no, no. We're still going through the whole corporation.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: That must mean she was in agreement.
VICE-CHAIR BAISA: I'm in agreement. I'm ready to move on.
CHAIR COUCH: Well if we do that then yeah, we have to take the language out of (I) as
well, is that right, Mr. White?
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Right.
CHAIR COUCH: Okay. You want to take the language out of (I). And, and the concern
here again, Members, is generally a family trust...an LLC, you know, that's a tax
write off, I believe. Yes, Ms. Flammer.
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MS. FLAMMER: Nothing.
CHAIR COUCH: Oh, okay.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: No, it's, it's not so much a write off, it's just that the...an
LLC can be, you know, the assets of an LLC can be transferred to another partner.
And so you're...
CHAIR COUCH: I'm just concerned about the tax implications, and I guess, you know,
the Federal tax implications on this and maybe we shouldn't be. But sometimes
people will hold their property in an LLC and therefore that's who the property
owner is, but we're saying...we're talking about the applicant, the permit holder
shall be a person. So I think...
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: I think for most of us, we see this kind of an operation as
a personal operation, a personal asset that we're using, so I'm just, I'm just
concerned with making that leap from, you know, from a person or a person's
trust to an LLC or a corporation. Because then we open it up to the whole world.
CHAIR COUCH: Right.
VICE-CHAIR BAISA: Right.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: And if they, if they have it in an LLC now, they can put
it in a trust. So I mean LLC provides them a different level of, of protection. I'm
not sure about the tax benefits of an LLC.
CHAIR COUCH: Let's see, if they have...if the property's in the LLC but it can go
under the name of a person...the permit can go under the name of a person, that
should be okay. Is that right? I mean do you have any concerns about that,
Department?
MS. FLAMMER: My question would be can an LLC be transferred?
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: But the, but the person's not the owner if the LLC is the
owner.
CHAIR COUCH: Yeah, if, if the LLC is an owner of a property, who can hold the
permit? That's the question.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: No, well for me just get rid of the LLC.
CHAIR COUCH: Well...
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COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: If this...I mean this is a privilege that we're offering, and
I, you know, unless there's some really strong reason why we should have an
LLC in there or a corporation, I think this should be just limited to personal
ownership or a family trust. Because once you open it to an LLC or a
corporation, we've opened the door to a myriad of different options and
operations that are going to be, that are going to be doing exactly what we're
trying to avoid.
CHAIR COUCH: And, and I think if we, if we say in (I)...just get rid of the LLC and
the...let' see, I think you had a partnership.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Yeah. The, the way that I -CHAIR COUCH: Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: --I would take out...
CHAIR COUCH: So it's only transferrable within a family trust and that's it.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Right.
CHAIR COUCH: Okay. I, I think. is that...
VICE-CHAIR BAISA: Take out the LLC -CHAIR COUCH: Take out the LLC.
VICE-CHAIR BAISA: --and use the word family trust.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Yeah, basically what I had taken out is on the second
line after "transferred", I take out, by the president of a corporation or a
successor...or to a successor president by a general or limited partner to a
successor, general, or limited partner or. So I take out that section.
CHAIR COUCH: And leave "by a trustee" in there.
MS. FLAMMER: Trust can also be real estate investment trusts. Are you talking...I
understand the way you're discussing it is more like a revocable living trust.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Well Mr. Hopper said that he would come up with the
way to define the family trust.
MR. HOPPER: Thank you. If we look at members of the family or something, I don't
know offhand a good way to define that. I think we understand that it would be
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for a trustee perhaps to the benefit... for the benefit of a family member of, of the
property owner or something -COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Right, yeah.
MR. HOPPER: --along those lines.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Something like that. 'Cause you're right, that could be
the same as an LLC if it was a...
UNIDENTIFIED SPEAKER: .(Inaudible). . .
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Yeah, yeah, that's right.
CHAIR COUCH: Okay. Members? Okay, great. Thank you for bringing that up,
Mr. White. Now, Ms. Baisa, you had some comments?
VICE-CHAIR BAISA: Yes. This will...
CHAIR COUCH: And, and we're, we're talking right now with 19.65. We'll go to the
other sections after 19.65 if that's okay with the Members here. So I, I know we
all got some comments here from some testifiers.
VICE-CHAIR BAISA: Actually they're proposed amendments.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Chair, can we take a -CHAIR COUCH: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: --just a quick recess?
CHAIR COUCH: Oh, okay.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Since we're past halfway.
CHAIR COUCH: How about ten minutes?
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Five is fine.
CHAIR COUCH: Five, all right. Five minute recess. Three fifteen please. . . . (gavel). .
RECESS:
RECONVENE:

3:05 p.m.
3:15 p.m.
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CHAIR COUCH: . . . (gavel). . . The Planning Committee meeting from. . .of Monday,
January 9, 2012 will come back to order. Members, before we go onto other
sections, we were talking about sort of this letter of intent and, and grace period
and whatnot, and Mr. White came up with some language, and I'm sorry we
didn't get a chance to get it printed out or copies of it.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: No, I'm fine. It's yours.
CHAIR COUCH: It says...
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: It's the Committee's.
CHAIR COUCH: The Committee's, okay. For a period of 90 days following the
effective date of this ordinance, an applicant shall have the option to file an intent
to apply within the Department. If this notice is filed, the provisions of 19.65.080
shall not apply subject to a fully completed permit application being received
prior to December 31, 2012. If an intent to apply is not received within 90 days
of the effective date of this ordinance the applicant must cease operation prior to
applying for a short-term rental home permit. Does that sound...that's in essence
what we all discussed.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: When I, when I said committee, it was the, the group.
CHAIR COUCH: The group, right. Okay.
COUNCILMEMBER WHI' L'E: Not this Committee but the outside group.
CHAIR COUCH: The group, correct. That therefore Kim won't have a fit over the fact
that... so any comments or questions on that language?
VICE-CHAIR BAISA: No.
CHAIR COUCH: That seems to be in body exactly what we were talking about.
Ms. Baisa.
VICE-CHAIR BAISA: Chair, I think that's the essence of the conversation. Why don't
we put it in writing and it'll be part of what we take a second look at -CHAIR COUCH: Correct.
VICE-CHAIR BAISA: --next time.
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CHAIR COUCH: Correct. Mr. Mateo, you okay with that? You seem to be thinking
about it.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Well, you know, I'm, I'm thinking about it, because the,
the section that says cease...what was that term they used?
CHAIR COUCH: Must cease operations prior to applying for a short-term rental home
permit.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Must cease operations. Who's going to see to it that
they have ceased...oh come on.
CHAIR COUCH: Well that's, that's the intent.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Thank you.
CHAIR COUCH: Thank you. You just want to...you...that was...you set me up for that
one didn't you, sir.
MS. WILLENBRINK: Chair?
CHAIR COUCH: All right, we'll get, we'll get that language to Ms. Willenbrink.
And...yeah.
MS. WILLENBRINK: And would you like that after (D) operating without a valid
permit as an (E)? Is, is that...
CHAIR COUCH: I think that would be the proper location. Where's my...
MS. WILLENBRINK: That would be 080.
CHAIR COUCH: No it's not in 080 I don't think. That would be under...where do we
have that? I thought it was the language that you talked about here.
MS. FLAMMER: Chair?
CHAIR COUCH: Yeah.
MS. FLAMMER: The only section that applies in this bill to non-permitted operations is
the 080.
CHAIR COUCH: Okay. Then I guess that would be in...it would be the next letter then,
yes, after (D)...(E).
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MS. FLAMMER: The Department also...when you have a moment, we just have two
clarification questions that we noticed some changes in the new bill.
CHAIR COUCH: Okay.
MS. FLAMMER: Are you ready?
CHAIR COUCH: Go ahead.
MS. FLAMMER: Okay. The first one we noticed there had been some changes with
regards to the location of the property manager in relationship to the property
being rented, and we just want a clarification from the Council.
CHAIR COUCH: What...
MS. FLAMMER: It used to say...
CHAIR COUCH: What page, what number?
MS. FLAMMER: What's the new...hold on, let me find the new.
CHAIR COUCH: Or what section and we can go to that.
MS. FLAMMER: Okay. We are...we're back to 030, so Page 19, (E)(1). Previously
there had been a requirement that the manager have an office or residence within
20 driving miles distance. We just need clarification that...
CHAIR COUCH: Yeah, again, our Staff Attorneys had an issue with 20 driving miles,
defining that and whatnot, so a time was thrown in there as opposed.
MS. FLAMMER: I don't know that the Department could measure a time. We can
actually measure a distance, but...
CHAIR COUCH: And you're okay with traveling distance as opposed to, yeah, as the
crow fly distance?
MS. FLAMMER: Oh yes, there's a big difference. Yes, we would...we can, we can
quantify that.
CHAIR COUCH: Okay. Then I will go against our staff recommendations. We'll go
back into putting in short-term rental home within 20 traveling miles, is...
MS. FLAMMER: We, we had driving miles.
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CHAIR COUCH: Driving miles is okay?
MS. WILLENBRINK: I'm sorry. I can't find the, the subsection.
CHAIR COUCH: (E)(1), 030(E)(1). There you go. And that should be...we're going to
go back to instead of within one hour, this would be within 20 driving miles...and
period. Actually what is...can you...this, this...'cause that doesn't quite fit. Can
you read the old language . . .(inaudible). . .
MS. FLAMMER: We just had a section that said that the manager must have an office or
residence within 20 driving miles distance.
CHAIR COUCH: Okay.
MS. FLAMMER: And the only thing other...I mean I'm sure there's some other minor
things, but the other thing that caught my eye is we had allowed a temporary
manager before that was...I think the current bill says they have to be an adult
family member, but we had allowed civil unions and we had some other little
broader definitions of -CHAIR COUCH: Yes.
MS. FLAMMER: --that person.
CHAIR COUCH: And that was one of the things that MVRA suggested as a revision and
say, may designate an adult related to permit holder by blood, marriage, or civil
union.
MS. FLAMMER: Thank you. And we wanted to make sure that on the sign that the, the
Planning Department phone number is also on there.
CHAIR COUCH: And in what...where is that?
MS. FLAMMER: Well that's what I'm trying to find. When we...where we required the
two square foot sign...
CHAIR COUCH: That was supposed to be on there.
MS. FLAMMER: Yeah, I want to make sure it is.
CHAIR COUCH: It's Page 20...or actually it's 030(P) as in Paul.
MS. FLAMMER: Oh, contact information of the Department.
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CHAIR COUCH: Yeah, it's there.
MS. FLAMMER: Yep.
CHAIR COUCH: Okay. Any other comments, Ms. Flammer?
MS. FLAMMER: Oh, I believe we needed neighbors in there.
CHAIR COUCH: Sorry?
MS. FLAMMER: I'll look for that, excuse me.
CHAIR COUCH: Okay. All right. Members, there's one other thing for 19.65. There's
been a request as an amendment. Ms. Baisa.
VICE-CHAIR BAISA: Do you want to go to the 19.65.060(A)?
CHAIR COUCH: Yeah, 19.65.060(A)(2) -VICE-CHAIR BAISA: Page 23 -CHAIR COUCH: --Page 23.
VICE-CHAIR BAISA: --of the working copy. MVRA would like to offer an
amendment that during the first year of the ordinance that a Planning Commission
hearing would not be required if there are two STRs within 500 feet of each other.
This would provide an incentive for people to come forward immediately rather
than waiting to see how the system works for the guinea pigs. And it would keep
two applicants from having to compete with each other to see whose permit
would be granted first, forcing the other to Planning Commission. It presently
reads, an existing short-term rental home is operating within 500 feet of the
proposed short-term rental home lot, or it could be amended to read, an existing
short-term rental home is operating within 500 feet of the proposed short-term
rental home lot except for applications submitted within one year of the effective
date of this ordinance.
CHAIR COUCH: Department, comments?
MS. FLAMMER: We're okay with that.
CHAIR COUCH: Members, comments?
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: I'm okay.
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CHAIR COUCH: You're okay with that? Mr. Hopper.
MR. HOPPER: Would be a reference to the effective date of the ordinance actually in
the text of the ordinance? Because once the ordinance may be amended in the
future or it could be tough to tell which date it is. So I'm not sure, normally we
put that in the, in the, you know, a different section of the ordinance, but this is a
bit...this is a bit different 'cause it's saying there's one particular section that, that
would not apply. Maybe we could do that in the ordinance itself. I mean I'm not
sure if you understand I'm talking about, I'm just...
CHAIR COUCH: No.
MR. HOPPER: If this is adopted in, I don't know, within the next month or so, this will
be except for the applications submitted within one year of the effective date of
this ordinance.
CHAIR COUCH: Uh-huh.
MR. HOPPER: Okay. That'll be in the text. And let's say a year from now this is
amended and that amendment gets into the ordinance. You would look at the
ordinance itself and there would be two effective dates in the, in the ordinance
itself saying -CHAIR COUCH: Okay.
MR. HOPPER: --it's Ordinance No. 1234, 1990...or, or 2011 -CHAIR COUCH: Right.
MR. HOPPER: --and Ordinance 2345, you know. And so you'd have to actually look
back into the text of each ordinance. Typically when you say effective date you
put that in the...by way of drafting you put that in the, in the...in a different
section of the ordinance. So I, I, I suppose you could do it this way, it's just very
rare, and when our office reviews ordinances, we typically take that out and put in
a different section of the ordinance is our standard practice.
CHAIR COUCH: For that, for that provision? That single provision?
MR. HOPPER: For something like that so you can tell when the ordinance took effect,
so you don't have to look at five different ordinances necessarily, but -CHAIR COUCH: Okay.
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MR. HOPPER: --you know...
CHAIR COUCH: So we would say, except for applications submitted prior to...
MR. HOPPER: You could... if you put a date certain that's one thing -VICE-CHAIR BAISA: A date.
MR. HOPPER: --that you could do.
CHAIR COUCH: We'll put a date. Let's just...okay, we'll, we'll put a date when we
get closer to the time. We'll do something out of the State pocketbook of...or
playbook. Put just an empty date there now and then when it comes time to
actually read the ordinance on first reading we can figure out what date we want.
VICE-CHAIR BAISA: A proverbial dollar.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Why don't you, why don't you just put in December
31 st?
VICE-CHAIR BAISA: Why not December 31 to be consistent? I agree.
CHAIR COUCH:
Okay.
I, I'm, I'm good with December 31.
December 31, 2012, then we don't have to deal with that.

Okay.

VICE-CHAIR BAISA: Yeah.
CHAIR COUCH: Any comments on that? All right, without objection, we'll put that in
there. No objections?
COUNCIL MEMBERS: No objections.
CHAIR COUCH: Okay. All right.
VICE-CHAIR BAISA: Chair, one more.
CHAIR COUCH: Okay.
VICE-CHAIR BAISA: Another suggested amendment is in regards to the parking on
Page 17. Did everybody get a copy of this so...
CHAIR COUCH: It should have been submitted, yes, it did.
VICE-CHAIR BAISA: I'm not particularly anxious to read it but --
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CHAIR COUCH: Okay.
VICE-CHAIR BAISA: --it's there.
CHAIR COUCH: So the comment here is that since the ordinance restricts the rental of
the short-term rental homes to being rented in their entirety to one group, the
parking requirements used for bed and breakfast homes where individual rooms
are rented should not apply. And I agreed, agree with that, two parking spaces for
each dwelling used for short-term rental use in addition to any other parking
requirements for this chapter for dwellings not used for short-term rental. The
thought here is usually in a bed and breakfast each room is rented to a separate
party that don't...they don't know each. Whereas for short-term rental homes it's
the same party. Yeah, they may have a couple cars, but they don't necessarily
have one car per bedroom. Any thoughts about that, Department?
MR. SPENCE: I tend to agree with that, that you're going to have fewer parking spaces
needed than with a bed and breakfast. I am aware that...I mean particularly on
Lanai you have short-term rentals that there may be quite a number of cars,
however. For Maui I know that sometimes they may have...I've seen cases
where they've had three cars, so there's two required and...but I'll leave that to
the Committee. In any case, I know one of the big complaints has been that, you
know, parking has been on the street, and so in any effect, you know, however the
Committee decides, I believe that all parking should be off...you know, on the
site and not on the street.
MS. FLAMMER: Chair, if I could clarify Lanai?
CHAIR COUCH: Yeah.
MS. FLAMMER: Lanai did ask for the ability for the Commission to waive parking
requirements because they have such small lots, and they don't use a lot of rental
cars over there often. Someone will come and pick them up and that'll be for
hunting.
CHAIR COUCH: Okay. Mr. White.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Thank you, Chair. I, I agree with reducing the
requirement from the one, one car per bedroom, but we have a... an upside limit of
three...I'm sorry, six bedrooms.
CHAIR COUCH: Correct.
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COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: And six bedrooms may be a little much for just two cars,
so I would suggest we go with one car for every two bedrooms with a maximum
of three or not to exceed three parking stalls.
CHAIR COUCH: That's one extra space. One car for every two bedrooms.
MS. FLAMMER: Is that in addition to required parking which is I believe one...two
per...one per house, one per cottage?
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Was this...is this current provision in addition to?
MS. FLAMMER: Yes. If we turn to the parking section it'll tell us what it, what it is.
CHAIR COUCH: Well here it says one parking space...on Page 17 it says one parking
space for each bedroom used for short-term rental home use in addition to any
other parking requirements under this chapter. So you're asking if we should
change that to one for each two bedrooms?
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Okay. I, I should ask the question. What, what is the
total we're requiring?
MR. SPENCE: Well two is required for a single-family residence, so as I understand the
question, you would...we would be requiring one more for a total of three.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: That, that would be my feeling.
MS. FLAMMER: Page 17 shows what the parking requirements are of the bill. A
single-family dwelling, two parking spaces for each dwelling unit. So if you were
going to do in addition it would include that. If you were not going to do it it
would...you would just need to be clear whether or not it was on top of current
ones.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Well my, my feeling is that three total is enough, but
that's, that's less than they're asking for so.
CHAIR COUCH: Okay. Members, any other comment?
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: I guess, I guess the question is was their intent to add
two parking spaces? 'Cause they're saying two parking spaces for each dwelling.
Was there a thought that, that was a total of two or two on top of two?
CHAIR COUCH: Um...Since we have a member of the MVRA here who made this
suggestion --
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VICE-CHAIR BAISA: Yes.
CHAIR COUCH: --would the Members...
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Could we provide him a parking stall up here?
CHAIR COUCH: Sure.
VICE-CHAIR BAISA: No objection.
CHAIR COUCH: Okay.
MR. CROLY: Hi, Tom Croly on behalf of the MVRA. We made this request because
the way that it's phrased right now it. . .you could end up with the parking
requirements for the dwellings already as built, plus additional parking
requirements on top of that which is how it works with the B&B Ordinance. The
B&B Ordinance, because the owner lives in the property, they say the owner has
to have two spots plus on top of that you need these spots for these bedrooms.
With respect to an STR, the owner's not living there and the unit is being rented
to one group. So we think two parking spaces for each dwelling that's being
rented is enough. Now as far as the additional portion about in addition to any
parking spaces required by this ordinance or required by this chapter for dwellings
that would not be used for short-term rental. For example, if a particular lot had
five dwellings on it for some reason and only two of those dwellings are for
short-term rental, there may be other parking requirements for those other three
dwellings, but for the dwellings that are being permitted for short-term rental,
we're suggesting only a maximum of two. If what you're saying is when there
are six bedrooms maybe it should go beyond that then maybe a provision that says
and in the case of six bedrooms three. Your, your suggestion of one, one for
every two bedrooms would mean that a one- or a two-bedroom rental would only
need one parking stall and that's actually less than would be required for just
building a regular house. So we're not asking for the parking requirements to be
less than what they are for a regular house, basically just the same. In which case
this almost doesn't even need to exist because it could just be the parking
requirements that are required for a residential home and we don't even need to
call it out.
CHAIR COUCH: Okay.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: So you're, you're suggesting that this, this item in
your...with your recommendation this item would just be deleted?
MR. CROLY: I believe that it could be completely deleted, and then the..and the parking
requirement is simply what the parking requirement was to build the home, and
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the home would already be preexisting and would have already had a parking
requirement. We can double check to make sure, you know, in the permit
processing that, that parking requirement has been met, but I don't think there's
any additional special spaces that should be needed for a short-term rental home.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Then I would, I would suggest that we change this,
Chair, to read one, one parking space if the short-term rental home has five or,
five or six bedrooms.
CHAIR COUCH: One additional parking space.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Yes. Right. Because this is, this is in addition to what's
already required.
CHAIR COUCH: Right. So then it should read, one additional parking space...
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Well it said...it would say one parking space for rental
homes exceeding four bedrooms in size in addition to any other parking
requirements under this chapter.
CHAIR COUCH: Does that work for the Planning Department?
MS. FLAMMER: Yeah. My only technical thing is it would have to say exceeding four.
It...would it be five or six, I think exceeding five and six.
CHAIR COUCH: Exceeding four which is five or six, yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: It's limited to six, the size.
MR. CROLY: If I could offer one situation that might come up. A two-bedroom cottage
and a four-bedroom house. Okay. That's six bedrooms. That's the maximum
that someone would be able to rent out. That two-bedroom cottage already had a
requirement for one parking space as an accessory dwelling. That four-bedroom
house already had a requirement of two parking spaces to build the four-bedroom
house. So in that particular case there's not the need for any additional parking.
Now I, I do understand what you're saying from the standpoint of a six-bedroom
house free standing, nothing else there, you'd like to see three parking spaces as
opposed to only two, and I, and I, I wouldn't fight that. But it's...there's, there's
so many derivations that it becomes confusing for the administrator to figure out
just as you asked, is this in addition to the parking that we already have and, and
all that. So let's just try to be clear about it.
CHAIR COUCH: Okay. Ms. Baisa.
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VICE-CHAIR BAISA: I hear what Mr. Croly is saying, and he's saying we rent out a
dwelling. Okay, we're not renting bedrooms, we're renting, renting a dwelling,
so you look at it as a, as a dwelling like a regular house. But there's another
nuance that comes into parking and this situation, and that is like we had in the
B&B Ordinance that the parking needs to be on the property. I think that's more
meaty than how many spaces.
CHAIR COUCH: Department, in reading...I mean there's a whole bunch in this, in this
ordinance as far as it doesn't apply to short-term rentals. So when you stick
short-term rentals in there, is there somewhere in here that talks about on-street
versus off-street parking?
MS. FLAMMER: It's in the restrictions and criteria section of it, all parking must be
onsite.
CHAIR COUCH: Right.
MS. FLAMMER: Now the only advantage to what's written here is it says that the stalls
can be in tandem -VICE-CHAIR BAISA: Yes.
CHAIR COUCH: Okay.
MS. FLAMMER: --which we probably want to keep that.
VICE-CHAIR BAISA: That's good.
MS. FLAMMER: We also have something about...that might need to be added about
Grasscrete also. A lot of ag properties, the Department of Public Works doesn't
want gravel coming out onto the roadways, and Grasscrete with drainage is
preferable. I think that's the area we would want to add that.
CHAIR COUCH: So will you come up with the proper language for that?
MS. FLAMMER: Well, we all, all we have to do is keep in, stalls may be situated in
tandem and Grasscrete is allowed.
CHAIR COUCH: Okay.
MS. FLAMMER: Ms. Willenbrink and I can work on that.
CHAIR COUCH: Okay.
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COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Yeah, just for clarification, Mr. Chair.
CHAIR COUCH: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Can you tell me where, where the on...restriction to
on-street parking was, what section was it under?
MS. FLAMMER: It's under restrictions and criteria, but I'm going to give it to you in
just a minute.
CHAIR COUCH: Restrictions and Standards, is that what you're...
MS. FLAMMER: And Standards, yes.
CHAIR COUCH: I believe it's on...
MS. FLAMMER: If you just give me a moment, let me find the, the -COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: It's on...
MS. FLAMMER: --current bill we're working off of.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: I found it.
MS. FLAMMER: Oh, you did.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: 19.65.030, Restrictions and Standards.
CHAIR COUCH: What number? What letter?
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Page 18. I'm just...I don't know where it is in here.
CHAIR COUCH: I remember seeing that in there but now...
MS. WILLENBRINK: (Q)(3).
CHAIR COUCH: Pardon?
MS. WILLENBRINK: (Q)(3).
CHAIR COUCH: (Q)(3). Where we got the (Q)(3). Yeah, vehicles shall be parked in
the designated onsite parking area and shall not be parked on the street overnight.
How about shall not be parked on the street, period? Any comments from the
Members if we just say, shall not be parked on the street, period?
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COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Sounds good to me.
CHAIR COUCH: Okay. 'Cause that's...that was another concern from a lot of the, the
testifiers is parking. So we're going to take out the overnight, is that all right,
Department?
MS. FLAMMER: We do require that a parking plan is sent to neighbors as part of the
application process. I think given that, we would want to see that they're actually
using that, that the cars are, are there where they state they're going to be.
CHAIR COUCH: Okay. But that...we're, we're...I guess what we're trying to say is
(Q)(3) if we take out the word "overnight" then that says no parking on the street.
You okay with that?
MS. FLAMMER: We're okay with that part, yeah, oh yeah.
CHAIR COUCH: Okay. Without objections, we'll make that change as well. Okay.
Any other comments or changes to this whole ordinance? We're talking now the
whole ordinance. And after we've...we've done a lot of massaging today, we'll
get the proper text, it's the Chair's intent to have this posted in the next couple
days...not posted, I'm sorry, put online in your, your regular folders. Hopefully
the, the Committee Staff will send out an e-mail saying when it is actually
available online for upload. Yes?
MS. FLAMMER: I'm sorry, the Department forgot one other thing that we changed -CHAIR COUCH: Uh-oh.
MS. FLAMMER: --that we noticed.
CHAIR COUCH: Okay.
MS. FLAMMER: We had had original language about inspections that we noticed -CHAIR COUCH: Oh, right.
MS. FLAMMER: --was changed. We'd like to go back to the original language that was
submitted by the Department -CHAIR COUCH: And which...what...
MS. FLAMMER: --which would include...
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CHAIR COUCH: What number is that before we go talking about language, I need to
know what number.
MS. WILLENBRINK: Chair?
CHAIR COUCH: Yes.
MS. WILLENBRINK: While she's looking at that, we really didn't come up with the
parking language for short term. Right now it still says one parking space for
each bedroom in addition to...
CHAIR COUCH: They were going to come...the Department was going to come up
with the proper language to allow for a... is that right, Department? You said you
were going to come up with the language for parking?
MS. FLAMMER: We, we could. I think what we basically said is to leave the tandem
parking and to allow Grasscrete.
CHAIR COUCH: No, to handle the one, one, one extra...
MS. WILLENBRINK: Right now it allows for one parking space for each bedroom in
addition to what is already required, so that could be a total of eight.
CHAIR COUCH: Right. No, we wanted to change that and they were going to come up
with the right language for that.
MS. FLAMMER: Okay. I think we could probably do it right now.
CHAIR COUCH: Okay.
MS. FLAMMER: We had...well if we could just get clarification again. It was the
same... it was only an additional parking stall -CHAIR COUCH: If there's a fourth -MS. FLAMMER: --if it's not...
CHAIR COUCH: --a fifth or sixth bedroom -MS. FLAMMER: It's one additional parking stall.
CHAIR COUCH: --the one additional parking space -MS. FLAMMER: To the required . . . (inaudible).. .
- 114

PLANNING COMMITTEE MINUTES
Council of the County of Maui

January 9, 2012

CHAIR COUCH: --beyond what is required already.
MS. FLAMMER: Yes. And then leaving in tandem is okay and adding Grasscrete.
CHAIR COUCH: Okay. So it would be one additional parking if...I'm sorry, if there is
a fourth or fifth...I mean a fifth or sixth bedroom then one additional parking
space is required.
MS. WILLENBRINK: Do you want to say more than four?
CHAIR COUCH: There are more than four, yeah. Okay. Now back to...where, where
was that language?
MS. FLAMMER: Okay, okay. That...I just found it. Page 22 -CHAIR COUCH: Okay.
MS. FLAMMER: --19.65.050, No. 7.
CHAIR COUCH: (A), (A)(7)?
MS. FLAMMER: (A)(7).
CHAIR COUCH: Yes.
MS. FLAMMER: Our previous language had allowed miscellaneous inspections by the
Department of Public Works to be included as -CHAIR COUCH: Okay.
MS. FLAMMER: --that report, and also...I'll find, I'll find the language for you. We
would prefer just to go back to the original language that we had submitted.
CHAIR COUCH: And that language included a Section 8...
MS. FLAMMER: It could also be the same Section 8 form. I'm going to read it to you if
you just give me a moment.
CHAIR COUCH: Yep. I believe it says, a report that the structure proposed...the
structures proposed for the short-term rental use meets minimum health and safety
standards so that guests are protected from unsafe or unsanitary conditions. No,
we didn't...did we...

PLANNING COMMITTEE MINUTES
Council of the County of Maui

January 9, 2012

MS. FLAMMER: No, that was something that was...we were going to put under
Restrictions and Standards and we did not. Instead what we suggested was, a
qualified report that the structure(s), structure(s) proposed for the short-term
rental use meets minimum health and safety standards so that guests are protected
from unsafe and unsanitary conditions. Such report can be a certified home
inspector's report, a Section 8 inspection form completed by a qualified
professional, or a miscellaneous inspection report issued by the Department of
Public Works.
CHAIR COUCH: Okay. Can we say a HUD Section 8 inspection report?
MS. FLAMMER: Yes, that's the form we're talking about, yes.
CHAIR COUCH: And Staff had some objections to that. Staff?
MS. WILLENBRINK: Staff feels that "qualified" is ambiguous, and also that it probably
is inappropriate to use another Department's report such as the Section 8 report to
turn in and that a generic report should be created.
MS. FLAMMER: Let's work on some language then. I believe there's certification
procedures that we could nail down a little closer, and then get
together my Department and, and figure what kind of report we can do and I'll do
some more research.
MS. WILLENBRINK: Chair?
CHAIR COUCH: Yes.
MS. WILLENBRINK: Yes.
CHAIR COUCH: Okay, you agree with that?
MS. WILLENBRINK: Yes.
CHAIR COUCH: Okay. All right, and sooner rather than later. I know you got a lot to
do 'cause we want to get this... so they can upload this and take a look at it. All
right. With...is that...any comments from the Committee on this? Mr. White.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: I, I'm comfortable with allowing a couple of different
reports, but I think our Staff brings up a good point that they're...I don't know if
there's a certification process for people that do home inspections. Is there? So
as long as we're...as long as that's...I heard an "or" in there, not an "and", so
we're --
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CHAIR COUCH: Right.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: --providing three reports.
CHAIR COUCH: Correct. And, and the reason we brought up the HUD Section 8 report
is that's a standard used -COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Right.
CHAIR COUCH: --by many people, more than just HUD. They refer to that standard
report, so that's why this Section 8...
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Yeah, I'm, I'm comfortable with that. Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR COUCH: Okay. All right. Anything else, Department? All right. As I was
saying, this language hopefully will be done in the next couple of days. I know
the Department has a few things to discuss and get in there. Once the language is
in, an e-mail will be sent asking you to take a look...telling you that the form is
available. I'm asking you to take a look at the form. If you have...at the
legislation. If you have any other amendments that you want to make, be
prepared to have them hopefully in writing if you can, if you can't, that's fine, but
it would be...it's the Chair's intent to get this voted on, on the 23 I'd if at all
possible which is our next meeting. And if not...and if we still have some
discussion then the following meeting, but the next meeting or two. We've,
we've massaged this enough and we'll give you one more go at it in general prior
to taking a vote on this. So if you have any questions or comments, please get
`em to us and so we can all take a look at 'ern and see. Yes, Mr. White.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: I, I just have one last question. This is not anything
requiring anything other than maybe the Department can help out. I'm interested
in finding out how many single-family residences we have in the area
in... included in the Kihei and Makena zones.
CHAIR COUCH: Single-family residences period?
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Ones that would be eligible for short-term rental homes.
MS. FLAMMER: Okay. Actually I have in the report that went to Planning
Commission.
UNIDENTIFIED SPEAKER: Oh wow.
MS. FLAMMER: I can show you afterwards or I can show you on the record.
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CHAIR COUCH: Okay. Yeah, on the record would be good.
MS. FLAMMER: Okay. I worked with our Long Range Department and we used
updated data from the Land Use Forecast, Island of Maui, Maui County General
Plan, it's updated in 2008. Kihei-Makena has somewhere between 5,700 and
6,400 units. The reason that we have the range is that we couldn't pinpoint
accessory units so we took a look at what it possibly could be and tried to adjust it
for what those could be.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: And is there any...I can't imagine there's any
breakdown by lot size.
MS. FLAMMER: I could ask and try to work with our Long Range Department on that.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: The reason I'm asking is that the...one of the provisions
that was agreed upon by the group was that there would be only five permitted
short-term rental homes in the subdivision known as Maui Meadows. And I'd
just like...I just would like to have a sense of whether we're...that's pushing a
larger percentage elsewhere or...because the lots in Maui Meadows are larger
than the lots in many other places in Kihei. And the smaller the lots, the
more...to me, the more difficult it is to be comfortable with a short-term rental.
So I just would like to have a sense of how many...you know, what percentage of
the larger lot lots we have in Kihei and Makena. You know, are we, are we
pushing more into other areas? So I'd just like to get a sense of the overall
number of like half-acre lots and maybe quarter-acre lots.
MS. FLAMMER: I can do that. I can also just tell you right now I believe Maui
Meadows has around 600 lots, and so we'd be looking at 5 percent of that. They
are unique geographically though with the fact that they're on the side of a hill
with many gulches that run through, so they have acoustical corridors where noise
travels in ways that's different than in flat areas. And that was one of the
considerations when looking at what that number should be. But I'd be happy to
work with our Long Range and see if I can get that information for you.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Okay. Thank you. Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR COUCH: Thank you. Members, are there any other questions or comments
before I adjourn this meeting? All right, I wanna thank you very much, and again
I wanna thank the. . .Ms. Clark and Ms. Livingston from the MVRA, and Ms.
Ramm and Ms. Schaefer from the Maui Meadows Neighborhood Association.
They, they did a yeoman's job in coming up with this language, and it helped this
body move forward a little bit smoother through this process so thank you. You
guys are gonna have a chance to take a look once we post this language, take a
look, give us a holler, and let us know if you still have questions or issues.
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Members, thank you very much. Thank you for the Staff for putting up with us
this long time. Yes.
MS. WILLENBRINK: Defer.
CHAIR COUCH: Yeah, we're gonna...without any objection, we're gonna defer this
item. Any objections? No objections.
COUNCIL MEMBERS: No objections.
CHAIR COUCH: Okay, this item is deferred and that being said, this meeting is
adjourned. Thank you. . . . (gavel).. .

ACTION: DEFER pending further discussion.

ADJOURN: 3:54 p.m.
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